From the Institute of Environmental Medicine (IMM), Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

TRENDS IN POPULATION HEALTH IN AN ERA OF INCREASING LONGEVITY

Anna C. Meyer



Stockholm 2022

All previously published papers were reproduced with permission from the publisher. Published by Karolinska Institutet. Printed by Universitetsservice US-AB, 2022 © Anna C. Meyer, 2022 ISBN 978-91-8016-478-8

TRENDS IN POPULATION HEALTH IN AN ERA OF RISING LONGEVITY

THESIS FOR DOCTORAL DEGREE (Ph.D.)

By

Anna C. Meyer

The thesis will be defended in public on Friday, February 18th 2022 at 9:00 am. Venue: Samuelssonsalen, Tomtebodavägen 6, Karolinska Institutet (Campus Solna) Online at: https://bit.ly/AM_PhD

Principal Supervisor: Dr. Karin Modig Karolinska Institutet Institute of Environmental Medicine (IMM) Unit of Epidemiology

Co-supervisor(s): **Dr. Sven Drefahl** Stockholm University Demography Unit (SUDA)

Prof. Anders Ahlbom Karolinska Institutet Institute of Environmental Medicine (IMM) Unit of Epidemiology *Opponent:* **Prof. Björn E. Rosengren** Lunds Universitet Department of Clinical Sciences and Orthopedics Clinical and Molecular Osteoporosis Res. Unit

Examination Board: **Prof. Kristina Johnell** Karolinska Institutet Department of Medical Epidemiology and Biostatistics (MEB)

Prof. Peter Allebeck Karolinska Institutet Department of Global Public Health

Dr. Virginia Zarulli University of Southern Denmark (SDU) Interdisciplinary Centre on Population Dynamics

Für meine Geschwister Julian, Robin & Kira,

die genau wie ich ihren eigenen Weg gehen.

POPULAR SCIENCE SUMMARY

Populations in almost all countries worldwide are ageing. In Sweden, the number of older adults over the age of 85 increased by 75% since 1990 while the number of people over the age of 100 has almost quadrupled. Since older adults have a higher risk of many diseases and of care-dependency, population ageing is often portrayed as concerning and as a challenge for health and care systems. But populations are not only ageing; many other aspects, such as educational attainment or the number of foreign-born people in the population are rapidly changing. Some diseases have become far less common, while others occur more frequently. Survival chances, too, have changed and improved for many diseases. In light of the shifting population structure and the evolving disease panorama among older adults, the impact of population ageing on public health is not straightforward.

Composed of five scientific studies, this thesis investigates the changing disease and survival patterns among older adults in Sweden during the past three decades. Together with my coauthors, I examine potential differences between population groups, such as men and women or educational groups. Moreover, we take on a novel approach: To explore differences between people who have experienced one or more diseases and people without disease. Thereby, we aim to promote a better understanding of changing needs for health and geriatric care in ageing societies.

All five studies are based on Swedish population registers that have been linked using the unique personal identification number given to each person living in Sweden. Our data therefore includes all adults over the age of 60 in Sweden. Besides basic information such as gender, education, age, and date of death, we have access to information about hospital stays, disease diagnoses, geriatric home care, and care home residence. We investigate common and severe diseases, including myocardial infarction (heart attack), stroke, hip fractures, and different kinds of cancer. These include the most common causes of death in Sweden and globally. Three studies focus on hip fractures, an enormous public health problem in the Nordic countries. In Sweden, one in five women and one in nine men experience a hip fracture in old age and their prognosis is often poor.

Our results in Studies I and II show that life expectancy has increased faster among men and women who had a heart attack, a stroke, or cancer than it has in the general population. This implies that increasing life expectancy in Sweden has not merely been driven by healthier people. In fact, almost half of the total increase in life expectancy between 1994 and 2016 was a result of longer survival among heart attack patients. However, life expectancy did not increase among older adults who had a hip fracture.

In Studies III and IV we develop methods to measure hip fracture occurrence in Swedish registers and present time trends in hip fracture occurrence and survival after hip fracture. We found that, when eliminating the effect of population ageing, hip fractures have become less frequent between 1998 and 2017. We found declining hip fracture rates both in the total Swedish population and in all examined population groups, including both genders, different educational levels, and people born in different countries. Furthermore, hip fractures have become less frequent in healthy population groups, but also among those who had severe diseases other than hip fracture.

Twenty percent of women and 30% of men died within one year of their first hip fracture. Despite decreasing hip fracture risks, survival chances did not change over time. We found that increasing numbers of comorbidities, i.e., other diseases among hip fracture patients, explain part of the continuously high mortality rates.

Study V demonstrates that hip fractures are not only often fatal but that many patients begin to receive home care services or move to permanent care homes after their fracture. Nevertheless, we also found that hip fracture patients are less healthy and more often care-dependent than the average older person already before their fracture. These findings suggest that the increased care use among hip fracture patients is not merely the result of the fracture, but also the result of poorer health in general.

In conclusion, life expectancy increases were not limited to the healthy part of the population. Instead, longer life expectancy among older people with heart attack and stroke and some cancer types has contributed substantially to increasing life expectancy. Still, we found no improvements in hip fracture survival. Hip fracture patients – and especially men – are a vulnerable population group with increasing numbers of other diseases and high mortality risk.

POPULÄRWISSENSCHAFTLICHE ZUSAMMENFASSUNG

Bevölkerungsgesundheit in Zeiten steigender Lebenserwartung

Die Bevölkerungen fast aller Länder weltweit altern. In Schweden ist die Anzahl von Menschen über 85 seit 1990 um 75% gestiegen, während sich die Anzahl von über 100-jährigen fast vervierfacht hat. Da ältere Personen ein höheres Risiko für viele Krankheiten haben und häufiger pflegebedürftig sind, wird Bevölkerungsalterung oft als besorgniserregend und als Herausforderung für Gesundheits- und Pflegesysteme dargestellt. Aber Bevölkerungen altern nicht nur, sondern verändern sich rasant auch hinsichtlich vieler anderer Aspekte wie Bildungsniveaus oder ethnischer Zusammensetzung. Manche Krankheiten sind weitaus seltener geworden, andere hingegen treten immer häufiger auf. Auch die Überlebenschancen haben sich bei vielen Krankheiten zum Positiven verändert. Angesichts der sich wandelnden Bevölkerungsstruktur und des veränderten Krankheitspanoramas bei älteren Menschen sind die Auswirkungen der Bevölkerungsalterung auf die öffentliche Gesundheit nicht einfach vorherzusehen.

In fünf wissenschaftlichen Studien untersucht diese Dissertation die sich ändernden Krankheits- und Mortalitätsmuster unter älteren Erwachsenen in Schweden während der letzten drei Jahrzehnte. Dabei berücksichtigen wir mögliche Unterschiede zwischen Bevölkerungsgruppen wie Männern und Frauen oder Menschen mit unterschiedlichen Ausbildungsniveaus. Darüber hinaus verfolgen wir einen neuartigen Ansatz und untersuchen Unterschiede zwischen Personen mit schwerwiegenden Krankheiten und gesünderen Bevölkerungsgruppen. Damit möchten wir zu einem besseren Verständnis der sich ändernden Bedürfnisse an Gesundheitsversorgung und Altenpflege in alternden Gesellschaften beitragen.

Alle Studien basieren auf schwedischen Registerdaten. Mehrere Bevölkerungsregister wurden mithilfe der einzigartigen Personennummern, die jede in Schweden lebende Person erhält, verknüpft. Unsere Datensätze umfassen daher alle Erwachsenen über 60 Jahren in Schweden. Neben Grundinformationen wie Geschlecht, Bildung, Alter und Sterbedatum haben wir Zugriff zu Daten über Krankheitsdiagnosen, Klinikaufenthalte, über die Inanspruchnahme von Pflegediensten und über Pflegeheimaufenthalte. Wir untersuchen unter anderem Herzinfarkte, Schlaganfälle, und einige Krebsarten – die häufigsten Todesursachen in Schweden und fast allen anderen Ländern weltweit. Drei Studien untersuchen Hüftfrakturen, die ebenfalls ein enormes öffentliches Gesundheitsproblem darstellen, insbesondere in Skandinavien. In Schweden erleiden jede fünfte Frau und jeder neunte Mann eine Hüftfraktur im Alter.

Die Ergebnisse der Studien I und II zeigen, dass die Lebenserwartung bei Personen, die einen Herzinfarkt, Schlaganfall oder Krebs hatten, schneller gestiegen ist als in der Allgemeinbevölkerung. Tatsächlich konnte zwischen 1994 und 2016 fast die Hälfte des gesamten Anstiegs der Lebenserwartung auf das längere Überleben von Herzinfarktpatienten zurückgeführt werden. Im Gegensatz dazu ist die Lebenserwartung bei älteren Erwachsenen mit einer Hüftfraktur nicht gestiegen. In Studie III entwickeln wir Methoden, um das Auftreten von Hüftfrakturen in schwedischen Registern zu messen. Darauf aufbauend zeigen wir in Studie IV, dass Hüftfrakturen zwischen 1998 und 2017 in Schweden seltener geworden sind, insbesondere wenn man die wachsende Anzahl alter Menschen im Rahmen der Bevölkerungsalterung statistisch herausrechnet. Wir fanden rückläufige Hüftfrakturraten sowohl in der schwedischen Gesamtbevölkerung als auch in allen untersuchten Bevölkerungsgruppen, einschließlich älteren Menschen mit mehreren anderen Erkrankungen.

20 Prozent der Frauen und 30 Prozent der Männer starben innerhalb eines Jahres nach ihrer ersten Hüftfraktur. Trotz einer Abnahme des Hüftfrakturrisikos änderten sich diese Sterblichkeitsraten im Laufe der Zeit nicht. Wir fanden heraus, dass eine zunehmende Zahl von Komorbiditäten, d.h. anderen schwerwiegenden Erkrankungen bei Hüftfrakturpatienten, einen Teil der anhaltend hohen Sterblichkeit erklärt.

Studie V zeigt, dass Hüftfrakturen nicht nur die Sterblichkeit erhöhen, sondern auch, dass viele Menschen nach ihrer Fraktur häusliche Pflege erhalten oder dauerhaft in Pflegeheime umziehen. Allerdings sind Hüftfrakturpatienten bereits vor ihrer Fraktur in schlechterem Zustand und häufiger pflegebedürftig als eine durchschnittliche gleichaltrige Person. Diese Ergebnisse legen nahe, dass die erhöhte Inanspruchnahme von Altenpflege bei Patienten mit Hüftfraktur nicht nur auf die Fraktur, sondern auch auf einen schlechteren Gesundheitszustand im Allgemeinen zurückzuführen ist.

Zusammenfassend lässt sich sagen, dass der Anstieg der Lebenserwartung seit den 1990ern nicht nur auf den gesunden Teil der Bevölkerung beschränkt war. Stattdessen hat die längere Lebenserwartung älterer Menschen mit Herzinfarkt, Schlaganfall und Krebs wesentlich zur Erhöhung der Lebenserwartung beigetragen. Dennoch fanden wir keine Verbesserung des Überlebens nach einer Hüftfraktur. Hüftfrakturpatienten – und insbesondere Männer – bleiben eine Bevölkerungsgruppe mit hohem Sterberisiko und einer zunehmenden Zahl anderer schwerwiegender Erkrankungen.

POPULÄRVETENSKAPLIG SAMMANFATTNING

Befolkningens hälsa i en tid med ökande medellivslängd

Befolkningen i nästan alla länder runt om i världen åldras. I Sverige har antalet personer över 85 år ökat med 75 % sedan 1990, medan antalet personer över 100 år nästan fyrdubblats. Eftersom äldre löper högre risk för många sjukdomar och oftare är i behov av vård, framställs åldrande befolkningar ofta som oroande och som en utmaning för vård- och omsorgssystemen. Men befolkningen åldras inte bara, de förändras också snabbt när det gäller många andra aspekter, såsom hälsa, utbildningsnivå och etnisk sammansättning. Vissa sjukdomar har blivit mindre vanliga, medan andra blivit vanligare. Chanserna att överleva har också förändrats till det bättre vid många sjukdomar. Sammantaget gör detta att åldrandets konsekvenser för folkhälsan är komplexa att förutspå.

I fem vetenskapliga studier undersöker denna avhandling de förändrade sjukdoms- och dödlighetsmönstren bland äldre vuxna i Sverige under de senaste tre decennierna. Vi undersöker eventuella skillnader mellan befolkningsgrupper som män och kvinnor eller personer med olika utbildningsnivå och studerar även hur befolkningsgrupper med och utan sjukdom har utvecklats. Med detta vill vi öka förståelsen över utvecklingen och för de förändrade behoven av hälso- och sjukvård och äldreomsorg i åldrande samhällen.

Samtliga studier är baserade på svenska registerdata och omfattar alla över 60 år i Sverige. Olika befolkningsregister har kopplats samman med hjälp av de unika personnummer som varje person som bor i Sverige får. Utöver grundläggande information som kön, utbildning, ålder och dödsdatum har vi tillgång till uppgifter om sjukdomsdiagnoser, sjukhusvistelser, användning av äldreomsorg och vistelser på äldreboenden. Vi undersöker hjärtinfarkt, stroke och vissa cancerformer - de vanligaste dödsorsakerna i Sverige och nästan alla andra länder runt om i världen. Tre studier undersöker också höftfrakturer, som även det är ett stort folkhälsoproblem, särskilt i Skandinavien. I Sverige drabbas var femte kvinna och var nionde man av en höftfraktur i hög ålder.

Resultaten från Studie I och II visar att medellivslängden har ökat snabbare hos personer som har haft hjärtinfarkt, stroke eller cancer, än i befolkningen i övrigt, även om den fortsatt ligger på en lägre nivå. Faktum är att nästan hälften av den totala ökningen av medellivslängden mellan 1994 och 2016 kan tillskrivas den ökande överlevnaden för hjärtinfarktpatienter. Däremot har den förväntade livslängden inte ökat hos äldre vuxna som drabbats av en höftfraktur. Detta resultat föranledde mer fokus på höftfrakturer i studierna III-V.

I studie III, som har fokus på metod, utvecklar vi algoritmer för att mäta förekomsten av höftfrakturer i svenska register. Med utgångspunkt i detta visar vi i studie IV att höftfrakturer blev något mer sällsynta i Sverige mellan 1998 och 2017, särskilt om man statistiskt räknar på det växande antalet gamla i befolkningen. Detta gällde i alla studerade befolkningsgrupper, inklusive äldre med flera andra sjukdomar, vilket är glädjande. Däremot är prognosen efter höftfraktur fortsatt dålig. 20 procent av kvinnorna och 30 procent av männen dog inom ett år efter sin första höftfraktur. Trots en minskning av risken för höftfraktur förändrades alltså inte dödligheten över tid. Vi fann att ett ökande antal komorbiditeter, det vill säga andra allvarliga sjukdomar hos patienter med höftfraktur, förklarar en del av den fortsatt höga dödligheten.

Studie V visar att höftfrakturer inte bara ökar dödligheten utan att den ofta innebär en utlösande faktor för att få hemtjänst eller flyttar permanent till äldreboende. Däremot visar vi att höftfrakturpatienter inte är jämförbara med den allmänna befolkningen i samma ålder. De har en sämre hälsa och kräver mer vård än genomsnittspersonen i samma ålder även innan frakturen inträffar. Dessa resultat tyder på att det ökade vårdbehovet hos patienter med höftfrakturer inte bara beror på frakturen, utan också på sämre hälsa generellt.

Sammanfattningsvis har ökningen av medellivslängden sedan 1990-talet inte varit begränsad till den friska delen av befolkningen. Tvärtom har den längre förväntade livslängden för äldre personer med hjärtinfarkt, stroke och cancer bidragit väsentligt till att öka medellivslängden. Vi fann dock ingen förbättring av överlevnaden efter en höftfraktur. Höftfrakturpatienter – och i synnerhet män – är fortfarande en befolkningsgrupp med hög risk för dödsfall och ett ökande antal andra allvarliga sjukdomar.

ABSTRACT

In Sweden, the number of older adults over the age of 85 increased by 75% since 1990 while the number of centenarians has almost quadrupled. Rapid population ageing is a global phenomenon and projected to continue in almost all countries worldwide, Sweden among them, throughout the 21st century. Since old age is generally associated with a high risk of disease and care-dependency, population ageing often evokes concern. However, population ageing is accompanied by changing disease patterns and by a changing sociodemographic population composition and its consequences for public health are thus not straightforward.

Highlighting heterogeneity in the population, this thesis aims to present changing mortality and morbidity patterns among older adults in Sweden during the past three decades. I thereby aim to increase the understanding of changing health and geriatric care needs in an ageing society and to explore how a changing population structure affects population health. The thesis is based on a linkage of several nationwide population registers covering all individuals over the age of 60 in Sweden. It integrates both epidemiological and demographical methods and focuses on some of the most common and severe diseases in old age. While Studies I and II additionally include cardiovascular diseases and cancer, the two most common causes of death globally, Studies III to V focus on hip fractures – an enormous public health issue in Sweden, where lifetime risks exceed 20% among women and 10% among men.

In Studies I and II, we use life table methods and decomposition techniques to show that remaining life expectancy in old age has increased faster among men and women with a history of cardiovascular diseases and cancer than it has in the general population. Almost half of the total increase in Swedish life expectancy during 1994 to 2016 can be attributed to improved survival among individuals with a history of myocardial infarction alone. As a result of longer life expectancy, disease prevalence increased. These two processes had counteracting influences on the development of life expectancy, but at least for cardiovascular diseases, the positive impact of improved survival far outweighed the negative one caused by rising disease prevalence. In contrast to all other diseases, life expectancy did not increase among older adults with a history of hip fracture.

In **Study III**, we found the Swedish Hip Fracture Quality Register and National Patient Register to be suitable to study nationwide hip fracture trends. Nevertheless, some patients dying shortly after their fracture were not included in the quality register, indicating a selection towards healthier patients. We further derive algorithms to operationalize first and recurrent hip fractures in the National Patient Register. **Study IV** shows that the age-standardized incidence of first and recurrent hip fracture has declined between 1998 and 2017 in the total population and in population strata defined by gender, education, comorbidity level, and birth country. Nevertheless, 20% of women and 30% of men died within one year of their first hip fracture and these risks remained essentially unchanged. The lack of mortality improvements could at least partly be attributed to rising comorbidity levels among hip fracture patients.

Study V demonstrates that hip fractures have an immediate negative impact on care trajectories of older patients. However, already before their fracture, older adults who sustained a hip fracture were frailer and more likely to receive geriatric care than the general older population. Our comparison to a health-matched control group suggests that the increase in care use among hip fracture patients might have also occurred in absence of the fracture, even if somewhat later.

In conclusion, life expectancy increases were not limited to the healthy part of the population. Rising life expectancy can at least partly be attributed to tertiary prevention enabling older adults who experienced severe diseases to survive longer. However, trends were not uniform across diseases. While we observed rising life expectancy among older adults with a history of cardiovascular diseases and cancer, hip fracture patients – and especially men – remain a vulnerable population group with increasing comorbidity levels and high mortality risk. Our findings also emphasize the importance of selection processes and the choice of adequate comparison groups when examining the consequences of disease.

Keywords: population ageing, population health, epidemiology, register-based research, life expectancy, hip fracture, myocardial infarction, stroke, cancer, comorbidity, ageing

SCIENTIFIC PAPERS INCLUDED IN THE THESIS

- Meyer AC, Drefahl S, Lambe M, Ahlbom A, Modig K (2020) Trends in life expectancy: did the gap between the healthy and the ill widen or close? BMC Medicine; 18(1):41. doi:10.1186/s12916-020-01514-z
- II. Ebeling M, Meyer AC, Modig K (2020) The rise in the number of long-term survivors from different diseases can slow the increase in life expectancy of the total population. BMC Public Health; 20(1):1523. doi:10.1186/s12889-020-09631-3
- III. Meyer AC, Hedström M, Modig K (2020) The Swedish Hip Fracture Register and National Patient Register were valuable for research on hip fractures: comparison of two registers. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology; 125:91-9. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2020.06.003
- IV. Meyer AC, Ek S, Drefahl S, Ahlbom A, Hedström M, Modig K (2021) Trends in Hip Fracture Incidence, Recurrence, and Survival by Education and Comorbidity: A Swedish Register-based Study. Epidemiology; 32(3):425-433. doi: 10.1097/EDE.00000000001321
- V. **Meyer AC**, Ebeling M, Drefahl S, Hedström M, Ek S, Sandström G, Modig K. The impact of hip fracture on geriatric care and mortality among older Swedes: Mapping care trajectories and their determinants [Under Review]

PUBLICATIONS NOT INCLUDED IN THE THESIS

- Meyer AC, Sandström G, Modig K (2021) Nationwide data on home care and care home residence: presentation of the Swedish Social Service Register, its content and coverage. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health. [online ahead of print] doi:10.1177/14034948211061016
- II. Brändström A, Meyer AC, Modig K, Sandström G (2021) Determinants of home care utilization among the Swedish old: nationwide register-based study. European Journal of Ageing. [online ahead of print] doi:10.1007/s10 433-021-00669-9
- III. Ek S, Meyer AC, Hedström M, Modig K (2021) Hospital Length of Stay After Hip Fracture and Its Association With 4-Month Mortality—Exploring the Role of Patient Characteristics. The Journals of Gerontology: Series A; 8:glab302. doi:10.1093/gerona/glab302
- IV. Ek S, Meyer AC, Hedström M, Modig K (2021) Comorbidity and the association with 1-year mortality in hip fracture patients: can the ASA score and the Charlson Comorbidity Index be used interchangeably? Aging Clinical and Experimental Research. [online ahead of print] doi:10.1007/s40520-021-01896-x
- Weyer AC, Eklund H, Hedström M, Modig K (2021) The ASA score predicts infections, cardiovascular complications, and hospital readmissions after hip fracture A nationwide cohort study. Osteoporosis International; 32(11):2185-2192. doi:10.1007/s00198-021-05956-w
- VI. Jørgensen TSH, **Meyer AC**, Hedström M, Fors S, Modig K (2021) The importance of close next of kin for independent living and readmissions among older Swedish hip fracture patients. Health & social care in the community. [online ahead of print] doi:10.1111/hsc.13443
- VII. Meyer AC, Modig K (2021) The role of having children for the incidence of and survival after hip fracture - A nationwide cohort study. Bone; 145:115873 doi:10.1016/j.bone.2021.115873
- VIII. Modig K, Meyer AC, Ahlbom A. (2020) Re: Thirty-five-year Trends in Firsttime Hospitalization for Hip Fracture, 1-year Mortality, and the Prognostic Impact of Comorbidity. Epidemiology; 31(1):e4. doi:10.1097/ede.0000000000 01115 [Letter to the editor]
- IX. Meyer AC, Brooke HL, Modig K (2019) The role of children and their socioeconomic resources for the risk of hospitalisation and mortality – a nationwide register-based study of the total Swedish population over the age 70. BMC Geriatrics; 19(1):114. doi:10.1186/s12877-019-1134-y
- X. **Meyer AC**, Torssander J, Talbäck M, Modig K (2019) Parents survive longer after stroke than childless individuals: a prospective cohort study of Swedes over the age of 65. European Journal of Public Health; 29(6):1090-95. doi:10.1093/eurpub/ckz053

CONTENTS

1	INT	RODUCTION1			
2	BACKGROUND				
	2.1	Longevity and population ageing			
		2.1.1	An inevitable shift in population structure	3	
		2.1.2	The importance of mortality improvements in old age for		
			population ageing	4	
		2.1.3	Measuring mortality patterns in the population: Period and cohort		
			perspectives	5	
		2.1.1	Trends in mortality	7	
	2.2	Health and morbidity in the ageing population		9	
		2.2.1	Measuring health and morbidity	9	
		2.2.2	Trends in population morbidity	10	
		2.2.3	Compression or expansion of morbidity?	12	
	2.3	Geriatric care use			
		2.3.1	Long-term care for older individuals in Sweden	12	
		2.3.2	Trends in care use among the Swedish old	13	
	2.4	Determinants of health in ageing populations			
		2.4.1	Dahlgren and Whitehead's model of health determinants	13	
		2.4.2	The life-course perspective	14	
		2.4.3	From individual to population-level health	15	
	2.5 Research gaps				
3	RESEARCH AIMS				
4	MATERIALS AND METHODS				
	4.1	Data		19	
		4.1.1	Swedish population registers	19	
		4.1.2	The Ageing and Health Cohort	19	
	4.2	Study base			
		4.2.1	Study I	24	
		4.2.2	Study II	24	
		4.2.3	Study III	25	
		4.2.4	Study IV	25	
		4.2.5	Study V	25	
	4.3	Variables and definitions			
		4.3.1	Diseases and disease indices	26	
		4.3.2	Definition of recurrent hip fractures	28	
		4.3.3	Operationalization of other variables	28	
	4.4	Statist	ical analyses	29	
		4.4.1	Estimation of trends in life expectancy (Study I)	29	
		4.4.2	Decomposition of changes in life expectancy (Study II)	30	
		4.4.3	Comparison of hip fractures in the NPR and SHR (Study III)	30	
		4.4.4	Hip fracture incidence and survival (Study IV)	31	

		4.4.5	Matching (Study V)	32		
		4.4.6	Multistate modeling (Study V)	32		
	4.5	Ethica	l considerations	33		
5	MAI	AIN RESULTS				
	5.1 Study I			35		
	5.2	Study	Π	37		
	5.3	Study	III			
	5.4	Study	IV	41		
	5.5	Study	V	43		
6	DISCUSSION					
6.1 Summary of main findings		ary of main findings	47			
	6.2 Contribution to existing knowledge			47		
		6.2.1	Main results in context	47		
		6.2.2	Sociodemographic differences	51		
	6.3	Implic	Implications for ageing research			
		6.3.1	Selection and the changing population composition	53		
		6.3.2	Consequences of improved survival	54		
		6.3.3	Indicators of population health and their relationships	54		
	6.4 Public health relevance6.5 Methodological considerations					
		6.5.1	Data availability	56		
		6.5.2	Measuring health in population registers – Potential biases and			
			other considerations	57		
		6.5.3	Strengths and limitations	58		
		6.5.4	Generalizability	59		
7	CONCLUSIONS					
8	FUTURE DIRECTIONS					
9	ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS					
10	REFERENCES					

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AHC	Ageing and Health Cohort
CCI	Charlson comorbidity index
CI	Confidence interval
CDR	Cause of Death Register
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
HR	Hazard ratio
ICD	International classification of diseases
IR	Incidence rate
LISA	Longitudinal Integrated Database for Health Insurance and Labour Market Studies (Longitudinell Integrationsdatabas för Sjukförsäkrings- och Arbetsmarknadsstudier)
NOMESCO	Nordic Medico-Statistical Committee Classification of Surgical Procedures
NPR	National Patient Register
OR	Odds ratio
PPV	Positive predictive value
RLE	Remaining life expectancy
SHR	Swedish Hip Fracture Register (RIKSHÖFT)
SSR	Social Service Register (Registret över insatser till äldre och personer med funktionsnedsättning enligt socialtjänstlag)
TPR	Total Population Register
WHO	World Health Organization

1 INTRODUCTION

The 21st century is an era of global population ageing. Virtually all countries worldwide have experienced increasing numbers of older men and women during the past decades and expect continuously growing numbers for decades to come. Although the substantial rise in life expectancy in recent history is arguably one of the biggest achievements of humankind, population ageing often evokes concern. It is portrayed as a challenge for modern health and welfare systems because old age is generally associated with a high risk of disease and care-dependency [1-6]. Measures such as the old-age dependency ratio imply that older men and women are sometimes seen as a burden to societies based on the assumption that most older individuals are not formally employed in the labour market while their health care, geriatric long-term care, and pensions are often costly [3,5,6]. Even though population ageing remains to be frequently described as challenging, the focus of ageing research has moved away from seeing old age as a period determined to poor quality of life. Instead, research has shifted towards acknowledging the diversity of older individuals and promoting "successful ageing" and health at higher ages [5,7-9].

Ageing research is today a flourishing and multidisciplinary field. While longevity and population ageing are central to demography, the promotion of health is a task that lies at the core of epidemiology and public health sciences. Whether increasing longevity entails improved health or a larger burden of disease is a question of utmost importance for epidemiological research. Originally put forward by Fries in 1980 [10], the compression of morbidity hypothesis has since been tested frequently but with varying results [11-14]. We know today that there is no simple answer to this question. Academic consensus has largely settled on the notion that longer lives are spent in both poor and good health, depending on the health indicator and the population under study.

Population ageing is accompanied by changing disease panoramas and mortality patterns in the population [15]. The pronounced decline in the incidence of and mortality from cardiovascular disease (CVD), the most common cause of death worldwide, is one of the most prominent examples of changing disease patterns in the past 50 years. This results in changing demands but also opportunities for the welfare state. Epidemiological research on trends in population health can guide policy makers who aim to allocate welfare resources fairly and efficiently. For instance, it is not yet fully understood to which extent declining CVD incidence can be attributed to improved prevention and treatment of risk factors or to changing health behaviours in later-born birth cohorts, and whether some population groups experienced larger improvements than others.

Investigating temporal trends in population health of ageing societies entails methodological challenges. Longitudinal, comparable data is not always available, and the measurement of health is not straightforward. In addition, ageing populations are not homogeneous. Previous research has suggested that a small part of the older population stands for a large share of health expenditures [5] and that rising life expectancy has been accompanied by growing lifespan

variability within the population [16]. Disregarding such heterogeneity can lead to misleading conclusions about population health and conceal population groups that might benefit from targeted health policies or interventions.

Sweden is a country with extraordinary data on population ageing. Not only can some trends, such as the development of life expectancy be traced as far back as 1750 [1,17,18], but population registers including various health and sociodemographic indicators provide a rich database for researchers. This database covers virtually the entire population, even those in poor health who may be difficult to reach through surveys and fail to meet inclusion criteria of clinical studies.

Building upon national population registers, this doctoral project concerns the changing mortality and morbidity patterns in the ageing Swedish population. In five studies, I examine secular trends in disease incidence and mortality, as well as health care consumption among the old. Integrating both epidemiological and demographic methods, I emphasize heterogeneity within the population thereby exploring how a changing population composition can affect population health. The studies included in this thesis focus on CVD, hip fractures, and certain kinds of cancer – conditions that constitute a large part of the disease panorama among the Swedish old. Without intending to be exhaustive, the following literature review briefly presents major epidemiological and demographic research on this topic and the theoretical and empirical foundation of the present thesis.

2 BACKGROUND

2.1 LONGEVITY AND POPULATION AGEING

2.1.1 An inevitable shift in population structure

Human populations worldwide have been ageing for decades, some of them for centuries, and population ageing will likely continue in the future [6,7,19-21]. Between 2019 and 2050, the number of individuals over the age of 65 globally is expected to double while their share of the total population is projected to rise to 16%, up from 6% in 1990 [7]. A common measure of population ageing is the old-age dependency ratio, defined as the share of individuals in retirement age in relation to the work force [7,21]. This measure implies that older individuals above a fixed age threshold constitute a burden to society and has therefore been criticized.

More recently, alternative indicators have been developed that do not solely build upon people's chronological ages to delineate old age. These approaches, for instance the economic or prospective old-age dependency ratios, are based on the notion that a person aged 65 in contemporary Sweden is probably not comparable to a 65-year-old person living in the year 1950 or living in another country. Instead, these indicators take into account a person's health, their life expectancy, or their economic consumption and contributions irrespective of their chronological age [7,19-22]. Since life expectancy has been rising and the average retirement age continues to be postponed in many societies, these indicators often paint less pessimistic pictures of the increasing burden of ageing populations today and in the future [7,21,22]. Nevertheless, the United Nations estimates that all of these dependency ratios will inevitably increase in most countries in the future [7].

Sweden is no exception to these trends. During the past half century, population growth has been most pronounced among older adults – a trend projected to continue in the future (Figure 1). As a result, the total number of older individuals residing in Sweden has been rising dramatically and the old-age dependency ratio has increased [3,7,23]. While the total population increased in size by roughly 20% between 1990 and 2019, the number of older individuals over the age of 85 rose by 75% [23]. At the same time, the number of centenarians residing in Sweden grew exponentially and has almost quadrupled [23,24]. Irrespective of whether life expectancy continues to increase, population ageing will likely continue due to low fertility and the ageing of large birth cohorts born in the 1950s and 1960s (Figure 1).



Figure 1: Population pyramids for the Swedish population 1950, 1990, 2017, and 2070 All ages above 100 are included in the highest age interval. Data and projection from Statistics Sweden [23,25].

2.1.2 The importance of mortality improvements in old age for population ageing

Together with sinking fertility rates, declining mortality in old age is today the main driver of global population ageing. The demographic transition model is a (thus far) empirically well-supported model placing human populations on a continuum of progress ranging from a state with high mortality and high fertility to a state with low mortality and low fertility [26-29]. Most high-income countries, Sweden among them, are today in the latter stage of the demographic transition.

Historically, population ageing has been propelled by decreasing mortality at younger ages, primarily among infants and children. In the European and many other high-income countries, mortality in these age groups had already during the 20^{th} century reached levels so low that they leave only limited room for improvements [30,31]. Old age mortality, on the other hand, continues to decline to the present day. Recent gains in life expectancy have been primarily driven by mortality improvements at older ages and even in most Western societies, old age mortality has not yet reached levels of today's vanguard populations in East Asia or Southern Europe (see also comparison of Swedish and Japanese survival curves in Figure 3) [30,32-34]. It is thus reasonable to assume that – at least in theory – mortality rates can be further reduced in the future.

2.1.3 Measuring mortality patterns in the population: Period and cohort perspectives

Mortality in a population can be measured and described in many ways. Epidemiological studies most often take on a cohort perspective, following a specified cohort over time. Survival curves, for instance the Kaplan-Meier estimator, can be used to visualize observed mortality patterns. Alternatively, survival proportions within defined time frames are often reported, for example during the first 30 days or the first 5 years of disease onset. These measures do not account for the age distribution of a population (or the distribution of other factors relevant for mortality such as sex) and, therefore, seldomly provide meaningful information when comparing different populations or when examining secular mortality trends. Stratification and standardization methods can be applied to facilitate comparisons between populations and to study secular trends, but still, these methods require to follow a study cohort over time. Especially when examining longevity and long-term survival, it is often not practical or feasible to observe a study cohort until all cohort members have died off.

Demographers often take on a period perspective to study population mortality. In contrast to observing a specific study cohort, the period perspective focusses on a population alive during a specific, cross-sectional time point. Figure 2 visualizes the difference between cohort and period perspectives in a Lexis diagram [28,35].

Period life expectancy – often simply called life expectancy – is a measure of population mortality that is calculated based on a period perspective. As such, it can be estimated even with short-term information, for instance data collected during a single year. Life expectancy therefore responds fast to external influences and can be used to describe very recent trends in population mortality, as has been done by several studies exploring the impact of the Covid-19 pandemic [36-38]. In addition, it is implicitly age-standardized and "translates" mortality rates into years of remaining lifetime -a measure that is easily interpretable even for lay people. Life expectancy is hence a frequently used indicator to describe trends in population mortality. Previous epidemiological research has also shown that period life expectancy can be used to estimate long-term survival chances of individuals with certain diseases, whereas observed survival rates in patient cohorts may provide an overly pessimistic scenario in times of steady mortality improvements [39-41]. However, life expectancy is also prone to being misunderstood because its estimation and underlying assumptions are not always known or understood by lay people, health scientists, or policy makers [42,43]. Most importantly, it is important to note that today's life expectancy does not represent the time people alive today are expected to live and it is neither the observed lifespan of a "real" historical cohort followed over time.





Life expectancy is calculated using life table methods [44], a technique that also enables the calculation of a number of related indicators of population health. Lifespan variation is an indicator of the variability of ages at death in a population [16,45]. Lifespan variation increases if more individuals die at ages far below or far above life expectancy; it is thus a measure of inequality within the population. Years of life lost due to specific causes of death is another life table-based indicator, that is used to quantify the burden of certain diseases in the population [46-48]. Finally, indicators, such as healthy life expectancy, health expectancy, or disability-adjusted life expectancy, are summary indicators of both mortality and morbidity in a population [44,49,50].

2.1.1 Trends in mortality

2.1.1.1 Longevity and life expectancy

During the past century, life expectancy has increased by more than two years per decade in Sweden and in many other high-income countries [51-53]. During this time, increasing life expectancy was largely a result of decreasing mortality in younger ages; among children, in midlife, but recently also among the "younger old" (Figure 3).

Between 1990 and 2018, remaining life expectancy at age 65 in Sweden increased from 15.3 to 19.0 years among men and 19.1 to 21.6 years among women [51]. Nevertheless, few men and women continue to reach exceptionally high ages far above the average life expectancy [45,54,55]. Already in 1980 Fries noted that "the average length of life has risen from 47 to 73 years in this century, but the maximum lifespan has not increased" [10]. This has barely changed until today. Chances of survival among centenarians have remained fairly constant both in Sweden and globally although the number of centenarians has risen exponentially [55-57]. As a result, the age at death has become more homogeneous across the population resulting in declining lifespan inequality and a "rectangularization of the survival curve" (Figure 3) [16,45,54,55].





Life expectancy increases are projected to continue in large parts of the world including Sweden and most other high-income countries [33,46]. However, the practice to take continuous increases in life expectancy alongside declining lifespan variation for granted has recently been challenged. Covid-19 has hampered life expectancy gains at least temporarily [36-38] and it remains to be seen how the pandemic unfolds and how mortality patterns evolve during subsequent years. In some countries, most notably the United States and United Kingdom, life expectancy increases had already slowed down or even reversed during a few years before the pandemic [59-64]. To a large extent, these declines have been attributed to rising mortality among adults in working age and in early retirement age leading to increasing lifespan inequality in the population [16,59-64].

2.1.1.2 Subgroup-specific trends

Increasing lifespan variation prompts researchers to identify population groups that may be left behind as mortality improves. Gender differences are one prominent example of heterogeneity in the population. Women generally live longer than men [54,65], but the female survival advantage has decreased in many countries in recent decades including Sweden [66,67]. Numerous studies have also investigated the question of whether the increase in life expectancy has occurred at a similar pace across population groups distinguished by socioeconomic position, ethnicity, or geographical area [68-78]. Many of these found that socioeconomic disparities in life expectancy have indeed increased both in Sweden and other Western countries during recent years [68-74,76-78]. In addition, a few studies using data from the Nordic countries also indicated that inequalities may have increased even *within* some socioeconomic groups [16,79].

Fewer studies have moved beyond sociodemographic indicators to delineate population groups. However, the tentative finding of increasing lifespan inequality within socioeconomic groups suggests that inequalities in the population may be linked to characteristics that are more difficult to observe than education or income, such as underlying biological and health profiles or more intricate factors associated with one's socioeconomic position. A few previous studies suggested that improvements in health have been driven by advances at the upper end of the health distribution while other parts of the population have lagged behind [80-82]. Some studies have also explored trends in life expectancy among population subgroups who had experienced specific diseases in comparison to life expectancy trends in the general population. These studies yielded mixed results; while some found narrowing gaps between life expectancy in the general population and among subgroups with a history of disease [83-85], others reported persistent gaps for subgroups with diseases such as type 1 diabetes, schizophrenia, or lung cancer [48,84,86].

2.1.1.3 Cause-specific mortality and disease survival

The most common causes of death in Sweden during the past 30 years were CVD and cancer which in the year 2000, for instance, accounted for 70% of all deaths in Sweden [34,87,88]. Improvements in survival with CVD and many kinds of cancer during this time frame have been well documented in Sweden and in other high-income countries [89-96]. Many studies demonstrated that these improvements were not limited to case-fatality or short-term survival [90,92,93,95-98]. Allemani et al. showed in *The Lancet* that 5-year survival proportions increased between 1995 and 2014 for most types of cancer including colon-, rectal-, female breast-, cervical-, prostate-, lung-, pancreatic-, liver-, and brain cancer both in Sweden and many other countries globally [89]. As a result, declining mortality rates from cancer and CVD were among the primary contributors to rising life expectancy worldwide [32,34,99,100].

While mortality rates improved significantly for CVD and cancer, other causes of death became more common. In Sweden, age-standardized mortality from neurodegenerative diseases,

chronic respiratory conditions, and fall injuries has increased since the 1990s [87]. These increases are probably partly promoted by the substantially declining mortality rates from the most common cause of death, CVD, which is an important competing risk for deaths from other conditions. This suggests that trends in cause of death statistics might not necessarily correspond to patient survival. In fact, survival with neurodegenerative diseases such as dementia has increased in Sweden [101]. On the other hand, survival after hip fracture has remained remarkably stable during the past decades despite increasing life expectancy [102-106]. Hip fractures are one of the most severe fall injuries among the old and mortality remains high with up to 30% of patients dying within one year of sustaining a hip fracture [107-109]. A number of studies have attributed the persistently high mortality rates among affected individuals to increasing comorbidity levels [102-105]. However, this raises the question of why survival rates have increased markedly for other conditions, such as myocardial infarction and stroke, for which rising comorbidity levels have been reported [93,95,98], but not for hip fractures.

2.2 HEALTH AND MORBIDITY IN THE AGEING POPULATION

2.2.1 Measuring health and morbidity

Since health is more than the absence of disease, a variety of indicators can be employed to describe a person's health status [7,110]. Besides the presence of disease, these include, but are not limited to, functional limitations in daily life, care-dependency, frailty, self-rated health, or quality of life [111]. In addition, there are numerous indices that combine different risk factors, diseases, or other health-related measures into a single indicator. Two examples are the Gilbert frailty index and the Charlson comorbidity index (CCI) [112-116], both of which are weighted indices of a number of specific diseases identified in routinely collected hospital admission data.

Owing to the diversity of indicators to measure individual health, there are also numerous measures that can be used to describe morbidity on the population level. These indicators include incidence rates, cumulative incidence, or the prevalence of diseases, disabilities, frailty, or multimorbidity in the population. Health expectancy and disability-adjusted life expectancy are further morbidity measures that are based on life table techniques. Depending on the studied measure, trends in disease occurrence sometimes point in different directions and the choice of outcomes can thus support different conclusions about population health. For example, the increasing prevalence of a type 2 diabetes in Sweden [117-119] could be brought forward as evidence for increasing morbidity. Yet, diabetes incidence has declined [117,119] and the rising prevalence is hence the result of improved survival with diabetes. Some individuals may also perceive themselves as healthy even though they live with several well-controlled chronic diseases. Therefore, different measures of disease frequency should be used in conjunction to present a comprehensive picture of changing morbidity patterns in the population.

2.2.2 Trends in population morbidity

2.2.2.1 Disease occurrence

Although trends in the prevalence of specific diseases vary, some researchers conclude that disease prevalence among the old is increasing in high-income countries [30,120]. It is assumed that this increase partly reflects actual changes in the prevalence of chronic conditions but also improved diagnostic sensitivity and awareness leading to an increased or earlier detection of disease [30]. In Sweden, increasing prevalence has been reported for many types of cancer – a logical consequence of increasing incidence rates and improved survival [89,121-125]. Even though the evidence is not unanimous, dementia incidence seems to decline in several Western countries in recent decades [126,127]. In Sweden, one study suggests decreasing incidence and stable prevalence between 1987 and 2004 based on data from repeated cross-sectional measurements [101]. Other survey-based studies found a decreasing prevalence of dementia during the same time period [128,129]. Yet another study analysed data from the Swedish National Patient Register and found increasing incidence rates of dementia diagnoses between 1987 and 2011 and a moderate decline thereafter [130]. These examples illustrate the importance of data sources used to estimate disease incidence and prevalence.

The incidence of two of the most severe manifestations of CVD, myocardial infarction and stroke, declined substantially during the past decades with up to 50% in some age groups [93,96,97,123,131-135]. These declines have even been large enough to considerably reduce the yearly number of myocardial infarctions and strokes occurring in Sweden despite an ageing and growing population [123,132,134,135]. Hip fracture incidence, too, has declined in Sweden and in many other countries albeit to a smaller extent [102,136-142]. As a consequence of population ageing, many researchers still expect growing numbers of hip fractures in the future [137,139,143,144]. In contrast, the incidence of many common kinds of cancer, including prostate-, colon-, and skin cancer, as well as lung- and breast cancer among women, has increased which – together with improved survival – naturally results in increasing cancer prevalence [121-124].

2.2.2.2 Multimorbidity and disease recurrence

Longer lives and improved survival with many diseases likely result in a higher risk of attaining more than one long-standing illness. Multimorbidity, the presence of several diseases at the same time, is an increasingly common issue in ageing societies. Multimorbidity is usually defined as the co-occurrence of at least two chronic conditions, but operationalizations vary between studies [145]. The choice of data sources, too, impacts the prevalence of multimorbidity reported in studies [145-147]. As a result, prevalence varies greatly between studies, but it is likely that the majority of older individuals in Sweden can be classified as multimorbid [148-150].

Changing diagnostic criteria and procedures further limit the comparability of multimorbidity assessments over time [151]. Nevertheless, a large number of studies provide strong evidence for an increasing prevalence of multimorbidity among the old in several Western countries

since the 1990s [150-159], Sweden among them [150,155,159]. However, one Swedish study suggests that the prevalence of multimorbidity, albeit rising until 2002, stabilized between 2002 and 2011 [159].

Increasing risks of recurrent acute disease events are another potential consequence of improved survival with disease. However, several studies show declining recurrence rates for stroke, myocardial infarction, and other coronary heart events in the past 30 years [132,160,161]. Evidence on trends in the incidence of recurrent hip fractures is sparse and hence less conclusive. One Norwegian study examined the incidence of second hip fractures between 1999 and 2008 and found a stable incidence of second fractures during this time frame [162] while Melton et al. observed somewhat declining incidence rates of second hip fractures between 1980 and 2016 in the United States [163]. So far, there is, to my knowledge, no evidence on trends in recurrent hip fracture risks in the Swedish setting. However, since recurrent events can have debilitating consequences and may in many cases be avoidable through targeted tertiary prevention programs, monitoring and understanding patterns in disease recurrence should be one objective of epidemiological research on population ageing.

2.2.2.3 Subgroup-specific disease trends

Changes in morbidity indicators do not necessarily occur at the same pace – or in the same direction – across different population groups. The example of hip fracture incidence, for instance, highlights the need for considering heterogeneity within the population. While the incidence of hip fractures has declined throughout the past decades, improvements were less pronounced among men than among women [104,109,139,141,142,144,162,164-171]. In fact, some studies indicate that men did not experience any declines in hip fracture incidence in the Nordic countries [104,109,171]. Most, but not all, studies also suggest that hip fracture incidence has decreased most considerably in younger age groups while older men and women have not experienced such progress [141,143,167,169,172,173]. A similar pattern has been reported for stroke incidence in Sweden, where improvements were found among younger age groups but not among the oldest old over the age of 90 [132].

Previous research distinguished most commonly between population strata defined by gender, socioeconomic position, geographical area, or ethnicity. For instance, although mortality is lower among women, several studies have reported higher a prevalence of many diseases, multimorbidity. disability among older women than among and older men [30,53,101,122,149,157,159,174-180]. Socioeconomic position has been associated with a wide range of morbidity outcomes in old age such as self-rated health [181], age at first hospital admission [182], cardiovascular morbidity [183] or fracture risk [184] and some studies suggest that these inequalities persisted throughout the past decades and exist even in the Nordic countries in which socioeconomic disparities are comparatively small [181-183,185].

The impact of heterogeneity with regards to latent characteristics on trends in population level outcomes has been studied less frequently. As mentioned earlier, several studies indicate that the persistently high mortality after hip fracture can be attributed to rising comorbidity levels

among patients [102-105]. These studies further suggest that mortality after hip fracture has declined when adjusting for patients' higher comorbidity levels. This illustrates how a changing population composition, in this case increasing shares of individuals with comorbidities, may influence trends observed in the total population.

2.2.3 Compression or expansion of morbidity?

Already in 1977, Gruenberg published the failure of success hypothesis suggesting that medical progress has enabled increasingly frail individuals to reach higher ages [186]. As a counterpoint, Fries proposed the compression of morbidity hypothesis, arguing that increasing life expectancy is accompanied by a postponement of disease onset and, therefore, shorter durations spent in compromised health [10]. The multidimensionality of health and complexity of measuring morbidity do not allow to draw conclusions about whether morbidity has been compressed or not. Instead, it is likely that the increasing life span has been accompanied by both expansion and compression of morbidity, depending on the specific disease and morbidity measure under study.

While studies on disease prevalence and multimorbidity often point towards increasing durations spent with disease, morbidity compression can be found for other health indicators [11,12,82,120,152,155,187-190]. Studies from Sweden, for example, suggest that self-rated health has become better and that the number of functional limitations and disabilities among the Swedish old has declined over time [80,81,155,191], although one study found a stable prevalence of disability between 1991 and 2010 in octogenarians and nonagenarians in Stockholm [82]. Some of these studies also reported trends towards better subjective health despite increasing numbers of chronic diseases or long-term health problems [80,155] as well as progress in perceived age of older individuals [111]. This highlights the distinction between perceived and objectively measured health when interpreting time trends in morbidity. Modern treatments and assistive aids may have, in many instances, improved individuals' perceived health and independence despite the presence of certain diagnoses.

2.3 GERIATRIC CARE USE

2.3.1 Long-term care for older individuals in Sweden

Care for older individuals is an important aspect of population health in ageing societies. Not only can population ageing put increasing pressure on publicly funded geriatric care systems, the provision of adequate care is also of utmost importance for older individuals' wellbeing and the wellbeing of their close kin. In Sweden, long-term care provided by the municipalities constitutes more than 90% of formal geriatric care [192-194] and is used by the majority of Swedes at the end of their life [195]. Publicly funded care resources are allocated based on needs and heavily subsidized [193,196-198]. Depending on their financial capacity to contribute, older individuals contribute small fees that are deemed affordable or receive care free of charge. To allow older individuals to "age in place", care is preferably provided in the form of home care services. Only when a person's needs can no longer be met in their own home, they are transferred to care homes. Although the uptake of privately paid elder care has been

increasing, so far, few older individuals purchase services on top of publicly financed care [192-194,199].

2.3.2 Trends in care use among the Swedish old

In Sweden, population ageing is paralleled by structural changes in health and elder care [192-194,196,199-203]. A growing proportion of older individuals lives at home rather than in institutions, and hospital stays have become fewer and shorter [192-194,196,200-203]. The age at first hospital admission has become higher [188] and the proportion of individuals without any hospital admission in the older population has increased [187]. This may indicate declining care needs or that treatments and care processes have become more efficient. In some instances, however, reductions in care may also have serious consequences including a higher risk of death among patients [204,205].

Even though functional status has improved among the old, several studies have shown that that publicly provided home care cannot completely compensate for the lack of care previously provided in institutions. As a result, family members take on increasing amounts of care for their ageing relatives [192,193,196,200]. This implies increased pressure for family members and a potential care deficit among older men and women without close kin. Since social isolation and loneliness are well-established risk factors for mortality [206-209], and living alone as well as childlessness are becoming more common, older men and women without close family may require more support today and in the future. This stands in contrast to an increasing shortage of staff in Swedish health and elder care [210,211].

Little is known about the distribution of geriatric long-term care in the older Swedish population and about the health determinants of care utilization. However, the distribution of such care and its consequences are of utmost importance for older individuals, their families, for health and care workers and for policy makers alike. Although publicly funded municipal care represents the vast majority of geriatric care in Sweden, it has only been recorded since 2007 in the Swedish Social Service Register (SSR). It is known that data quality was poor in the early years of the register but has improved more recently [195,212,213]. Thus far, only few studies have used its data and because of this, evidence on secular trends of geriatric care use in the ageing population is largely limited to survey data. Such data may not always be representative and is oftentimes restricted to specific population groups, for example communitydwelling individuals [199].

2.4 DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH IN AGEING POPULATIONS

2.4.1 Dahlgren and Whitehead's model of health determinants

Epidemiology has linked a plethora of factors to individuals' health and mortality. Dahlgren and Whitehead's model of social determinants of health summarizes many of these factors in a comprehensive manner [214,215]. Shown in Figure 4, the model illustrates that individual health is shaped by several layers of determinants ranging from individuals' characteristics and their behaviours on the micro level to overarching societal and environmental conditions on

the macro level. Its "rainbow" shape depicts how some layers are embedded in others. Sociocultural, economic and environmental factors shape living and working conditions. Individual behaviors are embedded in social networks, which in turn are influenced by education, working conditions, access to resources, housing, and the greater environmental context [215]. Dahlgren and Whitehead emphasize that – while age, sex, and individual factors such as genetics at the center of their model are largely fixed – other health determinants are modifiable through policies and interventions [215,216]. As such, research on these factors may contribute to developing public health measures that promote health and reduce social inequalities in the population.



Figure 4: Social determinants of health Source: Dahlgren and Whitehead 1991 [214].

2.4.2 The life-course perspective

Health and mortality risk in advanced age are shaped during the entire life-course [9,217-226]. The present project includes studies on hip fractures, CVD, and cancer. All of these diseases do not occur spontaneously; osteoporosis, ischemic heart disease, and cancer risk typically develop over the course of decades. Epidemiologists acknowledge the importance of critical and sensitive periods in life, that is, ages at which exposures may have a disproportionately large impact on later health outcomes [9,217-220,222-225]. These periods may predate the manifestation of disease by decades. For instance, adolescence as well as reproductive periods have been linked to bone mineral density in later life and may hence be particularly important life stages determining fracture risk in older women [227-230].

Circumstances and achievements in early life affect lifelong health trajectories. Even though education is usually attained in early adulthood and thereafter fixed, it may launch the accumulation of risk factors throughout the whole life course [224,231]. Higher education may not only have a direct effect on individual health through greater knowledge about risk factors or health literacy but is also associated with life-long income, living and working conditions, and access to resources through wealthier social networks which can all exert a positive influence

on health. Higher educational attainment in adolescence and young adulthood may thereby manifest as cumulative advantage throughout the life-course [224,231].

Investigating health in old age thus requires taking on a life-course perspective and taking into account historical developments during older individuals' entire life span. Environmental and political factors, societal norms, access to information, and healthcare are constantly evolving and influence individuals' health and behaviors in the process. Marital status among todays' 80-year-olds is partly determined by economic conditions, political systems, and cultural norms since the mid 19-hundreds. Educational achievement is a result not only of one's own ambition as a young adult but also access to education and social or economic incentives associated with it. Owing to the substantial educational expansion throughout the past century the effect of a given educational level on health outcomes may hence differ between birth cohorts.

2.4.3 From individual to population-level health

Dahlgren and Whitehead's model of health determinants and the life-course perspective are valuable tools to understand individual health outcomes in old age. However, the relationship between individual health outcomes and observations on the population-level is not always straightforward. Since the composition of the ageing population is constantly changing, this relationship is important to consider when studying temporal trends in population health.

Most diseases are more common among some population groups than among others. As a result, a changing population composition affects morbidity and mortality patterns observed in the total population [232]. One example is the shifting gender distribution among older individuals. In Sweden and many other countries, the number of older men is currently growing faster than the number of older women because male life expectancy is improving at a faster pace than that of women [233]. At the same time, the educational expansion and shifting migration patterns have also altered the sociodemographic population composition. Changes with regards to observable factors are accompanied by changes in unobservable heterogeneity, for example with regards to latent biological and risk-profiles that differ between individuals [234,235]. Some examples are a genetic predisposition for certain health outcomes, malnutrition, or the prevalence of other risk factors such as high blood pressure and osteoporosis.

Identifying underlying mechanisms behind health trends observed in the general population entails the methodological challenge to disentangle age, period, and cohort effects. Medical advances in treatment and prevention, epidemics, or heat waves are exposures affecting the entire population alive at a specific time (period effects). However, certain birth cohorts may also experience such events or other environmental circumstances during sensitive periods of their life (cohort effects). Statistical methods have been developed to solve the so-called identification problem of age-period-cohort analyses that arises due to the perfect correlation between age, time period, and birth cohort [236,237]. However, these methods are not always applicable. Considering both cohort and period perspectives to population health may be particularly valuable when monitoring population health despite the dynamically changing population composition.

2.5 RESEARCH GAPS

This thesis addresses a number of gaps in ageing research that have been outlined in the sections above. While the rise in life expectancy during past decades is well-documented, most epidemiological studies estimate survival rates following a *real* cohort of patients, and only a few utilize period life table techniques. This results in limited comparability with life expectancy in the total population and a limited ability to capture recent trends in disease survival beyond the acute phase. A few studies have estimated trends in remaining life expectancy with certain diseases but none have, to my knowledge, examined trends in remaining life expectancy for populations with a history of hip fracture, CVD, or many kinds of cancer – at least in the Swedish setting. However, these diseases constitute a large part of the disease panorama among the old [34,143].

Changing patterns of disease incidence, prevalence, and survival also raise the question of how individuals who experience these diseases contribute to trends in life expectancy on the population level. On the one hand, improved survival with disease may have a positive effect on life expectancy. On the other hand, increasing survival of individuals with disease could also have a negative impact on life expectancy in the total population.

Comprehensive pictures of disease incidence and survival in the total older population and in different population strata have also not been presented for many conditions. This thesis focuses on hip fractures specifically, an enormous threat to public health in the Nordic countries, where one in five women is expected to sustain a hip fracture during their life [143]. Hip fracture incidence differs between ethnic as well as socioeconomic groups [140,184,185,238-251] but little is known about secular trends in these population strata or in population strata defined by health status. Yet, it is known that comorbidity levels among hip fracture patients are rising. Exploring hip fracture risk and survival among groups with different comorbidity levels may hence provide valuable insights into hip fracture epidemiology today and in the future [109,252,253]. In addition, few studies have examined trends in hip fracture recurrence rates, perhaps partly since large-scale representative data is often not available and recurrent disease events may be challenging to assess in secondary data. Finally, little is known so far about the distribution of geriatric long-term care in Sweden, its determinants, and its utilization across population groups.
3 RESEARCH AIMS

Building upon national population registers, this doctoral project concerns the changing mortality and morbidity patterns in the ageing Swedish population during the past 30 years. It focuses on ageing on the population level, integrating both epidemiological and demographical approaches. Together with my co-authors, I examine secular trends in disease incidence and mortality, as well as geriatric care among the old while highlighting heterogeneity within the population and thereby exploring how a changing population composition may affect population health.

In five studies, this project aims to

- examine whether the remaining life expectancy of older adults who have experienced common and severe diseases has improved at a pace similar to that of the general population and whether trends varied across individuals with different educational or comorbidity levels (Study I).
- (ii) investigate how improved survival for major diseases has contributed to gains in general life expectancy in Sweden, and whether these gains have been offset by increases in disease prevalence (Study II).
- (iii) compare the Swedish Hip Fracture Register (SHR) and hip fracture data in the National Patient Register (NPR) regarding coverage, agreement and representativeness thereby gaining insights into how to measure disease incidence and recurrence in administrative population registers (Study III).
- (iv) present secular trends in hip fracture incidence and mortality and explore whether trends have developed in a similar pattern among individuals with different educational and comorbidity levels, as well as among individuals with migration background (Study IV).
- (v) examine the impact of hip fractures on long-term geriatric care, living arrangements, and mortality and to explore the association of several factors with care use, living arrangements, and mortality among hip fracture patients (Study V).

4 MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.1 DATA

4.1.1 Swedish population registers

Sweden has a long history of civil registration dating back for more than 250 years [254]. Today, there are a variety of Swedish administrative population registers providing a rich pool of data that is accessible for research [254,255]. Owing to the unique personal identification numbers assigned to each resident in Sweden, all population registers can be linked to each other and to many other databases and surveys. Any person who legally resides in Sweden for at least one year receives a personal identification number and is thereby included in population registers regardless of their citizenship [255]. Record linkage is conducted by Statistics Sweden and data is handed out to researchers after ethical vetting and in pseudonymized form.

Population registers are invaluable for research on trends in population ageing because they cover virtually the entire population. Since administrative population registers are not created for research purposes, however, they have some limitations. While some diseases can be studied exceptionally well with administrative registers, others are more difficult to examine [256,257]. Furthermore, many "softer" health indicators, such as self-rated health or functional limitations in daily life, cannot be assessed in administrative data. Population registers also lack detailed medical information necessary for many research questions. Because of this, several disease-specific quality registers containing more comprehensive medical information and health indicators have been established. These quality registers contain individualized data about patients' characteristics, medical treatment, and procedures. Today, there are more than 100 national quality registers in Sweden [258]. In contrast to administrative registers, reporting to quality registers is not mandatory. Clinicians or hospitals can choose not to report to the quality registers, and patients can opt out of being registered. Therefore, quality registers vary in degree of coverage and generalizability [259,260].

4.1.2 The Ageing and Health Cohort

All studies in this thesis are based on the Ageing and Health Cohort (AHC), a comprehensive cohort created through linkage of several Swedish population registers. The AHC contains data on all men and women born between 1890 and 1950 who legally resided in Sweden at any point after their 60th birthday regardless of their birth country or citizenship (index persons). In addition, the AHC includes spouses and children of index persons. Although this does not encompass the entire Swedish population born after 1950, the AHC even covers the majority of the population born after 1950 because most are either a spouse or a child of an index person. The AHC today includes data on more than ten million people with follow-up information until the end of 2017 except for data in the Cancer Register, which was available up to the end of calendar year 2016. Table 1 displays the registers used in each study and the variables retrieved from each register. A more detailed description of the registers central to this thesis is given in the following section.

	Measurement interval	Variables	Study I	Study II	Study III	Study IV	Study V
Total Population Register (RTB)	yearly, monthly or daily (depending on variable)	 birth date gender migrations birth country civil status 			Studies I – \		
National Patient Register (NPR)	daily	 disease diagnoses: hip fracture, myocardial infarction, stroke, dementia Charlson comorbidity index Gilbert frailty index mode of hospital admission 			Studies I – V		
Cause of Death Register (CDR)	daily	 date of death cause of Death 		(0)	Studies I – ∖		
Cancer Register	daily	 cancer diagnoses: Breast-, colon-, lung cancer 	Studi	l + II			
Social Service Register (SSR)	monthly	 home care hours care home residence 					Study V
Swedish Hip Fracture Register (SHR)	daily	 hip fracture diagnoses 			st	udies III – \	/a
LISA	year	• education	Study I			Studies	IV + V
Population and Housing Censuses	5-year intervals	education	Study I			Studies	; IV + V
Dwelling Register	yearly	 cohabitation 				,	Study V
^a used in sensitivity or additior LISA: Longitudinal Integrated	nal analyses but noi Database for Healt	in final paper of Studies IV and V. h Insurance and Labour Market Stuc	dies.				

Table 1: Data sources and variables used in Studies I to V

20

4.1.2.1 Total Population Register

The Total Population Register (Registret över Totalbefolkningen, TPR) was established in the 1960s and has since recorded data on all individuals registered in Sweden [255]. The register includes information on each person's sex, birth date, birth country, civil status, place of residence, and migrations [255,261]. For this project, dates of immigration and emigration were available on a daily basis, birth dates on a monthly basis, and all other variables in the TPR on a yearly basis reflecting the population as of December, 31st.

The coverage and data quality of the TPR is estimated to be high and basic quality control measures, for instance the identification of missing or contradictory data, are in place at Statistics Sweden [255,261]. However, some limitations have to be considered when studying migrants [255]. Unregistered immigrants or individuals staying in Sweden for shorter time periods are not included in the registers, but these represent a presumably small part of the old-aged population. Over-coverage of migrants may be a somewhat larger issue for epidemiological research on older people. Individuals who do not report emigration to authorities are retained in the TPR and thus contribute person-time but their deaths, hospitalizations, or other outcomes are not registered. As a result, these individuals may appear immortal and healthier than they are. Swedish authorities audit each person over the age of 100, but these audits are not conducted on a continuous basis [255]. It is estimated that over-coverage due to emigration is approximately 0.1% among individuals born in the Nordic countries but substantially higher among those born elsewhere [255]; in total, Statistics Sweden estimated an over-coverage of 0.6% in 2018 [261]. Finally, although ten-digit personal numbers are unique among individuals who are alive, they are sometimes re-used, for instance for immigrants, after an individual has died. The TPR specifies whose personal number has been re-used so that these people can be excluded of studies if necessary. These limitations should be kept in mind when examining migrant health specifically.

4.1.2.2 National Patient Register

First established in the 1960s, the National Patient Register (NPR), contains data on all hospitalis talizations within Sweden since 1987 [256]. Reporting to the NPR is mandatory for all hospitals and the register collects data on hospital admission and discharge dates, surgical procedure codes, primary and secondary diagnosis codes for each admission assigned by physicians, as well as some other variables [256]. Diagnoses are coded according to the ninth revision of the Swedish international classification of disease system (ICD-9) from 1987-1996 and according to the tenth revision (ICD-10) from 1997 onwards. Surgical procedure codes are registered according to the Swedish version of the Nordic Medico-Statistical Committee Classification of Surgical Procedures (NOMESCO) [262] since 1997.

Depending on the disease under study, the completeness and validity of diagnoses in the NPR ranges from poor to excellent [256]. The register provides high coverage for diseases that almost always require hospitalization and are often accurately diagnosed. Estimating disease incidence and survival rates requires reliable information on the date of disease onset. Admission

dates in the NPR correspond well with these dates for diseases that are acute and require immediate hospital care. Hip fracture, myocardial infarction (MI), and stroke are examples for diseases that can be studied exceptionally well in hospital discharge registers [256,257,263]. In accordance with this, the sensitivity and validity of these diagnoses in patient registries of other Nordic countries have been shown to be high [257,264-270]. Previous research has also estimated positive predictive values (PPV) exceeding 95% for stroke, myocardial infarction and hip fracture diagnoses in the Swedish NPR specifically [256].

4.1.2.3 Cause of Death Register

Sweden has registered causes of death since 1751. Digitalized death records are available in the Cause of Death Register (CDR) from 1952 onwards [18,254]. The CDR contains data on date and cause of death for all individuals registered in Sweden [18]. Causes of death are coded according to ICD-9 during 1987-1996 and ICD-10 from 1997. In contrast to the NPR, the CDR uses the international rather than Swedish versions of the ICD classification, but both versions are largely similar [18]. Deaths of individuals registered in Sweden that occurred abroad are also included in the CDR. In addition, even if no death certificate was completed, all deaths reported to authorities are included in the CDR. It is therefore considered virtually complete and underlying causes of death are missing only for a negligible proportion of records [18].

The validity of assigned causes of death, however, depends on clinicians and on resources, for instance to conduct autopsies. Especially among the old, reported causes of death do not always correspond with causes that would have been assigned through gold standard methods [18,271]. A Swedish study found a general accuracy of death certificates of 77% in 1995. However, this study was not based on a random sample but on a selection of individuals with discrepant hospital and death records, therefore probably underestimating accuracy to a large extent [271]. Regardless of whether or not this number may be generalizable to the entire Swedish population, the validity of data has been shown to be higher for some causes of death including heart disease and cancer than for others, such as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease or pneumonia [271].

4.1.2.4 Cancer Register

The Swedish Cancer Register, founded in 1958, is a nationwide register recording all malignant as well as certain benign tumors [272]. Because reporting to the Swedish Cancer register is mandated by law, the register has an estimated completeness exceeding 95% [272]. All cancers including their tumor characteristics diagnosed through clinical examinations, laboratory tests, and autopsies are reported to the register. Since 1993, the Cancer Register records tumors using International Classifications of Diseases for Oncology (ICD-O), an extension of the ICD framework to include tumor characteristics [273]. In addition, in order to increase comparability of data over time, the cancer register includes ICD-7 codes from its establishment in 1958 to the present day [273]. Owing to lags in reporting and quality assurance, the Cancer Register was available until the end of 2016 in contrast to all other population registers which were available until the end of 2017.

4.1.2.5 The Social Service Register

Each municipality in Sweden is legally obligated to provide care for all older individuals in need according to the Social Service Act. The Register for Municipal Care of the Old and Functionally Impaired (Registret över insatser till äldre och personer med funktionsnedsättning enligt socialtjänstlag), in short Social Service Register (SSR), contains data on such care. The register records information on older individuals' care home admissions as well as publicly funded home care and home help services on a monthly basis since 2012 [197,213]. Available information includes care home residence, the number of granted home care hours and the kind of support provided by home care services. The SSR covers all publicly funded care, regardless of whether home care or care homes are operated by the municipalities themselves or by private contractors. Care paid entirely out-of-pocket is not included in the SSR. Basic quality control measures, for instance the identification of missing or contradictory data, are in place at the National Board of Health and Welfare and municipalities are contacted to complete or correct their data if necessary. However, previous research has shown that not all municipalities reported to the register consistently [197,213]. Thus, depending on the study period and research question, researchers should consider excluding some municipalities when using SSR data.

4.1.2.6 The Swedish Hip Fracture Register

Sweden was the first country to implement a national quality register for hip fractures in 1988 [274]. Today, the Swedish Hip Fracture Register (SHR), RIKSHÖFT, contains data on more than 300,000 hip fractures, including patients' health status, fracture type, surgery method, and outcomes at a follow-up assessment four months after the fracture [274]. Even though the SHR has been used frequently in hip fracture research, no study has thoroughly assessed its data quality. The National Board of Health and Welfare reported that in 2015, approximately 97% of hip fractures in the SHR could be found in the NPR [275]. Vice versa, 87% of fractures in the NPR also occurred in the SHR [275]. While this indicates an excellent degree of completeness in the NPR, it is not known whether patients who are registered in the SHR differ from those who are not, for instance regarding their sociodemographic characteristics, fracture types, or survival chances.

4.1.2.7 Other population registers

Data on education was retrieved from the Longitudinal Integrated Database for Health Insurance and Labour Market Studies (*Longitudinell Integrationsdatabas för Sjukförsäkrings- och Arbetsmarknadsstudier*, LISA), which contains data on education, income, civil status and other sociodemographic variables on a yearly basis since 1990 [276]. Since educational levels in LISA are not recorded for some retired individuals, highest attained education was also identified in the population and housing censuses (*Folk- och bostadsräkning*; FoB) conducted in 5year intervals between 1960 and 1990. Education in LISA and the censuses is coded according to the SUN2000 nomenclature (Svensk utbildningsnomenclature) which can be translated to the International Standard Classification of Education (ISCED). The Dwelling Register was used to identify cohabiting individuals. It is available on a yearly basis since 2011 and allows to identify all individuals who are registered in the same household.

4.2 STUDY BASE

4.2.1 Study I

Study I included all individuals over the age of 65 in the AHC who were alive and residing in Sweden at any point during the 20-year period between 1998 and 2017. This allowed for a minimum of 11 years since the nationwide implementation of the NPR in 1987 to trace back a person's disease history. Individuals entered the study at their 65th birthday and were followed until death, emigration, until they were lost to the registers (i.e., until they could no longer be found in the annual registers although no death or emigration was recorded), or the end of follow-up on December 31st, 2017, whichever came first. Individuals migrating internationally after their 60th birthday were censored at the date of their first migration since it was not possible to observe their complete disease history.

In addition to the total population, several disease-specific subpopulations were examined in Study I. Based on diagnoses in the NPR and Cancer Register, we identified populations with a history of seven different diseases: Myocardial infarction, ischemic stroke, hemorrhagic stroke, hip fracture, colon cancer, lung cancer, and breast cancer, the latter being examined among women only. Individuals entered these disease-specific subpopulations at the date of their first disease occurrence in the NPR, Cancer Register, or CDR, even if dating back further than 1998. Each disease was selected separately, meaning that individuals could belong to more than one disease group. The total population included all individuals registered in Sweden regardless of whether or not they experienced any of the included diseases. As such, each disease-specific subpopulation was part of the total population.

4.2.2 Study II

Study II included all individuals over the age of 60 in the AHC who were alive and residing in Sweden in 1994 or 2016. This study period allowed for a washout period of at least 7 years with nationwide coverage of the NPR in order to identify previous disease diagnoses. While in Study I, life expectancy was estimated for each year during the study period, Study II conducted decomposition analyses comparing the single years 1994 and 2016. To facilitate comparisons of cancer – for which data was available until 2016 – with other diseases, we did not use data from the year 2017 in Study II.

Study II distinguished between five diseases: myocardial infarction, stroke, hip fracture, colon cancer, and breast cancer, the latter being examined among women only. Unlike in Study I, ischemic and hemorrhagic strokes were grouped together, since the diagnostic accuracy of assigning stroke subtypes increased substantially over time. For the methods used in Study II, a reliable measurement of prevalence in the population is essential. Since diagnoses of "unknown stroke subtype" were more common in 1994 than in 2016, the prevalence of ischemic and hemorrhagic strokes is probably underestimated in earlier years. Furthermore, owing to the

small number of individuals with a history of lung cancer, we excluded lung cancer from Study II.

For each of the five diseases, we distinguished three further subpopulations: Recent cases, distant cases, and the disease-free. Individuals contributed person-time to the disease-free population until their first disease diagnosis in the registers. For myocardial infarction, stroke, and hip fracture, individuals contributed person-time to recent cases for three years after their first diagnosis in the NPR and thereafter entered the population of distant cases. For the cancer populations, recent and distant cases were defined as individuals with their first cancer diagnosis up to five years ago and those with their first diagnosis further back in time. Disease populations were studied independently from each other; one person could, for instance, belong to the recent cases of stroke, distant cases of colon cancer and the hip fracture-free population at the same time. Individuals were followed until death, emigration, loss to follow-up, or the end of the study period, whichever came first.

4.2.3 Study III

Study III included all individuals over the age of 60 in the AHC between 2008 and 2017 and compared groups of hip fracture patients identified in the NPR to records in the SHR using various further inclusion criteria.

4.2.4 Study IV

Study IV included all individuals over the age of 60 in the AHC living in Sweden at any point between 1998 and 2017 excluding those with prior hip fracture since 1987 in the NPR. The total population (without prior hip fracture) was followed to measure incidence rates of first hip fracture. To measure the incidence of recurrent (i.e., second) hip fractures, individuals were followed from 14 days after hospital admission for their first hip fracture. We also followed all individuals with hip fracture to measure mortality. Survival proportions were assessed at 30 days and at 365 days after hospital admission for the first hip fracture. All individuals were followed until the outcome (first hip fracture, recurrent fracture, or death), emigration, loss to follow-up, death or the end of follow-up on December 31st 2017, whichever came first.

4.2.5 Study V

All individuals in the AHC aged 65 and older with their first hip fracture during 2014 and 2015 were identified in the NPR, excluding those with prior hip fracture since the introduction of ICD-10 in Sweden in 1997. In addition, we excluded individuals residing in municipalities that did not report consistently to the SSR or reported potentially unreliable data in any month during the study period [213]. In total, 197 of 290 municipalities – home to 77% of the Swedish population over the age of 65 – were included in Study V. We identified two matched control groups that were randomly drawn from the AHC. Both hip fracture patients and control groups were identified in municipalities that reported consistently to the SSR. Individuals who migrated internationally after their 60th birthday were excluded and all groups were followed for two years after their hip fracture.

4.3 VARIABLES AND DEFINITIONS

4.3.1 Diseases and disease indices

Disease occurrence was measured through diagnoses in the NPR (Studies I to V) and SHR (Study III). Table 2 shows the ICD and NOMESCO codes used for each study. Definitions were based on previous register-based research and validation studies [131,135,257,264,268-270,277,278]. Hip fracture subtypes included in in Study III were intracapsular, pertrochanteric, and subtrochanteric fractures. Due to their different etiology and survival chances, we did not include pathologic hip fractures in any study.

The CCI [115,116] was used as a comorbidity measure in Studies I, III, and IV. The original CCI was developed already in the 1980s as a weighted index of 19 comorbidities associated with mortality risk but has since been modified frequently and adapted for different purposes [112,279-281]. The version of the CCI used in this thesis was modified by Brusselaers et al. [279] for contemporary register-based research and includes 14 relevant comorbidities. In Study V, we calculated a hospitalization-based frailty index using the algorithm developed by Gilbert et al. [113]. The Gilbert frailty index is a weighted score of 109 diagnoses and was developed to capture frailty in routinely collected hospital admission data.

The lookback periods used in each study were based on the distribution of comorbidities in the study population. For example, comorbidity scores based on inpatient records are naturally higher in populations in which each person has been hospitalized at least once, such as in Study III. Study IV, on the other hand, included all men and women over the of 65 who often had few – if any – prior hospitalization in the NPR resulting in a vast majority of individuals classified as having no comorbidities. Study III, therefore, included all diagnoses made during the index hospitalization for hip fracture to calculate CCI scores, while Study I additionally considered diagnoses made during one year before index hospitalizations and Study IV had an extended lookback period of ten years. Likewise, the Gilbert index in Study V was based on diagnoses in the NPR during 10 years before baseline (Table 2).

The categorization of these indices was determined by the data. Since the distribution of index score values varies depending on the study population, e.g. depending on the included age groups, categories proposed in previous research are not necessarily transferable to our work. For each study, we thus considered the size of the population as well as the specific distribution of index scores and chose categories that allowed us to divide study populations into groups of sufficient size to maintain statistical power and represent a sizable proportion of the population. We distinguished between no comorbidities (CCI score 0), mild comorbidities (CCI score 1), and severe comorbidities (CCI score >1), but the groups of mild and severe comorbidities were collapsed into one category in small disease populations in Study I.

	5			0 - 10	2
Hip fracture ^a	820 (ICD-9) and S72 excludi (ICI Primary	ng codes S72.3, S72.4, S72.9 D-10) diagnoses	All HF: 820 (ICD-9) and S72.0-S72.2 (ICD-10); Intracapsular HF: S72.0 (ICD-10); Pertrochanteric HF: S72.1 (ICD-10); Subtrochanteric HF: S72.2 (ICD-10); Sr22.2 (ICD-10); Primary and secondary diagnoses HF surgery: NFB* and NFJ* (NOMESCO [253])	820 (ICD-9) and S72 Primary dia	endo v 10-72.2 (ICD-10) genoses
Myocardial Infarction ^a	410 (ICD-9) and Primary (a 121-22 (ICD-10) diagnoses			
Stroke ^a	Ischemic: 433-34 (ICD-9) and I63 (ICD-10); Hemorrhagic: 431-32 (ICD- 9) and I61-62 (ICD-10) <i>Primary diagnoses</i>	Any stroke: 431, 434, 436 (ICD-9), I61, I63, I64 (ICD- 10) Primary diagnoses			
Cancer ^b	Colon: 153 (ICD-7) and C18 (ICD-10) Lung: 162-63 (ICD-7) and C33-34 (ICD-10) Female breast: 170 (ICD-7) and C50 (ICD-10)	Colon: 153 (ICD-7) and C18 (ICD-10) Female breast: 170 (ICD-7) and C50 (ICD-10)			
Other diseases and disease indices ^a	CCI: Algorithm by Brusse- laers et al. [115, 116, 272] <i>Primary and secondary</i> <i>diagnoses during and 1</i> <i>year prior to index</i> <i>hospitalization</i>		CCI: Algorithm by Brusselaers et al. [115, 116, 272] <i>Primary and secondary</i> <i>diagnoses during index</i> <i>hospitalization</i>	CCI: Algorithm by Brusse- laers et al. [115, 116, 272] <i>Primary and secondary</i> <i>diagnoses during 10 previous</i> <i>years</i>	Frailty: Gilbert index [113] Dementia: F00-F03 and G30 (ICD-10) <i>Primary and secondary diagnoses during 10</i> previous years
^a Data from NPR. ^b Data from Cance CCI: Charlson col cedures; NPR: Ne	and CDR. er Register. morbidity index; HF: Hip fractur ational Patient Register.	re; ICD: International classificati	on of diseases; NOMESCO: Nordic	Medico-Statistical Committee Cl	lassification of Surgical Pro-

Table 2: ICD and NOMESCO codes used to identify diseases in Studies I to V

In Study V, the study population was divided into four frailty groups: Gilbert frailty scores of 0, 0.1 to 1.9, 2.0 to 7.9, and 8 or more. To enable comparability of hip fracture patients with the control group, diagnoses that occurred for the first time during the hospitalization for the index fracture were not considered for the variables used during the propensity score matching process (Gilbert frailty index and dementia). However, diagnoses made during the index hospitalization were included when creating frailty and dementia variables for the multistate analyses, since these analyses were restricted to hip fracture patients only.

4.3.2 Definition of recurrent hip fractures

Study IV estimated the incidence of recurrent hip fractures based on data in the NPR. Hospital records, however, do not indicate whether repeated hospitalizations result from new incident fractures or from previous ones. In Study III, we investigate whether and how recurrent hip fractures can be identified in the NPR. Based on these results, a hospitalization with a primary hip fracture diagnosis at least 14 days after a previous hospital admission for hip fracture was considered a recurrent event. Thus, for the estimation of recurrent (i.e., second) hip fracture incidence, individuals were at risk from 14 days after their first hip fracture. In order to reduce the risk of misclassifying hospitalizations due to complications of a previous fracture as incident recurrent fractures, we conducted sensitivity analyses increasing the time from which a person begins to be at risk for a recurrent fracture from 14 to 90 days. However, it should be noted that this strategy may instead lead to an underestimation of recurrent fractures incidence since many recurrent fractures occur within the three months after the first. In sensitivity analyses, a comparison with the SHR, which includes clinically confirmed fractures only, found that approximately 10% of second hip fractures occurred within 90 days after the first fracture, while roughly 1% occurred within the first 14 days.

4.3.3 Operationalization of other variables

We distinguished between two levels of highest attained education: compulsory education (up to 8-9 years, depending on the birth cohort) and more than compulsory education. Birth country was divided into three groups: Sweden, the other Nordic countries (Denmark, Finland, Iceland, Norway), and other countries. Cohabitation was considered as a binary variable distinguishing between individuals who were registered with at least one other person in the same household in the Dwelling Register and those living alone.

Hospital size was operationalized according to the number of hip fracture patients treated during the study period. As such, our definition of hospital size reflects the volume of hip fracture patients which is likely more relevant for hip fracture management and registration routines than the absolute hospital size. Mode of admission was retrieved from the NPR and comprised three categories: admitted from own home, institutional housing, or another hospital.

Care states examined in Study V were categorized into five states: No care, home care with less than 40 hours per month, home care with 40 or more hours per month, care home residence, and death. The 40-hour threshold was chosen based on sensitivity analyses comparing different cut-off values as well as the distribution of home care hours in the population [213]. If an

individual received both home care and resided in a care home, they were categorized as care home residents.

4.4 STATISTICAL ANALYSES

4.4.1 Estimation of trends in life expectancy (Study I)

Remaining period life expectancy was estimated as the area under the Kaplan-Meier product limit estimator [44]. This procedure is equivalent to the period life table technique used by the World Health Organization (WHO) [44], but takes advantage of the daily information available in Swedish registers. Person-time and deaths observed during a limited time period, in our case one year, can be used to estimate the non-parametric Kaplan-Meier product limit estimator [44]:

$$\hat{S}(t) = \prod_{i:t_i \le t} (1 - \frac{d_i}{n_i})$$

with d_i representing deaths occurring at age i and n_i denoting the number of individuals remaining in the study population at time age i. Taking on the period perspective (as discussed in section 2.1.3), the Kaplan-Meier estimator represents the survival curve of a hypothetical cohort. Adopting the notation used by Preston et al. [43], it can then be used to estimate period life expectancy at age 65:

$$e_{65}^0 = \int_{65}^\infty \hat{S}_y dy$$

.

Remaining period life expectancy at age 65 during 2017 can be interpreted as the expected mean survival length of a person at age 65 if prevailing mortality rates at all ages above 65 that were observed during 2017 remained constant throughout the rest of his or her life. Remaining life expectancy at age 65 was estimated for all calendar years between 1998 and 2017 separately for the general population and for each subpopulation of individuals with disease history. To compare life expectancy between subpopulations and the general population, absolute differences in years were calculated. Disease populations were examined independently of each other; each person could belong to several disease populations if they experienced more than one of the included diseases.

For each disease, remaining life expectancy was further estimated separately for individuals with compulsory and higher education, and for individuals with no, with mild, and with severe comorbidities at the time of disease onset. To ensure a sufficient number of individuals in each group, the study period was aggregated into five calendar-year groups for the estimation of remaining life expectancy stratified by educational and comorbidity level. Sensitivity analyses were conducted excluding those who died within 28 days after disease onset, estimating remaining life expectancy at other ages than 65 (60, 75, and 85 years), and holding the age at disease onset constant across all individuals and throughout the study period.

4.4.2 Decomposition of changes in life expectancy (Study II)

For each disease separately, we calculated the age-specific proportion of person-years in the population lived by individuals without disease, by individuals with recent disease onset, and by those with distant disease diagnosis in 1994 and in 2016. As in Study I, individuals could belong to more than one disease population if they experienced more than one of the included diseases. The proportions of total person-time lived by individuals with recent disease onset and by individuals with distant disease onset were labeled prevalence of recent cases and prevalence of distant cases, respectively. We also measured the number of deaths observed in each of these groups and calculated death rates smoothed over age and time with a two-dimensional smoothing procedure [282].

Since individuals with disease are part of the total population, overall life expectancy can be seen as a weighted average of mortality among individuals with recent, distant, and without disease history [232]. Individuals with disease history contribute to life expectancy in the total population through two mechanisms; (i) the larger the prevalence of a disease the larger its impact on life expectancy and (ii) the larger the excess mortality among those affected by disease the larger its impact on life expectancy. Using a general decomposition algorithm [283], we distinguished the contributions of these two mechanisms and quantified how much (i) changes in prevalence and (ii) changes in disease-specific mortality rates contributed to changes in remaining life expectancy at age 60 in the total Swedish population. In this study, remaining life expectancy at age 60 was approximated by partial life expectancy between ages 60 and 104 due to methodological limitations. However, because only few individuals reach ages above 104 and life expectancy is short at that age, remaining life expectancy and partial life expectancy are virtually identical.

4.4.3 Comparison of hip fractures in the NPR and SHR (Study III)

4.4.3.1 Coverage and agreement

The coverage of the SHR was estimated by calculating the proportion of first hip fractures (as primary cause of hospitalization) in the NPR that had a matching record in the SHR within ± 7 days of the hospitalization date. The agreement between fracture types in the SHR and the NPR was compared among patients with matching records using Cohen's kappa. In order to assess the agreement between dates, we compared the admission dates in both registers among all patients with matching records within ± 30 days.

4.4.3.2 Using ICD-codes to identify hip fractures in the NPR

Previous studies employed different algorithms to identify incident hip fractures in inpatient registers [256,264-266,269,284]. In order to identify the optimal operationalization of incident hip fractures in the Swedish NPR, we compared three different definitions in the NPR to diagnoses in the SHR. First, we defined hip fractures as any hip fracture diagnosis in the NPR, considering both primary and secondary diagnoses. Second, we excluded patients without a surgical procedure code for hip fracture surgery. Third, we defined hip fractures through

primary diagnoses in the NPR only. The proportion of hip fractures in the NPR with a matching record in the SHR was calculated for each of these definitions.

4.4.3.3 Potential over-coverage when estimating fracture recurrence in the NPR

Hospital records in the NPR do not indicate whether repeated hospitalizations result from new incident fractures or from complications or other reasons related to a previous fracture. In order to determine whether the incidence of recurrent fractures can be studied using the NPR, we compared the coverage of the SHR for first fractures, recurrent fractures, and all fractures in the NPR. All hip fractures occurring at least 14 days after discharge from a previous hip fracture were considered incident hip fractures in the NPR.

4.4.3.4 Representativeness of patients registered in the SHR compared to the NPR

Characteristics of patients registered in both the SHR and NPR were compared to characteristics of patients who were not registered in the SHR using logistic regression for each variable separately and in a model adjusted for all other covariates. Survival during different follow-up periods was examined using Kaplan-Meier curves and Cox proportional hazard regression using age as the underlying time variable.

4.4.4 Hip fracture incidence and survival (Study IV)

Incidence rates of first and recurrent hip fractures were calculated as the number of hip fractures divided by person-years at risk. We estimated all rates as an average of four-year-intervals, i.e. for 1998-2001, 2002-2005, 2006-2009, 2010-2013, and 2014-2017. Survival during the first 30 days and the first year after hip fracture was calculated as the proportion of hip fracture patients alive at 30 days or one year after their fracture, respectively. We age-standardized incidence rates and survival proportions using direct standardization. Since well-established standard populations used in epidemiological research are hardly comparable to the population of older hip fracture patients in Sweden, we used our own data as a standard population. The total Swedish population in the middle of the study period (2008) was used as the standard population for the incidence of first fractures. For the calculation of recurrent fracture rates and survival proportions, the population of patients with first hip fracture in 2008 was used as standard population. We estimated 95%-confidence intervals using the normal approximation method.

In order to examine how trends in survival after hip fracture in the general population were influenced by changes in health status of hip fracture patients over time, we estimated time trends in mortality risk after first hip fracture using Cox proportional hazard regression with age as the underlying time scale and categorical coefficients for calendar time. In these analyses, health status was defined as the CCI score at the time of the fracture. The proportionality of hazards assumption was tested through Schoenfeld residuals and log-log plots.

4.4.5 Matching (Study V)

For each hip fracture patient, an age-and-sex matched control was randomly selected among individuals in the general population who were alive and hip fracture-free up to that age, here-after referred to as general population control group. Age was matched in yearly and hip fracture occurrence in monthly intervals because care status was recorded on a monthly basis. For example, a woman born in 1920 experiencing a hip fracture in May 2014 was matched to a woman born in 1920 without hip fracture before or during May 2014. Controls were selected with replacement and allowed to experience a hip fracture at any time after their matching date. Individuals born 1914 or earlier were categorized into one open-ended age-category to allow matching among the oldest old (age 100 years or older; 0.5% of individuals).

In addition to the age-and-sex-stratified matching, we employed propensity score matching to generate a control group with characteristics similar to hip fracture patients, especially in terms of health and care status at baseline. Propensity scores were based on a logistic regression model including age, sex, education, cohabitation, birth country, dementia, and frailty score. Age was included as a continuous, quadratic variable to allow for a curvilinear association between age and fracture risk. The regression model was further stratified by care state at baseline to assure a balanced distribution of initial care states which are likely among the strongest predictors of later care trajectories. Based on the estimated propensity score, each hip fracture patient was matched to the closest hip fracture-free person alive (nearest neighbor) or, in case of several potential matches, a randomly selected person among the nearest neighbors. The propensity score matched control group is hereafter referred to as health-matched control group.

4.4.6 Multistate modeling (Study V)

Factors associated with different types of care trajectories among hip fracture patients were explored using multistate models [285]. This technique allowed us to estimate transition rates between care states while taking into account their interdependence and competing risks. For example, moving into care homes, receiving home care, and dying are three competing events for community-dwelling individuals without care. To reduce complexity, our multistate models focused on the time period up to three months after the fracture, the two home care states were collapsed into one state, and rare transitions were omitted. The model thus contained four states and six transitions (Figure 5). Individuals who experienced other, rare transitions (e.g. moved from care homes to their own home) were assumed to remain in their occupied state until they experienced another transition or until the end of follow-up. These restrictions were based on the observed care trajectories as well as previous research showing that most of the changes in functional abilities among hip fracture patients take place within few months of the fracture [286].



Figure 5: Multistate model for transitions between care states after hip fracture

Potential predictors included in the multistate model were age (categorized in five categories; 65-74 years, 75-79 years, 80-84 years, 85-89 years, 90+ years), sex, cohabitation, educational level, birth country (Sweden vs. other), dementia, and frailty score. Average frailty scores are higher among hip fracture patients than in the general population and therefore, we used a different categorization of the Gilbert frailty score in our multistate model. We calculated quartiles of the distribution of frailty scores among hip fracture patients and assigned each person to one of four frailty categories. Cox regression was used to estimate Hazard ratios (HR) with 95%-confidence intervals for the impact of each covariate on each of the six transitions of interest. Estimation was conducted using the packages mstate and survival in R version 3.6.2 [287].

4.5 ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

Swedish authorities routinely collect and store a large amount of personal and sensitive data. We strive to use these data for the benefit of the greater good by conducting research that is of high scientific quality, reproducible, and unbiased [254]. Our research aims to monitor trends in population health and explore potential disparities, for instance between genders, between educational groups, or between population groups with disease history. We ultimately aim to identify strategies to promote health and reduce inequalities in the entire Swedish population and in populations of comparable countries. We provide the public and scientific community access to our results by actively presenting our work to other researchers and by publishing our work open access in peer-reviewed journals.

All studies in this doctoral project fall into the project "The ageing population: An epidemiologic approach to a fundamental public health issue". The project was approved by the regional ethics committee in Stockholm which considered that the scientific value outweighs its harm and waived the need for patient consent. The linkage between data sources was conducted by Statistics Sweden and we received a pseudonymized data set. Since authorities hold a key that can be used to link the pseudonyms to specific individuals, however, data cannot be considered anonymous [288]. Data on health and disease are sensitive personal information and should be handled and results should be communicated carefully in order to maintain the integrity of each person [254]. We analyze and store data in a secure environment at Karolinska Institutet which is accessed through a remote desktop program. No sensitive data is handled outside of this environment.

Even though researchers have no access to names or personal numbers, the identification of specific individuals is possible through the detailed information available in the registers and hence, there remains a risk to violate personal integrity. We assured not to publish or report elsewhere detailed individual data that allowed the identification of specific individuals.

In order to prevent scientific misconduct, research should be reproducible and ideally, data and code should be shared with other researchers. However, data sharing is not possible with Swedish register data. While this may reduce the risk of violations of personal integrity, it may increase the risk of scientific misconduct. We aim to store our data in a well-organized way for at least 10 years in order to allow colleagues and other researchers to reproduce the study in the future, even in absence of the original author.

5 MAIN RESULTS

5.1 STUDY I

Remaining life expectancy at age 65 rose by 1.5 years among women and 3 years among men between 1998 and 2017, reaching 21.5 years for women and 19.2 years for men in 2017. As illustrated in Figure 6, life expectancy remained lower in population groups with a history of disease than in the general population but increased over time in all groups, except for women who had experienced a hip fracture. Life expectancy rose faster among women and men with a history of myocardial infarction, both stroke subtypes, colon cancer, and breast cancer than it did in the general population.



Figure 6: Trends in remaining life expectancy at age 65 for subpopulations with a history of disease and the general Swedish population, 1998-2017

The gaps in remaining life expectancy between subpopulations with disease history and the general population declined most notably for older adults who had experienced a myocardial infarction or ischemic stroke, and for women with a record of colon- or breast cancer but less so among women and men with a history of hemorrhagic stroke and among men who had a record of colon cancer (Figure 7). The difference in life expectancy among women with a history of myocardial infarction and the general female population was 3.3 years smaller in 2017 than in 1998. On the contrary, the gaps in remaining life expectancy compared to the general population widened for older adults with a history of lung cancer and hip fracture.



Figure 7: Differences in remaining life expectancy (in years) between populations with a history of disease and the general population, 1998 and 2017 Changes from 1998 to 2017 displayed above bars. RLE: Remaining life expectancy.

Among all subpopulations who had a history of disease, except for those with hip fracture, gender differences in remaining life expectancy were smaller than in the general population. For CVD specifically, women did not have a higher life expectancy than men. Remaining life expectancy was generally lower among men and women with basic education than it was among those with higher education but increased at a similar pace among both educational levels.

A high comorbidity burden was also consistently associated with shorter life expectancy. In 2013-17, women and men with a history of myocardial infarction and a CCI score of zero reached a remaining life expectancy of more than 16 years, while those with severe comorbidities had a life expectancy of about four years. Still, remaining life expectancy rose across all subgroups distinguished by CCI score, and for all diseases. While we detected no increases in life expectancy among women with a history of hip fracture and only minor improvements among men, stratification by comorbidity level revealed upward trends in remaining life expectancy among individuals with both low and high comorbidity levels. The pace of life expectancy improvements did not differ between groups with higher comorbidity levels and those with no record of comorbidities.

5.2 STUDY II

Between 1994 and 2016, remaining life expectancy at age 60 increased by 3.4 years for men and 1.9 years for women. Figure 8 illustrates increases in remaining life expectancy as well as the contribution of five different diseases to these trends among men and women. Our decomposition shows that mortality improvements have positively contributed to life expectancy trends for all diseases under study. Both among men and women, almost half of the observed increase in remaining life expectancy can be attributed to prolonged survival among those who experienced a myocardial infarction. Improvements in survival among those with stroke, too, contributed substantially to increasing life expectancy, while contributions were smaller for hip fracture, colon cancer, and breast cancer.

At the same time, the proportion of person-years lived by people with a history of many diseases in the Swedish population increased. Figure 8 shows that increasing prevalence of stroke, and colon cancer among both genders, and breast cancer as well as myocardial infarction among women had a negative impact on remaining life expectancy in the total population. However, for myocardial infarction and stroke, this negative impact is far outweighed by the positive contribution of improved survival.



Figure 8: Decomposition of change in remaining life expectancy at age 60 between 1994 and 2016. Contributions of changing disease prevalence and improved survival Solid areas represent increasing life expectancy attributable to improved survival chances. Checked areas represent changes in life expectancy attributable to improved survival chances. RLE: Remaining life expectancy. Figure 9 illustrates the results of a second level of decomposition, additionally distinguishing between the contribution of individuals with recent disease onset and the contribution of individuals with a disease onset dating further back in time. For both recent and distant cases and for all diseases, survival improved and contributed positively to life expectancy increases. The declining prevalence of having a recent disease diagnosis had positive effects on total life expectancy for CVD and hip fractures but not for colon and breast cancer, for which increasing prevalence contributed negatively to changes in life expectancy. Growing proportions of long-term survivors (increasing prevalence of distant cases) contributed negatively to changes in life expectancy for all diseases among both men and women. This negative effect on life expectancy was most notable for myocardial infarction, stroke, and female breast cancer.



Figure 9: Decomposition of change in remaining life expectancy at age 60 between 1994 and 2016. Contributions of changing disease prevalence and improved survival of five major diseases stratified by time since disease onset

Recent disease onset defined as onset within the past 3 years (myocardial infarction, stroke, hip fracture) or 5 years (colon and breast cancer). RLE: Remaining life expectancy.

5.3 STUDY III

We identified 140,724 patients with first hip fractures between 2008 and 2017 in the NPR. The proportion of these individuals that had a matching record in the SHR is shown in Figure 10. In total, 81.2% of patients had a matching record in the SHR. During the study period, coverage

increased to a maximum of almost 90% in 2014 and since declined to approximately 80%. The decline observed after 2014 could be attributed to five hospitals in Sweden that ceased to cooperate with the SHR. Coverage was somewhat lower for patients with diagnoses of subtrochanteric fractures in the NPR than for patients with diagnoses of intracapsular and pertrochanteric fractures. The coverage of the SHR was also lower for recurrent fractures identified in the NPR. Our comparison suggests that the over-coverage of recurrent hip fractures amounts to approximately 13%.



Our comparison indicates an excellent coverage of hip fracture diagnoses in the NPR. Almost all patients in the SHR (95.8%) had a matching record with a primary hip fracture diagnosis in the NPR. However, only two thirds of these patients additionally had a procedure code for hip fracture surgery in the NPR. The agreement between fracture dates was excellent; 89% of of patients included in both registers were recorded on the same day and only 1% of records were registered more than 7 days apart. Furthermore, the agreement between fracture types was high (Cohen's kappa = 0.87) albeit somewhat lower for subtrochanteric fractures; one fifth of subtrochanteric fractures in the NPR.

Patients who were included in both registers were similar to patients who had a record in the NPR, but not the SHR, with respect to education, birth country, and comorbidity level (Table 3). However, patients recorded in both registers were more likely to be older, treated in larger hospitals, more often lived in the community, and survived longer after sustaining their hip fracture (Table 3). The survival advantage was most pronounced shortly after the fracture (Table 3, Figure 11). During the first 30 days after their fracture, patients who were recorded in both registers experienced a 30% lower mortality risk than patients with a record in the NPR only. Patients who died within one day of sustaining a hip fracture had 79% reduced odds to be registered in the SHR even when adjusting for age, fracture type, and CCI score (Table 3).

	Odds of registration in SHR		
	Crude Analyses ^a	Multivariable Analyses ^b	
	OR [95% CI]	OR [†] [95% CI]	
Fracture type in NPR			
Intracapsular	1 00 [1 00-1 00]	1 00 [1 00-1 00]	
Pertrochanteric	0.97 [0.94-1.00]	0.93 [0.90-0.96]	
Subtrochanteric	0.81 [0.77-0.85]	0.77 [0.73-0.81]	
Unclear (several)	0.63 [0.56-0.71]	0.62 [0.54-0.70]	
Hospital size			
Small	0.45 [0.43-0.48]	0.45 [0.43-0.48]	
Medium	1.00 [1.00-1.00]	1.00 [1.00-1.00]	
Large	1.29 [1.23-1.34]	1.32 [1.26-1.37]	
Largest	1.41 [1.36-1.46]	1.40 [1.34-1.45]	
CCI score			
0	1.00 [1.00-1.00]	1.00 [1.00-1.00]	
1	1.02 0.99-1.05	0.95 0.92-0.99	
2+	0.92 [0.89-0.96]	0.84 [0.81-0.88]	
Survival length,			
0-1 day	0.22 [0.19-0.26]	0.21 [0.18-0.25]	
2-7 days	0.63 [0.58-0.68]	0.64 [0.59-0.70]	
8-30 days	0.87 [0.81-0.93]	0.90 [0.84-0.96]	
31-365 days	0.91 [0.88-0.93]	0.92 [0.88-0.96]	
>365 days	1.00 [1.00-1.00]	1.00 [1.00-1.00]	

Table 3: Odd ratios and 95%-confidence intervals for registration in the Swedish Hip Fracture Register among hip fracture patients identified in the National Patient Register, 2008-2016 (N=125,605)

^a Crude analyses adjusted for fracture year.

^b Adjusted for all co-variates and for fracture year, age, gender, birth country, education, and mode of hospital admission.

CCI: Charlson comorbidity index; CI: Confidence interval; NPR: National Patient Register; OR: Odds ratio; SHR: Swedish Hip Fracture Register.



Figure 11: Survival during one year after first hip fracture for patients registered in the Swedish Hip Fracture Register and the National Patient Register, 2008-2016 (N=125,605) Kaplan-Meier survival estimates.

NPR: National Patient Register; SHR: Swedish Hip Fracture Register.

5.4 STUDY IV

Approximately 20% of women and 30% of men died within one year of experiencing their first hip fracture (Figure 12). While age-standardized survival proportions remained largely unchanged in the general population, within educational groups, and within population groups defined by birth country, one-year survival improved within groups defined by CCI score among both genders during the study period. In age-adjusted Cox regression models, the hazards of dying within the first year of sustaining a hip fracture were 13% and 21% lower among women and men in 2013-2017 compared to 1998-2011.



Figure 12: Age-standardized proportion of patients with first hip fracture surviving 365 days by comorbidity level, 1998-2017 CCI: Charlson comorbidity index.

While survival chances remained stable, the total number of annual first hip fractures in Sweden decreased between 1998 and 2017 among women but increased among men. Figure 13 shows age-standardized incidence rates of first and recurrent fractures in the total population and in different population groups. The age-standardized incidence of first hip fractures declined by approximately 20% and declines occurred at a similar pace in all examined strata. The age-standardized incidence of recurrent fractures was higher than the incidence of first fractures but declined faster than the incidence of first fractures. During the study period, the age-standardized incidence of recurrent hip fractures decreased by 48% among men and 46% among women.

Comorbidity level was the strongest predictor for fracture risk; age-standardized incidence rates of first hip fractures were more than twice as high among men and women with severe comorbidities than among those with a CCI score of zero. Male gender, higher education, and being born outside of the Nordic countries were also associated with lower incidence rates of first hip fractures. The incidence recurrent fractures was similar between population groups defined by gender, educational level, and birth country. However, patients with higher comorbidity level at the time of their first hip fracture were at elevated risk of sustaining a recurrent fracture.



Figure 13: Age-standardized incidence rates per 1000 person-years of first and recurrent (second) hip fractures by comorbidity level, educational level, and birth country, 1998-2017 Note: Incidence by educational level restricted to individuals up to 90 years. CCI: Charlson comorbidity index; IR: Incidence rate.

5.5 STUDY V

Study V included 20,573 individuals with a first hip fracture during 2014 and 2015. The mean age at hip fracture was 83.6 years and two thirds of hip fracture patients were women. Figure 14 shows trajectories of long-term care among hip fracture patients as well as among the general population and a health-matched control group. The left panels illustrate longitudinal trajectories from baseline, i.e., the last time point before the fracture or the matching date (T1), until 24 months later (T4) among all individuals, while the right panels present the prevalence of states at each time point restricted to individuals who survived (i.e., excluding individuals who died).

Experiencing a hip fracture was associated with considerably higher mortality and higher transition rates to receiving care. Almost half of hip fracture patients without care before their fracture received municipal care 3 months later (47.1%) and less than a quarter of those (23.8%) returned to living without care during the follow-up. However, at the end of follow-up the distribution of care states among hip fracture survivors was virtually identical to survivors from the health-matched control group (Figure 14). This suggests that part of the long-term increase in care use among hip fracture patients might have occurred even in absence of the fracture.

Table 4 shows baseline characteristics of hip fracture patients in comparison to the general population. More than half of hip fracture patients but only one third of the control group received either home care or lived in care homes. In comparison to the general population, hip fracture patients also had higher frailty scores. Diagnosed dementia was 2.4 times as likely among women and 3.1 times as likely among men with hip fracture compared to women and men in the age-matched control group.

	Wor	men	Me	<u>en</u>
	Age-matched	Hip fracture	Age-matched	Hip fracture
	controls	patients	controls	patients
	(N=14,010)	(N=14,010)	(N=6,563)	(N=6,563)
Care status at baseline (%)				
No care	66.0	47.4	77.4	53.2
Home care <40h	13.7	17.8	9.7	16.9
Home care 40h+	7.9	13.3	5.1	12.1
Care home	12.4	21.5	7.7	17.8
1-year mortality (%)	8.1	20.7	7.8	28.7
2-year mortality (%)	15.4	31.3	16.5	40.3
Dementia diagnosis ^a (%)	4.7	11.4	4.0	12.3
Frailty score ^a (%)				
0	54.0	38.2	53.9	29.3
0.1-1.9	15.2	14.3	16.1	15.5
2.0-7.9	22.2	31.2	21.3	35.3
8+	8.7	16.4	8.7	20.9

Table 4: Health characteristics of patients with first hip fracture in 2014-2	015 and age-matched
controls from the general population (N=41,146)	-

^a Based on hospitalizations during 10 years before hip fracture or matching date. Excluding hospitalization for index hip fracture.



Hip Fracture Patients

Figure 14: Transitions between care states among hip fracture patients, the general population control group and propensity-score-matched control group (N=61,719)

Several risk factors for transitions between care states were identified using multistate modelling (Figure 15). Men had higher mortality than women but were less likely to transition to receiving home care. Cohabiting individuals had a lower risk of transitioning from living without care to home care and from home care to care home admission. Higher education was associated with a lower risk of death but only among those living without care. Higher frailty scores were associated with increased rates of care home admission and death both among individuals with home care and individuals without care. By contrast, higher frailty scores were not associated with transition to home care among individuals without care and only weakly correlated with higher mortality among care home residents. Having a dementia diagnosis was, aside from age, the strongest predictor for transitioning into care homes.



Figure 15: Hazard ratios and 95%-confidence intervals for care status transitions during 3 months after hip fracture (N=20,573; Note: individuals with hip fracture only) HR: Hazard ratio.

6 **DISCUSSION**

6.1 SUMMARY OF MAIN FINDINGS

In Study I we found that remaining life expectancy in old age has increased faster in subpopulations with a history of many diseases than it has in the general population although it still remains lower. If the prolonged life expectancy with disease is not counterbalanced by declining disease incidence, it results in increasing prevalence, that is, a growing proportion of men and women with disease history in the population. Indeed, Study II shows that the prevalence of all diseases under study increased during the past decades. Study II also demonstrates that these two processes – increasing disease prevalence and longer survival – have counteracting influences on the development of life expectancy in the total population. Especially declining mortality among men and women with myocardial infarction and stroke has contributed substantially to the rise of Swedish life expectancy since the 1990s. At the same time, the growing proportion of people with a history of these conditions in the population has curbed the rise of life expectancy albeit to a smaller extent.

Studies I and II further show that trends were not uniform across different diseases. For example, life expectancy hardly increased among men and women who experienced a hip fracture. This finding motivated Studies III to V which examine trends in hip fracture incidence and the consequences of sustaining a hip fracture among the old. Study III explored whether and how the SHR and NPR can be used to study the epidemiology of hip fracture Sweden. Although we identified some limitations, our findings indicate that both registers are valuable data sources, and that the NPR specifically is suitable for monitoring hip fracture occurrence in the Swedish population. Study IV presents hip fracture incidence, recurrence, and mortality in population strata defined by gender, education, comorbidity level, and birth country. In all of these strata, hip fracture incidence has declined during the past 20 years – and even more so for recurrent than for first hip fractures. In line with our findings in Study I, however, comorbidity levels among hip fracture patients have been rising and as a result, survival chances among older adults with hip fracture remained essentially unchanged.

Exploring the consequences of sustaining a hip fracture in greater detail, Study V demonstrates that hip fractures have an immediate negative impact on both mortality and care use of older patients. However, already before their fracture, hip fracture patients are frailer and more likely to receive geriatric care than the general older population. Our comparison to a health-matched control group suggests that the increase in care use among hip fracture patients might have also occurred in absence of the fracture, even if somewhat later.

6.2 CONTRIBUTION TO EXISTING KNOWLEDGE

6.2.1 Main results in context

The findings presented in Studies I and II are consistent with previous research on trends in disease survival. Several studies found substantial improvements in survival with CVD and

common types of cancer during the past decades, albeit less pronounced for lung cancer [84,90-92,96].

Our work adds to the existing body of evidence by taking on a period perspective, allowing us to capture recent trends in survival chances and to compare the pace of life expectancy improvements between diseases and to the total population. We show that rising life expectancy is at least in part a result of higher life expectancy in subpopulations with disease history. This indicates that life expectancy increases can be attributed not only to primary or secondary prevention efforts, i.e., preventing diseases from occurring or delaying the onset of diseases to higher ages, but also to tertiary prevention that enables more patients to survive in the long term. Remaining life expectancy among women with breast cancer in particular closely approaches that of all women in Sweden – an uplifting finding for breast cancer patients.

The tremendous improvements in remaining life expectancy among individuals with a history of CVD are also noteworthy. One could hypothesize that the considerable decreases in CVD incidence amounting to almost 50% compared to peak levels as shown in previous research [93,96,97,123,131-135] has been a result of preventing "milder" cases with better prognosis. Our findings, however, show that incidence rates and survival chances have improved simultaneously. Taken together, this results in a substantially reduced burden of CVD in the ageing Swedish population.

The underlying explanations for the observed mortality trends and for the differences between diseases are probably multifactorial. The advances in life expectancy among subpopulations with a history of CVD partly reflect the increased survival of patients in the acute phases, for instance through advancing surgical techniques, more frequent treatment in specialized hospital units, or a faster arrival at the hospital. Still, sensitivity analyses in Study I, in which deaths during the first 28 days of disease onset were excluded, show that improvements in the acute setting are not the only explanation. Medication, monitoring of risk factors, or behavioral interventions have likely become more effective in preventing adverse events such as disease recurrence. Study IV indeed found that the incidence of recurrent hip fractures in Sweden has declined considerably since the 1990s and others have observed similar trends for CVD recurrence in Sweden and elsewhere [131,132,160,289].

Yet, survival after hip fracture did not improve. In accordance with our findings, earlier studies reported stable or only slowly declining mortality rates among hip fracture patients [104,105,290] which can at least partly be attributed to rising comorbidity levels [102-105]. However, previous research also found increasing comorbidity levels among individuals with myocardial infarction and stroke [93,95,98], among whom life expectancy increased at a fast pace and even without adjustment for rising comorbidity levels. It is possible that comorbidity levels have risen faster in the hip fracture population than among individuals with CVD, but variations in the prevalence of specific comorbid diseases and disease combinations might also account for part of the observed differences. The CCI and similar indices are convenient summary measures that enable comparisons between studies, but they cannot completely capture complex and evolving comorbidity patterns.

In accordance with Study II, previous research found increasing prevalence for many diseases in Sweden including several cancer types and diabetes [89,117-119,121-125]. The prevalence of acute diseases such as myocardial infarction, stroke, or hip fracture, is seldomly reported because most epidemiological studies choose to report incidence rates. However, since acute disease events are usually the result of chronic underlying risk factors and associated with a sustained excess risk of poor health outcomes, the prevalence of such conditions, or the prevalence of having a history of such conditions, is an important aspect of public health, especially if patients' survival length increases. While we found increasing stroke prevalence, one previous study has shown a declining prevalence of stroke in Sweden during a similar time period [132]. This is likely explained by the 7-year lookback period applied in previous work while our lookback period was not restricted. Study II found an increasing prevalence of *distant cases*, men and women who had experienced a stroke several years ago, but a declining prevalence of *recent cases*. In addition, we found a growing proportion of *distant cases* for all other diseases under study; increasing numbers of older individuals in Sweden are thus long-term survivors of severe diseases.

Study IV adds to a growing body of research showing declining hip fracture incidence in the Nordic and in other countries during the past 30 years [109,136,137,139,143,168,291]. Our work is, to the best of my knowledge, the second study to explore trends in hip fracture incidence and recurrence for population groups with different CCI scores. Pedersen et al. presented trends in hip fracture incidence stratified by comorbidity levels in Denmark [109] but did not assign correct denominators, i.e., the correct person-time at risk, in their analyses [252,253]. In the revised version of their paper, Pedersen et al. found trends distinctly different from their original publication but similar to our work in Study IV [253]. This highlights the importance of assigning appropriate denominators when estimating incidence rates.

Recurrent hip fractures are debilitating conditions but secular trends in their occurrence have rarely been presented. Since recurrent fractures are rare, studies on hip fracture recurrence require large-scale data but their identification in routinely collected inpatient registers has some caveats. Study III allowed us to develop methods to operationalize recurrent fractures in the Swedish NPR. One previous study examined trends in hip fracture recurrence in the Nordic countries, finding stable incidence rates of recurrent fractures between 1999 and 2008 in Norway [162], while we found declining incidence rates within the same time frame. Unlike our work, the Norwegian study followed patients for one year only and it is possible that improvements in recurrent fracture rates were less pronounced within the first year after sustaining a hip fracture.

Several explanations for the declining hip fracture incidence have been proposed. An increased uptake of walking aids may have prevented some fractures [167,292,293] and the earlier detection and more aggressive treatment of osteoporosis may have also contributed to reduced fracture risk [139,291]. Improved osteoporosis treatment might have particularly affected the incidence of recurrent fractures [163] since osteoporosis often remains undetected until a fracture occurs [294]. Lower fracture incidence in later-born cohorts could also be attributable to

lifestyle factors including nutrition and vitamin-D-supplementation, smoking, exercise, or working conditions throughout the life-course [137,139,162]. The rising prevalence of overweight is another proposed mechanism, since a higher body mass index is associated with increased bone mineral density [139,295]. Such lifestyle factors have probably also affected the incidence of CVD and many types of cancer. However, while obesity is associated with a lower hip fracture incidence, it is among the most prominent risk factors of CVD for which dramatic declines in incidence were observed in numerous studies [93,96,97,123,131-135,296-298]. In addition, many behavioral factors theorized to reduce fracture incidence have also been linked to lower risks of some cancer types [299-306] but cancer incidence increased rather than declined [121-124]. Altogether, these differences highlight the complexity of the relationship between behavioral factors and disease occurrence on the population level.

Even beyond the operationalization of recurrent hip fractures described above, Study III allowed us to draw several conclusions about register-based research. Like other quality registers, the SHR is not complete; both patients and hospitals can opt out of being registered. This does not always result in selection bias but knowledge about the mechanisms behind missing registration is necessary in order to evaluate the risk of bias and to evaluate the generalizability of studies using these data. In Study III, we showed that the SHR today includes 80% of hip fracture patients in Sweden and that at least half of the non-coverage can be attributed to hospitals that do not cooperate with the SHR. Non-coverage attributable to administrative decisions on the hospital level is arguably less likely to induce bias in many epidemiological studies than a selection of individual patients, for instance related to cognitive status, physical health, or socioeconomic factors. Yet, we also found some selection on the individual patient level. Most notably, patients with very short survival were less likely to be not included in the SHR. It is possible that clinicians cannot retrieve consent for participation from these patients or do not have the time or motivation to register them in the SHR. Since only few hip fracture patients die within days of their fracture, this may not be a large issue in many studies. However, research on short-term survival chances should carefully discuss potential selection in the SHR. These considerations exemplify some of the strengths and limitations of administrative and of quality registers when exploring disease patterns in the entire population.

Previous research showed that, in accordance with Study V, notable proportions of individuals are admitted to permanent care homes after experiencing a hip fracture [286,307,308]. To the best of my knowledge, however, there are no previous population-based studies examining the uptake of home care although it is common among hip fracture patients and of growing importance for geriatric care in Sweden and in many other countries [202,309]. The impact of hip fractures on older individuals' home care use and on their risk of moving to care homes found in Study V is reasonable. Almost all hip fracture patients are surgically treated and especially among the oldest old, a temporary immobilization can trigger a deterioration of muscle mass and strength that may be difficult to regain. In addition, hip fracture patients are at high risk of complications such as hospital-acquired infections, readmissions, or cardiovascular events [310-317]. Such complications may not only increase short-term mortality but also long-term physical impairment owing to prolonged immobilization and interrupted rehabilitation.

Yet, our results in Study V also show that the impact of diseases on health outcomes may be overestimated if one does not properly account for selection. Older adults who experience a hip fracture are a selected group of people and not representative for the total population. We aimed to isolate the effect of the fracture itself on care trajectories by comparing hip fracture patients to two control groups: a group randomly drawn from the general population and a health-matched control group. Our results in Study V indeed suggest that those who develop a hip fracture probably had experienced poorer health outcomes and consumed a higher amount of care than the average person even in a counterfactual scenario in which they did not sustain a fracture. Hip fractures have an immediate impact on care status but in the long run, care use may not be attributable to the fracture itself, but to underlying health and risk profiles. Receiving geriatric care and sustaining a hip fracture may thus share common risk factors and as a result, some previous studies, especially those with a long follow-up spanning over several years, may have exaggerated the negative impact of hip fractures on care trajectories.

Nevertheless, one needs to consider a further layer of selection when interpreting these findings: After two years, hip fracture patients had similar care statuses as the control group *conditioning on survival*. However, they were less likely to survive and had especially high mortality rates during the first months after their fracture. The elevated short-term mortality is likely a direct result of complications, such as infections acquired in hospital or cardiovascular complications related to immobilization [310,312,314-318]. Once this acute phase is overcome, hip fracture patients face essentially the same mortality risk as men and women in the healthmatched control group.

Our findings in Study V, together with previous research [205,319], indicate that patients' care status is an important factor to consider in hip fracture research. For example, previous studies suggested that shorter hospital length of stay might lead to poorer survival after hip fracture [205]. However, we did not find support for a negative impact of shorter hospitalizations on hip fracture survival in another study [319]. Instead, the correlation between short hospitalizations and mortality was confounded through care home residence; hip fracture patients living in care homes have higher mortality rates but are also discharged earlier than those living in the community [319]. This is of utmost importance for public health because such findings inform policy makers and clinicians when allocating healthcare resources, prioritizing patients, and structuring clinical processes.

6.2.2 Sociodemographic differences

The female advantage in life expectancy is found in almost all populations globally [54,65]. This stands in contrast to Study I which found small, or even non-existent, gender differences in remaining life expectancy among populations with disease history. Women without disease survive longer than men but women who are affected have a life expectancy closer to their male counterparts. These findings are supported by studies showing that women have lower incidence rates of both stroke and myocardial infarction than men, but that the risks of recurrent events and survival chances barely differ between genders [131,132]. The higher life

expectancy among women than among men may hence be more closely linked to disease risk than to prognosis once a disease has occurred.

However, these findings could be limited to some diseases, including CVD. In line with a number of previous studies [104,140,143,313,320], we observed a different pattern for hip fractures. Men are less likely to experience a hip fracture but, once affected, have considerably poorer survival than women. There is, furthermore, strong evidence for a higher prevalence of multimorbidity as well as disability among older women than among older men [30,53,101,122,149,157,159,174-180]. The longer life expectancy but poorer health among women is referred to as the male-female health-survival-paradox. Several studies have explored underlying mechanisms and maintain that this paradox can only partly be explained by lifestyle factors, biological differences, and selection into old age [176-180] and it hence remains to be studied further.

In accordance with previous research [66,67], we found that life expectancy increased faster among men than among women during the past decades. Yet, Study IV has also shown that declines in hip fracture incidence were less pronounced among men than women, which is, again, supported by earlier studies [104,109,136,137,139,168]. Taken together, our findings together with previous research show that gender differences among the Swedish old and their development over time vary depending on the specific diseases and health outcomes under study.

The importance of socioeconomic resources for health in old age has received much scientific attention. Previous research indicated that socioeconomic disparities in health have increased in recent years even in the Nordic countries where social inequality is – at least comparatively – low [16,72,78,79,182,321]. In Study I, we found somewhat longer life expectancy among the highly educated but no support for widening educational disparities. We also found only minor differences in hip fracture incidence and survival between two educational levels in Study IV. By contrast, other studies found more pronounced socioeconomic differences in hip fracture incidence [184,185,242-251] as well as post-fracture mortality [322-326].

The small socioeconomic disparities found in our work are probably due to the choice of a dichotomous variable for education. We chose to specifically examine education rather than other socioeconomic indicators due to its stability over the life course, its association with health-related behaviours, and high completeness of data in population registers. In numerous other studies, higher education has been linked to lower mortality and a lower risk of various other health outcomes [69,70,72,182,321,327]. The link between education and health builds upon a strong theoretical foundation [328] and there is at least some evidence for a causal effect of education on health in old age [329]. However, a dichotomous indicator of attained educational level is only a crude proxy for socioeconomic position, especially among the old. The majority of older individuals in the AHC merely attained a compulsory educational level [330] but they have probably experienced diverse occupational trajectories and attained varying socioeconomic positions throughout their lifetime. Larger socioeconomic disparities could come
to light when using a more fine-grained categorization of education or other indicators of socioeconomic position, such as income or former occupation.

Marital status, cohabitation, and the availability of close kin are important further sociodemographic factors affecting health patterns in an ageing society. In Study V, and in previous work [331,332], we have shown that living alone and childlessness are linked to the reception of home care, the amount of granted home care, and care home residence among the Swedish old. Furthermore, older individuals' number of children is associated both with the risk of some diseases including hip fracture, with disease prognosis including survival after stroke and hip fracture, and with longevity in general [333-337]. Since cohort fertility and marriage patterns are changing, this has probably influenced trends in disease incidence, care use, and longevity, but to which extent is, to my knowledge, not known.

6.3 IMPLICATIONS FOR AGEING RESEARCH

6.3.1 Selection and the changing population composition

While many studies on population ageing examined heterogeneity with regards to sociodemographic factors, this thesis also aimed to explore heterogeneity with regards to health – operationalized through disease history and comorbidity level. Previous research put forth hypotheses that health improvements have occurred primarily among the healthy, leaving the ill and frail behind [80-82], but also hypotheses that especially the ill and frail have benefitted from health improvements, ultimately leading to a compression of morbidity [10-12,191]. Our findings do not support the idea that health improvements were limited to the "upper end of the health distribution". If anything, life expectancy increased *faster* among older people who experienced a number of severe disease than in the total population.

In order to interpret secular trends in population health and draw correct conclusions, it is important to consider how population groups are changing. This may be especially challenging in ageing research since old age health is shaped throughout the entire life course and disentangling period and cohort effects is not always possible. A specific educational level in contemporary Sweden is, for instance, not comparable to the same educational level 50 years ago when access to higher education was more limited and curricula were unlike today. Since low education has become increasingly rare in some settings, it has been argued that trends towards poorer health outcomes among the low educated are to be expected and do not necessarily represent growing inequalities [338]. Likewise, a certain comorbidity profile today may not be comparable to the same profile several decades ago. Diagnostic manuals and procedures are constantly evolving which may lead to increasing numbers of diseases being recognized by the medical profession or being detected. As a result, trend studies – including our work – likely produce conservative estimates of improvements in population health when disregarding advances in disease detection and management.

Disregarding heterogeneity within the population, too, can result in disputable conclusions about population-wide trends. Even if all subgroups of the population experience improvements, the total population may not– a phenomenon known as Simpson's paradox [339]. Since

the group of individuals who experience a hip fracture is increasingly frail and multimorbid, this selection effect naturally leads to a poorer prognosis even if advances in treatments have reached all patient groups. From a different perspective, one could also conceptualize such selection processes as *confounding* and argue in Study IV, for example, that rising comorbidity levels have confounded survival trends in the hip fracture population. One should note, however, that this selection does not necessarily entail a *bias*. Instead, it can be considered an explanation for the observed patterns.

6.3.2 Consequences of improved survival

Prolonged survival after acute disease events, such as hip fracture or myocardial infarction, could hypothetically lead to increasing recurrence rates. However, Study IV does not support this hypothesis for the example of hip fracture and previous research found similar patterns for CVD [131,132,160,289]. The declining recurrence rates for these conditions together with the life expectancy increases found for most diseases in Study I point towards improvements in tertiary prevention, that is, a reduction of the negative disease impact.

Prolonged survival with many diseases increases the risk of attaining more than one condition. As a result, multimorbidity has become more common in several Western countries, including Sweden, since the 1990s [150-159]. Multimorbidity has a considerable impact on survival and functioning of older adults [340] and polypharmacy, often required to manage several diseases, is associated with an increased risk of drug-drug interactions and other negative health outcomes [341]. We found comorbidities to be among the most important predictors of both mortality and care trajectories in Studies I, IV, and V. However, the higher mortality of individuals with comorbidities in Studies I and IV is perhaps not surprising given that comorbidity level was measured through the CCI, an indicator developed specifically to capture mortality risk. Various other comorbidity and multimorbidity indices have been developed and even though a number of studies have identified common clusters of comorbid diseases, patterns are complex and many findings have not been replicated in different settings and populations [147,154,342-346]. Improving the understanding of multimorbidity patterns and addressing their consequences should therefore be a public health priority in ageing societies.

6.3.3 Indicators of population health and their relationships

Monitoring a single indicator of health is not sufficient to capture the dynamics of changing morbidity and mortality patters in a population. We have shown in Study II how prolonged survival with disease, a fundamentally positive development, has both positive and negative effects on (period) life expectancy. Disease survivors continue to carry with them a higher mortality than their same-aged peers even many years after disease onset. In theory, improved disease survival could – all else equal – even lead to declining life expectancy. This paradoxical relationship is due to the life table method which draws on a cross-sectional snapshot of the population rather than a cohort of individuals followed over time.

It should also be noted that in growing and ageing societies, decreasing incidence rates do not necessarily result in declining numbers of disease events or declining prevalence in the population. If survival improves, so does person-time at risk which lowers incidence rates but not necessarily prevalence or lifetime risk [143].

Finally, regardless of how population groups are delineated, there often remain within-group differences. Even if life expectancy increases among groups with high and among groups with low educational levels, disparities could, for instance, increase within the subgroup with low education. Further stratification into more and more population groups quickly leads to very complex pictures and to difficulties synthesizing a large number of results. One strategy may be the use of health indicators that capture variability, such as lifespan disparity which can be used as a complement to life expectancy. Although life expectancy continues to increase in many countries, several studies provide evidence for growing lifespan disparities, even in the Nordic countries and even within specific socioeconomic strata [16,79].

6.4 PUBLIC HEALTH RELEVANCE

This thesis points to a number of public health issues in the ageing Swedish population. Firstly, increasing numbers of older individuals are long-term survivors of severe diseases and often have comorbidities.

Secondly, older adults with hip fracture are a particularly vulnerable population group with high mortality risk, especially among men. In Sweden, one in five women and one in nine men are expected to sustain a hip fracture during their life [143]. Despite this, previous research indicated that osteoporosis is still undertreated, often not detected until an osteoporotic fracture occurs, and men face an even higher risk to receive insufficient treatment than women [294,347]. Enhanced detection and treatment of osteoporosis together with improved fall prevention focusing on both genders may be strategies to reduce the burden of hip fractures in the older population.

The prognosis after a hip fracture is still poor. In Study V, almost half of patients without care at the time of their hip fracture transitioned to receiving care within three months and more than a third of hip fracture patients died within two years. There may thus be room for improving care and rehabilitation for some older individuals with hip fracture.

The vast majority of older adults who initiate home care after a hip fracture do not manage to return to independent living even when surviving for several years. It is possible that many individuals, once home care is granted, continue to utilize it out of convenience. If this were true, care resources may be allocated ineffectively. On the other hand, many hip fracture patients may indeed suffer from lasting disabilities which could be ameliorated through improved rehabilitation programs. Either way, our study has also shown that a minority of hip fracture patients *do* return to living without care. Identifying factors that promote such recoveries and promote resilience to debilitating diseases and other life events is an important prospect for future research.

Finally, little is known so far about the determinants and consequences of receiving home care and care home residence in Sweden. The reorganization of health and elder care systems as well as staff shortages [210,211] could result in care deficits, particularly among older individuals without close family ties [192,193,196,200]. Epidemiological research should continue to investigate whether such deficits exist, how they affect older people, and how they can be addressed in order to meet older individuals' needs and mitigate disparities.

6.5 METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS

6.5.1 Data availability

Administrative population registers have several advantages for research on population ageing. Unlike clinical trials or survey data they cover everyone, even the oldest old, frailest, and socioeconomically disadvantaged. In addition, they include institutionalized older adults who are often excluded from other epidemiological studies thereby limiting their generalizability [30]. Drawing on nationwide data moreover maximizes study size and statistical power needed to examine health at very high ages, to study rare events such as disease recurrence, and to stratify the population into several groups.

Nevertheless, administrative registers also have limitations. As described in section 4.1.2.1, over-coverage may constitute a problem because not all emigrations are reported to the Swedish authorities [255]. In the entire population, this over-coverage may introduce a comparatively small bias, estimated to lie below 0.5% [255]. Among the oldest old and particularly older migrants, however, a bias may be more substantial. For the studies in this thesis, including Study IV which stratified analyses by birth country, we assured that individuals in the study population were continuously registered in each year. Individuals were censored once a data gap occurred, even despite a missing date of death or emigration. One should also note that the Swedish Cause of Death Register even records deaths of Swedish residents that occurred outside the country once they are reported to authorities. Still, it cannot be ruled out that a few older individuals continue to appear in the registers without residing in Sweden.

The time periods during which Swedish registers are available vary which entails limitations for research on time trends. Many registers, including the NPR and Cancer Register, have been virtually complete for several decades, enabling us to trace back disease history over long periods of time. Other registers have been introduced more recently, including the Dwelling Register and Prescribed Drug Register which have only been established in the 21st century. The structure of some registers has also been altered over time. The Social Service Register was introduced in 2007 but structural changes render data collected from 2013 onwards incomparable to earlier data. Therefore, our data did not allow us to study secular trends in geriatric care. Educational levels were not recorded for individuals born before 1911 in any Swedish register, not even in the earliest available censuses. In Study IV, we included all individuals in the main analyses but excluded those born before 1911 from the analyses stratified by education. For the multistate models in Study V, individuals with missing education were categorized as having the lower education level (1.6%). It is possible that educational differences were more (or less) pronounced in the excluded birth cohorts, but they constituted only a small part of our study populations.

6.5.2 Measuring health in population registers – Potential biases and other considerations

In order to perform trend studies, data must be comparable over time. However, disease classifications, diagnostic techniques, and administrative procedures change over time. While medical professionals could historically report only six (and later eight) diagnoses for each hospitalization to the Swedish NPR, this restriction has been abandoned in 2010 [256], potentially affecting the number of comorbidities identified through the register. Our data show that only very few hospitalizations have more than six diagnoses and we detected no sudden increase in comorbidities after 2010, but whether this administrative change may have promoted the detection of some specific diseases or comorbidities is, to my knowledge, not known.

Changing diagnostic techniques and accuracy may also have a large impact on observed disease frequency in the population. During the past decades, the proportion of strokes with undefined subtype in the NPR has declined. Today, a larger proportion of strokes is classified as either ischemic or hemorrhagic than in the past. Register-based estimates of both ischemic and hemorrhagic stroke incidence were thus more notably underestimated in the past than they may be today. Since Study II relied on an accurate estimation of changes in disease prevalence, we were hence only able to examine stroke as a single disease.

A trend towards earlier cancer diagnoses may be one mechanism behind the rising life expectancy of cancer populations in Study I and the increased cancer prevalence and survival found in Study II. Diagnostic sensitivity, precision, and cancer awareness have likely increased over time. Therefore, we cannot rule out that our findings are influenced by lead time bias, that is, a trend towards earlier detection of cancer, towards cancer being less advanced at diagnosis, and thus towards longer survival [348]. Lead time bias is of particular concern if screening programs are introduced. In Sweden, breast cancer screening had already been established in 1986 [349] and no additional screening programs were introduced during our study period and for the cancer types we examined. Still, attendance rates in the existing screening program for breast cancer may have changed over time thereby influencing the timing of breast cancer diagnosis.

Misclassification of comorbidity levels may have occurred because of limited sensitivity of disease detection through the NPR. Therefore, part of our study populations certainly had higher comorbidity levels than their CCI scores suggest, leading to a dilution of the differences between comorbidity levels. In addition, in groups without comorbidities, this may have led to an underestimation of life expectancy (Study I) or to an underestimation of survival chances after hip fracture (Study IV), respectively. It remains also possible that the increasing capacity to record secondary diagnoses in the NPR discussed above has artificially increased CCI scores over time.

Dementia is a condition that is particularly difficult to detect in inpatient records, because dementia itself seldomly requires hospitalization. One should note that in Study V, all hip fracture patients were hospitalized and dementia, if present, should be registered as co-diagnosis. Still, the sensitivity of this assessment method is not perfect and it is possible that dementia is not always registered, especially in mild cases. As a result of this misclassification, the association between dementia presence and care trajectories may be underestimated in Study V.

Our comparison in Study III shows that both the NPR and the SHR have some limitations for epidemiological research. While the sensitivity of detecting recurrent fractures in the NPR is likely high, the PPV is lower. Study III concludes that, while the NPR can be used to identify recurrent fractures, their incidence may be overestimated, presumably by 10 to 15%. Therefore, the recurrence rates presented in Study IV are probably overestimated to a similar extent. It is evident, however, that an overestimation of such magnitude is unlikely to have caused the pronounced declines in recurrence rates of up to 50%.

6.5.3 Strengths and limitations

Apart from some exceptions discussed in the previous sections, the register data used in this thesis have high levels of completeness and validity [256,257,272]. Although the diseases we examined cannot completely account for the complex morbidity patterns in the ageing society, they represent frequent and severe medical conditions that occur at older ages in Sweden and elsewhere.

Our studies add to prior evidence by exploring heterogeneity in population health with regards to health using a composite measure, the CCI score, to operationalize comorbidity. Although the CCI is today arguably one of the most commonly used comorbidity indices in epidemio-logical studies, it remains contested and several modified versions as well as alternative comorbidity and multimorbidity measures have been developed – all of which are accompanied by their own strengths and limitations [112,147,279,281,350]. Moving beyond a composite measure and exploring how specific comorbid conditions are associated with life expectancy or hip fracture epidemiology will eventually increase the understanding of trends in population health.

One limitation of Study III is the absence of a gold standard, such as independent expert reviews of patient records. While our method of comparing two registers allowed us to draw a number of conclusions about their data quality and completeness, it is possible that some information is incorrect in both registers and, in case of conflicting data, we were not able to determine which – if any – of the two registers contained the correct data. However, conflicting data was rare and previous research validating hip fracture diagnoses in inpatient registers against gold standards suggested that data quality is indeed excellent [256,264,268,269].

Lastly, Study V did not take into account informal care provided by close kin or private care paid entirely out of pocket. The municipal care examined in Study V constitutes more than 90% of formal care for older people in Sweden while care paid entirely out of pocket is still rare but increasing [192-194]. Informal care provided by close kin, most often spouses and adult children, is becoming more common, too [192,199]. However, our multistate model in Study V showed that the association between cohabitation, likely a proxy for the availability of informal support provided by a spouse, and care trajectories was relatively modest. This could indicate that informal support provided by cohabiting partners does not play a major role for older hip fracture patients' care trajectories.

6.5.4 Generalizability

The external validity of our findings varies. The disease panorama in Sweden is known to be overall similar to that in many other Western countries, at least with regards to cancer and CVD incidence and the distribution of causes of death [88,89]. Advances in medical treatments, too, have probably occurred simultaneously in Sweden and in other high-income countries that are able to afford innovative technology and treatments. Disease prevalence and life expectancy in these countries may have therefore developed in a way similar to Sweden. As such, the general findings of Studies I and II may be transferable to many other high-income countries.

Although the disease panorama is similar in most Western countries, there are naturally some differences in disease frequency and survival chances due to the genetic makeup of the population, sociocultural factors, or the welfare system. For reasons not yet completely understood, incidence rates of hip fractures in the Nordic countries are among the highest worldwide [351] and thus, incidence and recurrence rates found in Study IV may be comparable to Norway or Finland, but probably not many other countries. Furthermore, the health selection of hip fracture patients discussed in Study V may not be comparable to other settings with much lower incidence rates.

The estimated coverage of national quality registers in Sweden varies [260]. Still, some of our conclusions in Study III are likely transferable to other quality registers covering acute diseases that are almost always treated in a hospital setting. Specifically, part of the non-coverage of other quality registers may result from opting out on the hospital level and, moreover, patients with poor survival chances may be less likely to appear in quality registers.

Subgroup-specific findings from Sweden are probably only transferable to other high-income countries with similar patterns of sociodemographic inequality. In the Nordic countries, access to education is free. Virtually all older adults alive today have completed secondary education [330] and social inequality is, at least comparatively, low. Every Swedish resident has access to treatments, specialist care, and rehabilitation, even those at the lower end of the income distribution. In addition, the ethnic composition of the older population is rather homogenous. Although international migration among younger adults has picked up pace in the past few decades, most older residents were born either in Sweden or in other countries located in Northern and Western Europe. Socioeconomic and ethnic disparities in Sweden may thus not be comparable to more diverse countries or settings with more pronounced social inequalities. In addition, gender differences in the Nordic countries may not be transferable to many other settings. In Sweden and the other Nordic countries, gender equality has long been emphasized by policy makers and many older women today have been employed in the labour market during much of their life instead of working as homemakers.

Sweden is also a setting with publicly funded care accessible to all residents and a heavy emphasis on "ageing in place" policies. Care trajectories presented in Study V may thus not be generalizable to other countries in which care systems build more heavily upon family support

or care homes (as is the case is most countries outside Scandinavia) or to settings where home care services come with substantial costs for the individual.

7 CONCLUSIONS

In this thesis, I present trends in population health in Sweden since the 1990s while highlighting heterogeneity within the population. Based on the results of five studies I draw the following conclusions:

- Increases in life expectancy were not limited to the healthy part of the population. Longer survival with myocardial infarction specifically explained almost half of the total rise in life expectancy.
- Rising life expectancy can not only be attributed to primary and secondary prevention, but also to tertiary prevention, enabling patients to survival longer.
- Increasing proportions of older adults have a history of severe diseases. The growing prevalence of disease history and the longer disease survival have counteracting influences on life expectancy trends. For CVD, the positive impact of improved survival far outweighs the negative impact caused by increasing disease prevalence.
- Hip fracture incidence has declined in all population groups under study and even more so for recurrent than for first hip fractures.
- Survival chances among hip fracture patients remained stable, but improved when taking into account their rising comorbidity levels. Hip fracture patients remain a vulnerable group with increasing comorbidity levels and high mortality, especially among men.
- Already before their fracture, hip fracture patients receive geriatric care more often than their same-aged peers. Hip fractures have an immediate impact on care trajectories but long-term care needs are largely attributable to poorer health profiles already present before the fracture occurs. Studies that do not account for such selection overstimate the negative impact of hip fractures and possibly other diseases.
- Swedish population registers are valuable resources for studies on hip fractures, but both the SHR and the NPR have some limitations. Studies using the NPR may overestimate number of recurrent fractures and while the SHR covers 80% of hip fractures in Sweden, it is not complete.
- Half of missing fractures in the SHR were a result of opting out on the hospital level. Such non-coverage attributable to administrative decisions is arguably less likely to induce bias than non-coverage on the patient level. However, there is also some selection on the patient level; patients dying shortly after their fracture are less likely to be included in the SHR.
- Increasing numbers of older adults are long-term survivors of severe diseases and have comorbidities. Improving the understanding of multimorbidity patterns and addressing their consequences should therefore be a public health priority in ageing populations.

8 FUTURE DIRECTIONS

The continuous mortality improvements during the past decades prompt questions about their sustainability in the future. How long can life expectancy continue to increase? Or, perhaps more importantly, how old can we become? Is there a limit to human lifespan and can we reach the highest ages in good health? So far, not much is known about disease incidence and mortality rates among centenarians and super-centenarians, but population registers provide an increasingly rich data source in times in which more and more men and women reach their 100th birthday.

Lying at the core of public health sciences, socioeconomic, gender, ethnic, and other disparities remain an important area for research. Epidemiologists should continue to explore whether such disparities exist even at extreme ages and how they develop as societies age. Future epidemiological studies may also turn towards heterogeneity in the population with regards to characteristics that are as of yet less explored and examine how, for example, latent characteristics such as individuals' genetic or biological profiles or more complex measurements of gender identity, childlessness, and living arrangements affect population health.

Health and care systems are changing both in Sweden and in many other countries. The consequences of such changes for older people's health and wellbeing need to be monitored. Do financial cutbacks, staff shortages, or ageing-in-place policies imply increasing care deficits for at least some groups of older people? Epidemiological research should continue to investigate whether such deficits exist, how they affect older individuals, and how they could be ameliorated. Moreover, the rising prevalence of multimorbidity is likely associated with changing demands and challenges for health and care systems, but patterns of multimorbidity in the population are complex and, so far, poorly understood. Structuring and operationalizing complex and evolving patterns of disease co-occurrence, and understanding their consequences, is an important objective of ageing research.

Finally, this thesis showed that hip fractures are debilitating conditions occurring among the oldest old, but also that some patients do manage to recover their independence. How can we promote such recoveries from – and resilience to – severe diseases, extreme weather, injuries, or other negative life events? Perhaps we can shift the focus of ageing epidemiology also towards developing strategies that allow older adults to better face diseases and other challenges.

9 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I want to thank my supervisor **Karin Modig** for invaluable support, inspiration, and guidance during the past six years. Thank you for always making me feel welcome, appreciated, and always taking my opinion and concerns seriously. And thank you even more for challenging me, for being honest, and criticizing my work. This is something incredibly valuable that is hard to come by and I do not take that for granted. We make a great team!

Of course, I also want to thank my co-supervisors **Prof. Anders Ahlbom** and **Sven Drefahl** for their support and guidance. Although I probably could have asked for help more often, you always were eager to help when I did. I do always keep your advice in my head.

I am incredibly lucky that I had the opportunity to spend my time as a PhD student as part of the Unit of Epidemiology at IMM. Thank you, **Prof. Maria Feychting** (and Anders who has laid the groundwork), for fostering such an inspiring, creative, and warm atmosphere when academia can sometimes be competitive and intimidating. I am truly grateful for your sincere, fair, inclusive, and competent leadership and it has been wonderful to see our unit grow throughout the years.

Mats Talbäck, thank you for your hands-on help with the data. I really appreciate that you always approached my requests with critical thinking and often did much more than preparing data. Your strategies and suggestions have taught me a lot, but I only recently began to understand how much work you have actually put into our data. Undoubtedly, my work would have taken much longer without you.

My dear colleagues **Stina Ek** and **Marcus Ebeling**, I am grateful that I had (and have) the opportunity to work more closely with you. Stina, you have been a welcome addition to our small research group and really brought another perspective into my work. Marcus, it is also a pleasure to have you in our office in Stockholm and I appreciate that you always go above and beyond to contribute and to help others out!

I also thank my other co-authors, who have very much enriched my time as a PhD student and, of course, our shared studies. Thank you **Terese Høj Jørgensen**, **Margareta Hedström**, **Glenn Sandström**, **Anders Brändström**, **Stefan Fors**, **Mats Lambe**, **Hanna Eklund**, **Hannah Brooke** and **Jenny Torssander**!

Sofia Carlsson, Anita Berglund, Maria, and Karin, I also want to thank you specifically for being inspirational group leaders who are not only brilliant researchers, much too humble and always acting with integrity, but also dedicated teachers who really go the extra mile. You really are an inspiration to me.

I am truly grateful for having so many kind and smart colleagues. Thank you, Mozhu Ding and Alexandra Wennberg, for being such optimistic and bright additions to our research group. Hanna Mogensen, Rebecka Hjort, Giorgio Tettamanti and Josefin Edwall Löfvenborg, I really enjoyed your company from the day I started. It is unfortunate that we all could not meet as much during the pandemic.

And all my other colleagues: Lena Holm, Göran Walldius, Jessica Edstorp, Anthony Matthews, Katalin Gémes, Eva Kampitsi, Katharina Herzog, Anna Maria Lampousi, Bahareh Rasouli, Niklas Hammar, Tomas Andersson, Marios Rossides, and Yuxia Wei, thank you for creating a welcoming atmosphere and for your welcome contributions to scientific discussions.

I also thank my mentor Serhiy Dekhtyar, although we did not manage to meet during the pandemic, the folks at the Max Planck Institute for Demographic Research in Rostock, including Prof. Roland Rau, and my colleagues at SUDA, including Prof. Gunnar Andersson, and Eleonora Mussino.

Thanks also to you, Johanna Bergmann, Lena Palmberg, Åsa Lycke, Kamilla Sagrelius, Selma Grönlund, and Irene Tjernberg for your support with administrative issues and for your help navigating the PhD experience.

I also like to thank the organizational committees of the European Doctoral School of Demography (EDSD), the Swedish National Graduate School for Competitive Science on Ageing and Health (SWEAH) and the Masters Program in Public Health Epidemiology. Thank you Jette Möller, Susanne Iwarsson, Stina Elfverson, Jim Vaupel, Heiner Meier, and many others for your dedication and organization of three very different but excellent and unique programs – all of which are reflected in this thesis.

And finally, big thanks to all of the dedicated and excellent teachers I met in my academic career and to my fellow students who I met during courses, in journal clubs, at seminars, or during other student activities.

I would also like to thank the steering group of RIKSHÖFT and all patients and medical professionals who contribute to it. You all make a valuable contribution to hip fracture research in Sweden and beyond.

Undoubtedly, my work would have not been possible without my partner **Daniel Eckert** who has not only been the most important person in my personal life, but also supported my academic development ever since we first started university more than 10 years ago. Thank you for strengthening my sense of critical thinking, giving me the self-confidence to pursue higher education, and for accompanying me when I wanted to move abroad to study at KI.

At last, but importantly, I want to thank **my family and friends in Germany** for their support and acceptance of my weird career abroad. **Mom and Dad**, I am also truly grateful for your personal and financial support in times in which I really needed it.

Mama und Papa, ich möchte euch noch einmal für eure Akzeptanz sowie persönliche und finanzielle Unterstützung danken, insbesondere in Zeiten in denen ich es schwer hatte. Ich weiß, dass das nicht selbstverständlich war. Vielen Dank!

10 REFERENCES

1. Ahlbom A, Drefahl S, Lundström H (2010) Den åldrande befolkningen. Läkartidningen; 107 (48):3048-3051

2. Lundgren AS, Ljuslinder K (2011) Problematic Demography: Representations of Population Ageing in the Swedish Daily Press. Journal of Population Ageing; 4 (3):165-183. doi:10.1007/s12062-011-9048-2

3. Bengtsson T, Scott K (2011) Population Aging and the Future of the Welfare State: The Example of Sweden. Population and Development Review; 37 (s1):158-170. doi:10.1111/j.1728-4457.2011.00382.x

4. Carnes BA, Olshansky SJ, Hayflick L (2012) Can Human Biology Allow Most of Us to Become Centenarians? The Journals of Gerontology: Series A; 68 (2):136-142. doi:10.1093/gerona/gls142

5. Nikolich-Zugich J, Goldman DP, Cohen PR, Cortese D, Fontana L, Kennedy BK et al. (2016) Preparing for an Aging World: Engaging Biogerontologists, Geriatricians, and the Society. The Journals of Gerontology: Series A; 71 (4):435-444. doi:10.1093/gerona/glv164

6. Bloom DE, Chatterji S, Kowal P, Lloyd-Sherlock P, McKee M, Rechel B et al. (2015) Macroeconomic implications of population ageing and selected policy responses. The Lancet; 385 (9968):649-657. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61464-1

7. United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division (2020) World population ageing 2019. Available at: https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/ population/publications/pdf/ageing/WorldPopulationAgeing2019-Report.pdf [accessed 01.01.2022].

8. Byles JE, Rahman MM, Princehorn EM, Holliday EG, Leigh L, Loxton D et al. (2019) Successful ageing from old to very old: a longitudinal study of 12,432 women from Australia. Age and ageing; 48 (6). doi:10.1093/ageing/afz116

9. Stowe JD, Cooney TM (2015) Examining Rowe and Kahn's Concept of Successful Aging: Importance of Taking a Life Course Perspective. The Gerontologist; 55 (1):43-50. doi:10.1093/geront/gnu055

10. Fries JF (1980) Aging, natural death, and the compression of morbidity. New England Journal of Medicine; 303 (3):130-135

11. Fries JF (2003) Measuring and Monitoring Success in Compressing Morbidity. Annals of Internal Medicine; 139:455-459. doi:10.7326/0003-4819-139-5_Part_2-200309021-00015

12. Fries JF, Bruce B, Chakravarty E (2011) Compression of morbidity 1980-2011: a focused review of paradigms and progress. Journal of Aging Research; 2011:261702. doi:10.4061/2011/261702

13. Jeune B (2002) Living longer — but better? Aging Clinical and Experimental Research; 14 (2):72-93. doi:10.1007/BF03324421

14. Crimmins EM, Beltrán-Sánchez H (2010) Mortality and Morbidity Trends: Is There Compression of Morbidity? The Journals of Gerontology: Series B; 66B (1):75-86. doi:10.1093/geronb/gbq088

15. Knudsen AK, Allebeck P, Tollånes MC, Skogen JC, Iburg KM, McGrath JJ et al. (2019) Life expectancy and disease burden in the Nordic countries: results from the Global Burden

of Diseases, Injuries, and Risk Factors Study 2017. The Lancet Public Health; 4 (12):e658-e669. doi:doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(19)30224-5

16. van Raalte AA, Sasson I, Martikainen P (2018) The case for monitoring life-span inequality. Science; 362 (6418):1002-1004. doi:10.1126/science.aau5811

17. Vaupel JW (2010) Biodemography of human ageing. Nature; 464 (7288):536. doi:10.1038/nature08984

18. Brooke HL, Talbäck M, Hörnblad J, Johansson LA, Ludvigsson JF, Druid H et al. (2017) The Swedish cause of death register. European Journal of Epidemiology; 32 (9):765-773. doi:10.1007/s10654-017-0316-1

19. Sanderson WC, Scherbov S (2005) Average remaining lifetimes can increase as human populations age. Nature; 435 (7043):811-813. doi:10.1038/nature03593

20. Sanderson WC, Scherbov S (2007) A new perspective on population aging. Demographic Research; 16 (2):27-58. doi:10.4054/DemRes.2007.16.2

21. Muszyńska MM, Rau R (2012) The Old-Age Healthy Dependency Ratio in Europe. Journal of Population Ageing; 5 (3):151-162. doi:10.1007/s12062-012-9068-6

22. Chang AY, Skirbekk VF, Tyrovolas S, Kassebaum NJ, Dieleman JL (2019) Measuring population ageing: an analysis of the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. The Lancet Public Health; 4 (3):e159-e167. doi:doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(19)30019-2

23. Statistics Sweden (SCB) (2020) Statistikdatabasen. Available at: http://www.statistikdatabasen.scb.se/pxweb/sv/ssd/ [accessed 2020-03-17].

24. Drefahl S, Lundström H, Modig K, Ahlbom A (2012) The era of centenarians: mortality of the oldest old in Sweden. Journal of Internal Medicine; 272 (1):100-102. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2796.2012.02518.x

25. Statistics Sweden (SCB) (2021) Befolkningsframskrivningar. Available at: https://www.scb.se/hitta-statistik/statistik-efter-amne/befolkning/befolknings framskrivningar/befolkningsframskrivningar/ [accessed 01.01.2022].

26. Kirk D (1996) Demographic Transition Theory. Population Studies; 50 (3):361-387. doi:10.1080/0032472031000149536

27. Vollset SE, Goren E, Yuan C-W, Cao J, Smith AE, Hsiao T et al. (2020) Fertility, mortality, migration, and population scenarios for 195 countries and territories from 2017 to 2100: a forecasting analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study. The Lancet; 396 (10258):1285-1306. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30677-2

28. Preston S, Heuveline P, Guillot M (2001) Demography: Measuring and Modeling Population Processes. Blackwell Publishers Ltd, Oxford

29. Lee R (2011) The Outlook for Population Growth. Science; 333 (6042):569-573. doi:10.1126/science.1208859

30. Christensen K, Doblhammer G, Rau R, Vaupel JW (2009) Ageing populations: the challenges ahead. The Lancet; 374 (9696):1196-1208. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(09)61460-4

31. Ebeling M (2018) Measuring mortality trends and dynamics in an era of continuous mortality decline [PhD thesis]. Universität Rostock, Rostock

32. Drefahl S, Ahlbom A, Modig K (2014) Losing Ground - Swedish Life Expectancy in a Comparative Perspective. PLoS One; 9 (2):e88357. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0088357

33. Kontis V, Bennett JE, Mathers CD, Li G, Foreman K, Ezzati M (2017) Future life expectancy in 35 industrialised countries: projections with a Bayesian model ensemble. The Lancet; 389 (10076):1323-1335. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(16)32381-9

34. Wang H, Naghavi M, Allen C, Barber RM, Bhutta ZA, Carter A et al. (2016) Global, regional, and national life expectancy, all-cause mortality, and cause-specific mortality for 249 causes of death, 1980–2015: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015. The Lancet; 388 (10053):1459-1544. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(16)31012-1

35. Rau R, Bohk-Ewakd C, Muszyńska MM, Vaupel J (2018) The Lexis Diagram. In: Visualizing Mortality Dynamics in the Lexis Diagram. In: The Springer Series on Demographic Methods and Population Analysis, vol 44. Springer, Cham. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-64820-0_2

36. Islam N, Jdanov DA, Shkolnikov VM, Khunti K, Kawachi I, White M et al. (2021) Effects of covid-19 pandemic on life expectancy and premature mortality in 2020: time series analysis in 37 countries. BMJ; 375:e066768. doi:10.1136/bmj-2021-066768

37. Woolf SH, Masters RK, Aron LY (2021) Effect of the covid-19 pandemic in 2020 on life expectancy across populations in the USA and other high income countries: simulations of provisional mortality data. BMJ; 373:n1343. doi:10.1136/bmj.n1343

38. Goldstein JR, Lee RD (2020) Demographic perspectives on the mortality of COVID-19 and other epidemics. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences; 117 (36):22035. doi:10.1073/pnas.2006392117

39. Brenner H, Söderman B, Hakulinen T (2002) Use of period analysis for providing more up-to-date estimates of long-term survival rates: empirical evaluation among 370 000 cancer patients in Finland. International Journal of Epidemiology; 31 (2):456-462. doi:10.1093/ije/31.2.456

40. Andersson TML, Dickman PW, Eloranta S, Sjövall A, Lambe M, Lambert PC (2015) The loss in expectation of life after colon cancer: a population-based study. BMC Cancer; 15 (1):412. doi:10.1186/s12885-015-1427-2

41. Brenner H, Gefeller O (1997) Deriving more up-todate estimates of long-term patient survival. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology; 50 (2):211-216. doi:10.1016/S0895-4356(97)00280-1

42. Modig K, Rau R, Ahlbom A (2020) Life expectancy: what does it measure? BMJ Open; 10 (7):e035932. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2019-035932

43. Perron L, Simard M, Brisson J, Hamel D, Lo E (2017) Standard Period Life Table Used to Compute the Life Expectancy of Diseased Subpopulations: More Confusing Than Helpful. American Journal of Public Health; 107 (10):1615-1620. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2017.303932

44. World Health Organization (WHO) (2014) WHO methods for life expectancy and healthy life expectancy. Available at: https://www.who.int/healthinfo/statistics/LT_method_1990_2012.pdf [accessed 01.01.2022].

45. Aburto JM, Villavicencio F, Basellini U, Kjærgaard S, Vaupel JW (2020) Dynamics of life expectancy and life span equality. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences; 117 (10):5250. doi:10.1073/pnas.1915884117

46. Foreman KJ, Marquez N, Dolgert A, Fukutaki K, Fullman N, McGaughey M et al. (2018) Forecasting life expectancy, years of life lost, and all-cause and cause-specific mortality for 250 causes of death: reference and alternative scenarios for 2016–40 for 195 countries and territories. The Lancet; 392 (10159):2052-2090. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(18)31694-5 47. Global Burden of Disease Cancer C (2018) Global, Regional, and National Cancer Incidence, Mortality, Years of Life Lost, Years Lived With Disability, and Disability-Adjusted Life-Years for 29 Cancer Groups, 1990 to 2016: A Systematic Analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study. JAMA Oncology; 4 (11):1553-1568. doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2018.2706

48. Hjorthøj C, Stürup AE, McGrath JJ, Nordentoft M (2017) Years of potential life lost and life expectancy in schizophrenia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. The Lancet Psychiatry; 4 (4):295-301. doi:10.1016/s2215-0366(17)30078-0

49. Officer A, Thiyagarajan JA, Schneiders ML, Nash P, de la Fuente-Núñez V (2020) Ageism, Healthy Life Expectancy and Population Ageing: How Are They Related? International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health; 17 (9). doi:10.3390/ijerph17093159

50. Papadimitriou N, Tsilidis KK, Orfanos P, Benetou V, Ntzani EE, Soerjomataram I et al. (2017) Burden of hip fracture using disability-adjusted life-years: a pooled analysis of prospective cohorts in the CHANCES consortium. The Lancet Public Health; 2 (5):e239-e246. doi:10.1016/S2468-2667(17)30046-4

51. Statistics Sweden (SCB) (2020) Life expectancy 1751–2018. Available at: https://www.scb.se/en/finding-statistics/statistics-by-subject-area/population/population-composition/population-statistics/pong/tables-and-graphs/yearly-statistics--the-whole-country/life-expectancy/ [accessed 17.03.2020].

52. Oeppen J, Vaupel JW (2002) Broken Limits to Life Expectancy. Science; 296 (5570):1029-1031. doi:10.1126/science.1069675

53. Vaupel JW (2010) Biodemography of human ageing. Nature; 464 (7288):536-542. doi:10.1038/nature08984

54. Colchero F, Rau R, Jones OR, Barthold JA, Conde DA, Lenart A et al. (2016) The emergence of longevous populations. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences; 113 (48):E7681. doi:10.1073/pnas.1612191113

55. Modig K, Drefahl S, Ahlbom A (2013) Limitless longevity: comment on the contribution of rectangularization to the secular increase of life expectancy. International Journal of Epidemiology; 42 (3):914-916. doi:10.1093/ije/dyt035

56. Pignolo RJ (2019) Exceptional Human Longevity. Mayo Clinic Proceedings; 94 (1):110-124. doi:10.1016/j.mayocp.2018.10.005

57. Modig K, Andersson T, Vaupel J, Rau R, Ahlbom A (2017) How long do centenarians survive? Life expectancy and maximum lifespan. Journal of Internal Medicine; 282 (2):156-163. doi:10.1111/joim.12627

58. Human mortality database. Sponsored by University of California, Berkeley (USA), and Max Planck Institute for Demographic Research (Germany). (2022). Available at: www.mortality.org [accessed 28.12.2022].

59. Ho JY, Hendi AS (2018) Recent trends in life expectancy across high income countries: retrospective observational study. BMJ; 362:k2562. doi:10.1136/bmj.k2562

60. Raleigh VS (2019) Trends in life expectancy in EU and other OECD countries. OECD Health Working Papers; No 108. doi:10.1787/223159ab-en

61. Crimmins EM, Zhang YS (2019) Aging Populations, Mortality, and Life Expectancy. Annual Review of Sociology; 45 (1):69-89. doi:10.1146/annurev-soc-073117-041351

62. Raleigh VS (2018) Stalling life expectancy in the UK. BMJ; 362:k4050. doi:10.1136/bmj.k4050

63. Woolf SH, Schoomaker H (2019) Life Expectancy and Mortality Rates in the United States, 1959-2017. JAMA; 322 (20):1996-2016. doi:10.1001/jama.2019.16932

64. Leon DA, Jdanov DA, Shkolnikov VM (2019) Trends in life expectancy and age-specific mortality in England and Wales, 1970–2016, in comparison with a set of 22 high-income countries: an analysis of vital statistics data. The Lancet Public Health; 4 (11):e575-e582. doi:10.1016/S2468-2667(19)30177-X

65. Zarulli V, Barthold Jones JA, Oksuzyan A, Lindahl-Jacobsen R, Christensen K, Vaupel JW (2018) Women live longer than men even during severe famines and epidemics. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences; 115 (4):E832-E840. doi:10.1073/pnas.1701535115

66. Sundberg L, Agahi N, Fritzell J, Fors S (2018) Why is the gender gap in life expectancy decreasing? The impact of age- and cause-specific mortality in Sweden 1997–2014. International Journal of Public Health; 63 (6):673-681. doi:10.1007/s00038-018-1097-3

67. Thorslund M, Wastesson JW, Agahi N, Lagergren M, Parker MG (2013) The rise and fall of women's advantage: a comparison of national trends in life expectancy at age 65 years. European Journal of Ageing; 10 (4):271-277. doi:10.1007/s10433-013-0274-8

68. Kinge JM, Modalsli JH, Øverland S, Gjessing HK, Tollånes MC, Knudsen AK et al. (2019) Association of Household Income With Life Expectancy and Cause-Specific Mortality in Norway, 2005-2015. JAMA; 321 (19):1916-1925. doi:10.1001/jama.2019.4329

69. Mackenbach JP, Kulhánová I, Menvielle G, Bopp M, Borrell C, Costa G et al. (2015) Trends in inequalities in premature mortality: a study of 3.2 million deaths in 13 European countries. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health; 69 (3):207-217. doi:10.1136/jech-2014-204319

70. Olshansky SJ, Antonucci T, Berkman L, Binstock RH, Boersch-Supan A, Cacioppo JT et al. (2012) Differences in life expectancy due to race and educational differences are widening, and many may not catch up. Health Affairs; 31 (8):1803-1813. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0746

71. Hederos K, Jäntti M, Lindahl L, Torssander J (2018) Trends in Life Expectancy by Income and the Role of Specific Causes of Death. Economica; 85 (339):606-625. doi:10.1111/ecca.12224

72. Östergren O (2015) Growing gaps: The importance of income and family for educational inequalities in mortality among Swedish men and women 1990–2009. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 43 (6):563-570. doi:10.1177/1403494815585401

73. Brønnum-Hansen H, Baadsgaard M (2012) Widening social inequality in life expectancy in Denmark. A register-based study on social composition and mortality trends for the Danish population. BMC Public Health; 12 (1):994. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-12-994

74. Wang H, Schumacher AE, Levitz CE, Mokdad AH, Murray CJ (2013) Left behind: widening disparities for males and females in US county life expectancy, 1985–2010. Population Health Metrics; 11 (1):8. doi:10.1186/1478-7954-11-8

75. Bor J, Cohen GH, Galea S (2017) Population health in an era of rising income inequality: USA, 1980-2015. The Lancet; 389 (10077):1475-1490. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(17)30571-8

76. Dwyer-Lindgren L, Bertozzi-Villa A, Stubbs RW, Morozoff C, Mackenbach JP, van Lenthe FJ et al. (2017) Inequalities in Life Expectancy Among US Counties, 1980 to 2014: Temporal Trends and Key Drivers. JAMA Internal Medicine; 177 (7):1003-1011. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2017.0918

77. Kibele EUB, Jasilionis D, Shkolnikov VM (2013) Widening socioeconomic differences in mortality among men aged 65 years and older in Germany. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health; 67 (5):453-457. doi:10.1136/jech-2012-201761

78. Kinge JM, Steingrimsdottir OA, Moe JO, Skirbekk V, Naess O, Strand BH (2015) Educational differences in life expectancy over five decades among the oldest old in Norway. Age and ageing; 44 (6):1040-1045. doi:10.1093/ageing/afv128

79. Brønnum-Hansen H, Östergren O, Tarkiainen L, Hermansen Å, Martikainen P, van der Wel KA et al. (2021) Changes in life expectancy and lifespan variability by income quartiles in four Nordic countries: a study based on nationwide register data. BMJ Open; 11 (6):e048192. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2020-048192

80. Modig K, Virtanen S, Ahlbom A, Agahi N (2016) Stable or improved health status in the population 65 years and older in Stockholm, Sweden - an 8-year follow-up of self-reported health items. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 44 (5):480-489. doi:10.1177/1403494816636248

81. Santoni G, Angleman SB, Ek S, Heiland EG, Lagergren M, Fratiglioni L et al. (2018) Temporal trends in impairments of physical function among older adults during 2001-16 in Sweden: towards a healthier ageing. Age and ageing; 47 (5):698-704. doi:10.1093/ageing/afy085

82. Angleman SB, Santoni G, Von Strauss E, Fratiglioni L (2015) Temporal trends of functional dependence and survival among older adults from 1991 to 2010 in Sweden: toward a healthier aging. The Journals of Gerontology: Series A; 70 (6):746-752. doi:10.1093/gerona/glu206

83. Muschik D, Tetzlaff J, Lange K, Epping J, Eberhard S, Geyer S (2017) Change in life expectancy with type 2 diabetes: a study using claims data from lower Saxony, Germany. Population Health Metrics; 15 (1). doi:10.1186/s12963-017-0124-6

84. Baade PD, Youlden DR, Andersson TM, Youl PH, Walpole ET, Kimlin MG et al. (2016) Temporal changes in loss of life expectancy due to cancer in Australia: a flexible parametric approach. Cancer Causes & Control; 27 (8):955-964. doi:10.1007/s10552-016-0762-1

85. Samji H, Cescon A, Hogg RS, Modur SP, Althoff KN, Buchacz K et al. (2013) Closing the Gap: Increases in Life Expectancy among Treated HIV-Positive Individuals in the United States and Canada. PLoS One; 8 (12):e81355. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0081355

86. Petrie D, Lung TWC, Rawshani A, Palmer AJ, Svensson A-M, Eliasson B et al. (2016) Recent trends in life expectancy for people with type 1 diabetes in Sweden. Diabetologia; 59 (6):1167-1176. doi:10.1007/s00125-016-3914-7

87. Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare (Socialstyrelsen) (2021) Statistikdatabas för dödsorsaker. Available at: https://sdb.socialstyrelsen.se/if_dor/val.aspx [accessed 19.12.2021].

88. Roth GA, Abate D, Abate KH, Abay SM, Abbafati C, Abbasi N et al. (2018) Global, regional, and national age-sex-specific mortality for 282 causes of death in 195 countries and territories, 1980–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. The Lancet; 392 (10159):1736-1788. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(18)32203-7

89. Allemani C, Matsuda T, Di Carlo V, Harewood R, Matz M, Nikšić M et al. (2018) Global surveillance of trends in cancer survival 2000–14 (CONCORD-3): analysis of individual records for 37 513 025 patients diagnosed with one of 18 cancers from 322 population-based registries in 71 countries. The Lancet; 391 (10125):1023-1075. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(17)33326-3

90. Boysen G, Marott JL, Gronbaek M, Hassanpour H, Truelsen T (2009) Long-term survival after stroke: 30 years of follow-up in a cohort, the Copenhagen City Heart Study. Neuroepidemiology; 33 (3):254-260. doi:10.1159/000229780

91. De Angelis R, Sant M, Coleman MP, Francisci S, Baili P, Pierannunzio D et al. (2014) Cancer survival in Europe 1999–2007 by country and age: results of EUROCARE-5—a population-based study. The Lancet Oncology; 15 (1):23-34. doi:10.1016/s1470-2045(13)70546-1

92. Johansson S, Rosengren A, Young K, Jennings E (2017) Mortality and morbidity trends after the first year in survivors of acute myocardial infarction: a systematic review. BMC Cardiovascular Disorders; 17 (1). doi:10.1186/s12872-017-0482-9

93. Schmidt M, Jacobsen JB, Lash TL, Botker HE, Sorensen HT (2012) 25 year trends in first time hospitalisation for acute myocardial infarction, subsequent short and long term mortality, and the prognostic impact of sex and comorbidity: a Danish nationwide cohort study. BMJ; 344:e356. doi:10.1136/bmj.e356

94. Walters S, Maringe C, Butler J, Rachet B, Barrett-Lee P, Bergh J et al. (2013) Breast cancer survival and stage at diagnosis in Australia, Canada, Denmark, Norway, Sweden and the UK, 2000-2007: a population-based study. British Journal of Cancer; 108 (5):1195-1208. doi:10.1038/bjc.2013.6

95. Yeh RW, Sidney S, Chandra M, Sorel M, Selby JV, Go AS (2010) Population Trends in the Incidence and Outcomes of Acute Myocardial Infarction. New England Journal of Medicine; 362 (23):2155-2165. doi:10.1056/nejmoa0908610

96. Hallström B, Jönsson A-C, Nerbrand C, Norrving B, Lindgren A (2008) Stroke Incidence and Survival in the Beginning of the 21st Century in Southern Sweden. Stroke; 39 (1):10-15. doi:10.1161/strokeaha.107.491779

97. Modig K, Andersson T, Drefahl S, Ahlbom A (2013) Age-Specific Trends in Morbidity, Mortality and Case-Fatality from Cardiovascular Disease, Myocardial Infarction and Stroke in Advanced Age: Evaluation in the Swedish Population. PLoS One; 8 (5):e64928. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0064928

98. Schmidt M, Jacobsen JB, Johnsen SP, Botker HE, Sorensen HT (2014) Eighteen-year trends in stroke mortality and the prognostic influence of comorbidity. Neurology; 82 (4):340-350. doi:10.1212/wnl.0000000000062

99. Mathers CD, Stevens GA, Boerma T, White RA, Tobias MI (2015) Causes of international increases in older age life expectancy. The Lancet; 385 (9967):540-548. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(14)60569-9

100. Auger N, Le Serbon E, Rostila M (2015) Leaving Sweden behind: Gains in life expectancy in Canada. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 43 (4):340-347. doi:10.1177/1403494815577459

101. Qiu C, von Strauss E, Bäckman L, Winblad B, Fratiglioni L (2013) Twenty-year changes in dementia occurrence suggest decreasing incidence in central Stockholm, Sweden. Neurology; 80 (20):1888. doi:10.1212/WNL.0b013e318292a2f9

102. Brauer CA, Coca-Perraillon M, Cutler DM, Rosen AB (2009) Incidence and Mortality of Hip Fractures in the United States. JAMA; 302 (14):1573-1579. doi:10.1001/jama.2009.1462

103. Gjertsen J-E, Dybvik E, Furnes O, Fevang JM, Havelin LI, Matre K et al. (2017) Improved outcome after hip fracture surgery in Norway. Acta Orthopaedica; 88 (5):505-511. doi:10.1080/17453674.2017.1344456

104. Jantzen C, Madsen CM, Lauritzen JB, Jørgensen HL (2018) Temporal trends in hip fracture incidence, mortality, and morbidity in Denmark from 1999 to 2012. Acta Orthopaedica; 89 (2):170-176. doi:10.1080/17453674.2018.1428436

105. Trevisan C, Gallinari G, Klumpp R, Menon A, Compagnoni R (2018) Year to year comparison of 2000–2015 in hip fracture management: same survival rate despite older and more fragile patients. Aging Clinical and Experimental Research. doi:10.1007/s40520-018-1047-1

106. Downey C, Kelly M, Quinlan JF (2019) Changing trends in the mortality rate at 1-year post hip fracture - a systematic review. World journal of orthopedics; 10 (3):166-175. doi:10.5312/wjo.v10.i3.166

107. Abrahamsen B, van Staa T, Ariely R, Olson M, Cooper C (2009) Excess mortality following hip fracture: a systematic epidemiological review. Osteoporos International; 20 (10):1633-1650. doi:10.1007/s00198-009-0920-3

108. Katsoulis M, Benetou V, Karapetyan T, Feskanich D, Grodstein F, Pettersson-Kymmer U et al. (2017) Excess mortality after hip fracture in elderly persons from Europe and the USA: the CHANCES project. Journal of Internal Medicine; 281 (3):300-310. doi:10.1111/joim.12586

109. Pedersen AB, Ehrenstein V, Szepligeti SK, Lunde A, Lagerros YT, Westerlund A et al. (2017) Thirty-five-year Trends in First-time Hospitalization for Hip Fracture, 1-year Mortality, and the Prognostic Impact of Comorbidity: A Danish Nationwide Cohort Study, 1980-2014. Epidemiology; 28 (6):898-905. doi:10.1097/EDE.000000000000729

110. Rowe JW, Kahn RL (1997) Successful Aging1. The Gerontologist; 37 (4):433-440. doi:10.1093/geront/37.4.433

111. Steiner UK, Larsen LA, Christensen K (2019) Parallel Progress in Perceived Age and Life Expectancy. The Journals of Gerontology: Series A; 75 (2):333-339. doi:10.1093/gerona/glz096

112. Ludvigsson JF, Appelros P, Askling J, Byberg L, Carrero J-J, Ekström AM et al. (2021) Adaptation of the Charlson Comorbidity Index for Register-Based Research in Sweden. Clinical Epidemiology; 13:21-41. doi:10.2147/CLEP.S282475

113. Gilbert T, Neuburger J, Kraindler J, Keeble E, Smith P, Ariti C et al. (2018) Development and validation of a Hospital Frailty Risk Score focusing on older people in acute care settings using electronic hospital records: an observational study. The Lancet; 391 (10132):1775-1782. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(18)30668-8

114. Yurkovich M, Avina-Zubieta JA, Thomas J, Gorenchtein M, Lacaille D (2015) A systematic review identifies valid comorbidity indices derived from administrative health data. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology; 68 (1):3-14. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2014.09.010

115. Charlson M, Szatrowski TP, Peterson J, Gold J (1994) Validation of a combined comorbidity index. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology; 47 (11):1245-1251

116. Charlson ME, Pompei P, Ales KL, MacKenzie CR (1987) A new method of classifying prognostic comorbidity in longitudinal studies: Development and validation. Journal of Chronic Diseases; 40 (5):373-383. doi:10.1016/0021-9681(87)90171-8

117. Lindahl B, Stenlund H, Norberg M (2010) Increasing glucose concentrations and prevalence of diabetes mellitus in northern Sweden, 1990–2007. Global Health Action; 3 (1):5222. doi:10.3402/gha.v3i0.5222

118. Andersson T, Ahlbom A, Magnusson C, Carlsson S (2014) Prevalence and Incidence of Diabetes in Stockholm County 1990-2010. PLoS One; 9 (8):e104033. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0104033

119. Ringborg A, Lindgren P, Martinell M, Yin DD, Schön S, Stålhammar J (2008) Prevalence and incidence of Type 2 diabetes and its complications 1996–2003—estimates from a Swedish population-based study. Diabetic Medicine; 25 (10):1178-1186. doi:10.1111/j.1464-5491.2008.02541.x

120. Chatterji S, Byles J, Cutler D, Seeman T, Verdes E (2015) Health, functioning, and disability in older adults--present status and future implications. The Lancet; 385 (9967):563-575. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61462-8

121. Kvåle R, Myklebust TÅ, Engholm G, Heinävaara S, Wist E, Møller B (2017) Prostate and breast cancer in four Nordic countries: A comparison of incidence and mortality trends across countries and age groups 1975–2013. International Journal of Cancer; 141 (11):2228-2242. doi:10.1002/ijc.30924

122. Lennartsson C, Heimerson I (2012) Elderly people's health: Health in Sweden: The National Public Health Report 2012. Chapter 5. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 40 (9_suppl):95-120. doi:10.1177/1403494812459468

123. Modig K, Drefahl S, Andersson T, Ahlbom A (2012) The aging population in Sweden: can declining incidence rates in MI, stroke and cancer counterbalance the future demographic challenges? European Journal of Epidemiology; 27 (2):139-145. doi:10.1007/s10654-012-9653-2

124. Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare (Socialstyrelsen) (2019) Statistik om nyupptäckta cancerfall 2018. Available at: https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/artikelkatalog/statistik/2019-12-6523.pdf [accessed 02.01.2022].

125. Coleman MP, Forman D, Bryant H, Butler J, Rachet B, Maringe C et al. (2011) Cancer survival in Australia, Canada, Denmark, Norway, Sweden, and the UK, 1995–2007 (the International Cancer Benchmarking Partnership): an analysis of population-based cancer registry data. The Lancet; 377 (9760):127-138. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)62231-3

126. Prince M, Ali G-C, Guerchet M, Prina AM, Albanese E, Wu Y-T (2016) Recent global trends in the prevalence and incidence of dementia, and survival with dementia. Alzheimer's Research & Therapy; 8 (1):23. doi:10.1186/s13195-016-0188-8

127. Stephan BCM, Birdi R, Tang EYH, Cosco TD, Donini LM, Licher S et al. (2018) Secular Trends in Dementia Prevalence and Incidence Worldwide: A Systematic Review. Journal of Alzheimer's Disease; 66:653-680. doi:10.3233/JAD-180375

128. Skoog I, Börjesson-Hanson A, Kern S, Johansson L, Falk H, Sigström R et al. (2017) Decreasing prevalence of dementia in 85-year olds examined 22 years apart: the influence of education and stroke. Scientific Reports; 7 (1):6136. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-05022-8

129. Wimo A, Sjölund B-M, Sköldunger A, Qiu C, Klarin I, Nordberg G et al. (2016) Cohort Effects in the Prevalence and Survival of People with Dementia in a Rural Area in Northern Sweden. Journal of Alzheimer's Disease; 50:387-396. doi:10.3233/JAD-150708

130. Seblova D, Quiroga ML, Fors S, Johnell K, Lövdén M, de Leon AP et al. (2018) Thirtyyear trends in dementia: a nationwide population study of Swedish inpatient records. Clinical Epidemiology; 10:1679-1693. doi:10.2147/CLEP.S178955

131. Modig K, Berglund A, Talbäck M, Ljung R, Ahlbom A (2017) Estimating incidence and prevalence from population registers: example from myocardial infarction. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 45 (17_suppl):5-13. doi:10.1177/1403494817702327

132. Modig K, Talbäck M, Ziegler L, Ahlbom A (2019) Temporal trends in incidence, recurrence and prevalence of stroke in an era of ageing populations, a longitudinal study of the total Swedish population. BMC Geriatrics; 19 (1):31. doi:10.1186/s12877-019-1050-1

133. Aked J, Delavaran H, Norrving B, Lindgren A (2018) Temporal Trends of Stroke Epidemiology in Southern Sweden: A Population-Based Study on Stroke Incidence and Early Case-Fatality. Neuroepidemiology; 50 (3-4):174-182. doi:10.1159/000487948

134. Rosengren A, Giang Kok W, Lappas G, Jern C, Torén K, Björck L (2013) Twenty-Four-Year Trends in the Incidence of Ischemic Stroke in Sweden From 1987 to 2010. Stroke; 44 (9):2388-2393. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.113.001170

135. Abildstrom SZ, Rasmussen S, Rosén M, Madsen M (2003) Trends in incidence and case fatality rates of acute myocardial infarction in Denmark and Sweden. Heart; 89 (5):507. doi:10.1136/heart.89.5.507

136. Lucas R, Martins A, Severo M, Silva P, Monjardino T, Gaio AR et al. (2017) Quantitative modelling of hip fracture trends in 14 European countries: testing variations of a shared reversal over time. Scientific Reports; 7 (1):3754. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-03847-x

137. Rosengren BE, Björk J, Cooper C, Abrahamsen B (2017) Recent hip fracture trends in Sweden and Denmark with age-period-cohort effects. Osteoporosis International; 28 (1):139-149. doi:10.1007/s00198-016-3768-3

138. Chau PH, Wong M, Lee A, Ling M, Woo J (2012) Trends in hip fracture incidence and mortality in Chinese population from Hong Kong 2001–09. Age and ageing; 42 (2):229-233. doi:10.1093/ageing/afs177

139. Kannus P, Niemi S, Parkkari J, Sievänen H (2018) Continuously declining incidence of hip fracture in Finland: Analysis of nationwide database in 1970–2016. Archives of Gerontology and Geriatrics; 77:64-67. doi:10.1016/j.archger.2018.04.008

140. Sullivan KJ, Husak LE, Altebarmakian M, Brox WT (2016) Demographic factors in hip fracture incidence and mortality rates in California, 2000–2011. Journal of Orthopaedic Surgery and Research; 11 (1):4. doi:10.1186/s13018-015-0332-3

141. Giannini S, Sella S, Rossini M, Braghin D, Gatti D, Vilei MT et al. (2016) Declining trends in the incidence of hip fractures in people aged 65 years or over in years 2000–2011. European Journal of Internal Medicine; 35:60-65. doi:10.1016/j.ejim.2016.06.007

142. Cooper C, Cole ZA, Holroyd CR, Earl SC, Harvey NC, Dennison EM et al. (2011) Secular trends in the incidence of hip and other osteoporotic fractures. Osteoporosis International; 22 (5):1277-1288. doi:10.1007/s00198-011-1601-6

143. Karampampa K, Ahlbom A, Michaëlsson K, Andersson T, Drefahl S, Modig K (2015) Declining incidence trends for hip fractures have not been accompanied by improvements in

lifetime risk or post-fracture survival – A nationwide study of the Swedish population 60 years and older. Bone; 78:55-61. doi:10.1016/j.bone.2015.04.032

144. Briot K, Maravic M, Roux C (2015) Changes in number and incidence of hip fractures over 12 years in France. Bone; 81:131-137. doi:10.1016/j.bone.2015.07.009

145. Marengoni A, Angleman S, Melis R, Mangialasche F, Karp A, Garmen A et al. (2011) Aging with multimorbidity: A systematic review of the literature. Ageing Research Reviews; 10 (4):430-439. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2011.03.003

146. Gontijo Guerra S, Berbiche D, Vasiliadis H-M (2019) Measuring multimorbidity in older adults: comparing different data sources. BMC Geriatrics; 19 (1):166. doi:10.1186/s12877-019-1173-4

147. Stirland LE, González-Saavedra L, Mullin DS, Ritchie CW, Muniz-Terrera G, Russ TC (2020) Measuring multimorbidity beyond counting diseases: systematic review of community and population studies and guide to index choice. BMJ; 368:m160. doi:10.1136/bmj.m160

148. Marengoni A, Winblad B, Karp A, Fratiglioni L (2008) Prevalence of Chronic Diseases and Multimorbidity Among the Elderly Population in Sweden. American Journal of Public Health; 98 (7):1198-1200. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2007.121137

149. Calderón-Larrañaga A, Santoni G, Wang HX, Welmer AK, Rizzuto D, Vetrano DL et al. (2018) Rapidly developing multimorbidity and disability in older adults: does social background matter? Journal of Internal Medicine; 283 (5):489-499. doi:10.1111/joim.12739

150. Meinow B, Parker MG, Thorslund M (2010) Complex health problems and mortality among the oldest old in Sweden: decreased risk for men between 1992 and 2002. European Journal of Ageing; 7 (2):81-90. doi:10.1007/s10433-010-0145-5

151. Tetzlaff J, Junius-Walker U, Muschik D, Epping J, Eberhard S, Geyer S (2016) Identifying time trends in multimorbidity—defining multimorbidity in times of changing diagnostic practices. Journal of Public Health; 25 (2):215-222. doi:10.1007/s10389-016-0771-2

152. van Oostrom SH, Gijsen R, Stirbu I, Korevaar JC, Schellevis FG, Picavet HS et al. (2016) Time Trends in Prevalence of Chronic Diseases and Multimorbidity Not Only due to Aging: Data from General Practices and Health Surveys. PLoS One; 11 (8):e0160264. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0160264

153. King DE, Xiang J, Pilkerton CS (2018) Multimorbidity Trends in United States Adults, 1988-2014. Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine; 31 (4):503-513. doi:10.3122/jabfm.2018.04.180008

154. Koné Pefoyo AJ, Bronskill SE, Gruneir A, Calzavara A, Thavorn K, Petrosyan Y et al. (2015) The increasing burden and complexity of multimorbidity. BMC Public Health; 15 (1). doi:10.1186/s12889-015-1733-2

155. Rosén M, Haglund B (2005) From healthy survivors to sick survivors - implications for the twenty-first century. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 33 (2):151-155. doi:10.1080/14034940510032121

156. van den Akker M, Vaes B, Goderis G, Van Pottelbergh G, De Burghgraeve T, Henrard S (2019) Trends in multimorbidity and polypharmacy in the Flemish-Belgian population between 2000 and 2015. PLoS One; 14 (2):e0212046-e0212046. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0212046

157. Singer L, Green M, Rowe F, Ben-Shlomo Y, Kulu H, Morrissey K (2019) Trends in multimorbidity, complex multimorbidity and multiple functional limitations in the ageing population of England, 2002-2015. Journal of comorbidity; 9:1-9. doi:10.1177/2235042X19872030

158. Canizares M, Hogg-Johnson S, Gignac MAM, Glazier RH, Badley EM (2017) Increasing Trajectories of Multimorbidity Over Time: Birth Cohort Differences and the Role of Changes in Obesity and Income. The Journals of Gerontology: Series B; 73 (7):1303-1314. doi:10.1093/geronb/gbx004

159. Meinow B, Kåreholt I, Thorslund M, Parker MG (2015) Complex health problems among the oldest old in Sweden: increased prevalence rates between 1992 and 2002 and stable rates thereafter. European Journal of Ageing; 12 (4):285-297. doi:10.1007/s10433-015-0351-2

160. Peters SAE, Colantonio LD, Dai Y, Zhao H, Bittner V, Farkouh ME et al. (2021) Trends in Recurrent Coronary Heart Disease After Myocardial Infarction Among US Women and Men Between 2008 and 2017. Circulation; 143 (7):650-660. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.120.047065

161. Brown TM, Deng L, Becker DJ, Bittner V, Levitan EB, Rosenson RS et al. (2015) Trends in mortality and recurrent coronary heart disease events after an acute myocardial infarction among Medicare beneficiaries, 2001-2009. American Heart Journal; 170 (2):249-255.e242. doi:10.1016/j.ahj.2015.04.027

162. Omsland TK, Holvik K, Meyer HE, Center JR, Emaus N, Tell GS et al. (2012) Hip fractures in Norway 1999-2008: time trends in total incidence and second hip fracture rates: a NOREPOS study. European Journal of Epidemiology; 27 (10):807-814. doi:10.1007/s10654-012-9711-9

163. Melton LJ, Kearns AE, Atkinson EJ, Bolander ME, Achenbach SJ, Huddleston JM et al. (2009) Secular trends in hip fracture incidence and recurrence. Osteoporosis International; 20 (5):687-694. doi:10.1007/s00198-008-0742-8

164. Abtahi S, Driessen JHM, Vestergaard P, van den Bergh J, Boonen A, de Vries F et al. (2018) Secular trends in major osteoporotic fractures among 50+ adults in Denmark between 1995 and 2010. Archives of Osteoporosis; 13 (1):91. doi:10.1007/s11657-018-0503-z

165. Ahlborg HG, Rosengren BE, Järvinen TLN, Rogmark C, Nilsson J-Å, Sernbo I et al. (2010) Prevalence of osteoporosis and incidence of hip fracture in women - secular trends over 30 years. BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders; 11 (1):48. doi:10.1186/1471-2474-11-48

166. Karayiannis PN, McAlinden MG (2016) Falling age-related incidence of hip fractures in women, but not men, in Northern Ireland: 2001–2011. Osteoporosis International; 27 (11):3377-3381. doi:10.1007/s00198-016-3677-5

167. Nilson F, Moniruzzaman S, Gustavsson J, Andersson R (2012) Trends in hip fracture incidence rates among the elderly in Sweden 1987–2009. Journal of Public Health; 35 (1):125-131. doi:10.1093/pubmed/fds053

168. Søgaard AJ, Holvik K, Meyer HE, Tell GS, Gjesdal CG, Emaus N et al. (2016) Continued decline in hip fracture incidence in Norway: a NOREPOS study. Osteoporosis International; 27 (7):2217-2222. doi:10.1007/s00198-016-3516-8

169. Pueyo-Sánchez M-J, Larrosa M, Suris X, Casado E, Auleda J, Fusté J et al. (2016) Secular trend in the incidence of hip fracture in Catalonia, Spain, 2003–2014. Age and ageing; 46 (2):324-328. doi:10.1093/ageing/afw196

170. Jürisson M, Vorobjov S, Kallikorm R, Lember M, Uusküla A (2015) The incidence of hip fractures in Estonia, 2005–2012. Osteoporosis International; 26 (1):77-84. doi:10.1007/s00198-014-2820-4

171. Bhimjiyani A, Neuburger J, Jones T, Ben-Shlomo Y, Gregson CL (2018) The effect of social deprivation on hip fracture incidence in England has not changed over 14 years: an analysis of the English Hospital Episodes Statistics (2001–2015). Osteoporosis International; 29 (1):115-124. doi:10.1007/s00198-017-4238-2

172. Azagra R, López-Expósito F, Martin-Sánchez JC, Aguyé A, Moreno N, Cooper C et al. (2014) Changing trends in the epidemiology of hip fracture in Spain. Osteoporosis International; 25 (4):1267-1274. doi:10.1007/s00198-013-2586-0

173. Michael Lewiecki E, Wright NC, Curtis JR, Siris E, Gagel RF, Saag KG et al. (2018) Hip fracture trends in the United States, 2002 to 2015. Osteoporosis International; 29 (3):717-722. doi:10.1007/s00198-017-4345-0

174. Dekhtyar S, Vetrano DL, Marengoni A, Wang H-X, Pan K-Y, Fratiglioni L et al. (2019) Association Between Speed of Multimorbidity Accumulation in Old Age and Life Experiences: A Cohort Study. American Journal of Epidemiology; 188 (9):1627-1636. doi:10.1093/aje/kwz101

175. Pietschmann P, Rauner M, Sipos W, Kerschan-Schindl K (2009) Osteoporosis: An Age-Related and Gender-Specific Disease – A Mini-Review. Gerontology; 55 (1):3-12. doi:10.1159/000166209

176. Lindahl-Jacobsen R, Hanson HA, Oksuzyan A, Mineau GP, Christensen K, Smith KR (2013) The male-female health-survival paradox and sex differences in cohort life expectancy in Utah, Denmark, and Sweden 1850-1910. Annals of Epidemiology; 23 (4):161-166. doi:10.1016/j.annepidem.2013.02.001

177. Van Oyen H, Nusselder W, Jagger C, Kolip P, Cambois E, Robine J-M (2013) Gender differences in healthy life years within the EU: an exploration of the "health–survival" paradox. International Journal of Public Health; 58 (1):143-155. doi:10.1007/s00038-012-0361-1

178. Oksuzyan A, Petersen I, Stovring H, Bingley P, Vaupel JW, Christensen K (2009) The male-female health-survival paradox: a survey and register study of the impact of sex-specific selection and information bias. Annals of Epidemiology; 19 (7):504-511. doi:10.1016/j.annepidem.2009.03.014

179. Archer CR, Recker M, Duffy E, Hosken DJ (2018) Intralocus sexual conflict can resolve the male-female health-survival paradox. Nature Communications; 9 (1):1-7. doi:10.1038/s41467-018-07541-y

180. Gordon EH, Peel NM, Hubbard RE (2018) The male-female health-survival paradox in hospitalised older adults. Maturitas; 107:13-18. doi:10.1016/j.maturitas.2017.09.011

181. Kunst AE, Bos V, Lahelma E, Bartley M, Lissau I, Regidor E et al. (2005) Trends in socioeconomic inequalities in self-assessed health in 10 European countries. International Journal of Epidemiology; 34 (2):295-305. doi:10.1093/ije/dyh342

182. Torssander J, Ahlbom A, Modig K (2016) Four Decades of Educational Inequalities in Hospitalization and Mortality among Older Swedes. PLoS One; 11 (3):e0152369-e0152369. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0152369

183. Waenerlund A-K, Mosquera PA, Gustafsson PE, San Sebastián M (2018) Trends in educational and income inequalities in cardiovascular morbidity in middle age in Northern

Sweden 1993–2010. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 47 (7):713-721. doi:10.1177/1403494818790406

184. Wilson RT, Chase GA, Chrischilles EA, Wallace RB (2006) Hip Fracture Risk Among Community-Dwelling Elderly People in the United States: A Prospective Study of Physical, Cognitive, and Socioeconomic Indicators. American Journal of Public Health; 96 (7):1210-1218. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2005.077479

185. Hansen L, Judge A, Javaid MK, Cooper C, Vestergaard P, Abrahamsen B et al. (2018) Social inequality and fractures—secular trends in the Danish population: a case-control study. Osteoporosis International; 29 (10):2243-2250. doi:10.1007/s00198-018-4603-9

186. Gruenberg EM (1977) The Failures of Success. The Milbank Quarterly; 55 (1):3-24. doi:10.1111/j.1468-0009.2005.00400.x

187. Karampampa K, Andersson T, Drefahl S, Ahlbom A, Modig K (2014) Does improved survival lead to a more fragile population: time trends in second and third hospital admissions among men and women above the age of 60 in Sweden. PLoS One; 9 (6):e99034-e99034. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0099034

188. Karampampa K, Drefahl S, Andersson T, Ahlbom A, Modig K (2013) Trends in age at first hospital admission in relation to trends in life expectancy in Swedish men and women above the age of 60. BMJ Open; 3 (9):e003447. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2013-003447

189. Lagergren M, Johnell K, Schon P, Danielsson M (2016) Healthy life years in old age: Swedish development 1980-2010 according to different health indicators. Scand J Public Health; 44 (1):55-61. doi:10.1177/1403494815605195

190. Parker MG, Thorslund M (2007) Health Trends in the Elderly Population: Getting Better and Getting Worse. The Gerontologist; 47 (2):150-158. doi:10.1093/geront/47.2.150

191. Lee J, Lau S, Meijer E, Hu P (2019) Living Longer, With or Without Disability? A Global and Longitudinal Perspective. The Journals of Gerontology: Series A; 75 (1):162-167. doi:10.1093/gerona/glz007

192. Ulmanen P, Szebehely M (2015) From the state to the family or to the market? Consequences of reduced residential eldercare in Sweden. International Journal of Social Welfare; 24 (1):81-92. doi:10.1111/ijsw.12108

193. Szebehely M, Meagher G (2017) Nordic eldercare – Weak universalism becoming weaker? Journal of European Social Policy; 28 (3):294-308. doi:10.1177/0958928717735062

194. Moberg L (2017) Marketisation of Nordic Eldercare – Is the Model Still Universal? Journal of Social Policy; 46 (3):603-621. doi:10.1017/S0047279416000830

195. Meinow B, Wastesson JW, Kåreholt I, Kelfve S (2020) Long-Term Care Use During the Last 2 Years of Life in Sweden: Implications for Policy to Address Increased Population Aging. Journal of the American Medical Directors Association; 21 (6):799-805. doi:10.1016/j.jamda.2020.01.003

196. Szebehely M, Trydegard GB (2012) Home care for older people in Sweden: a universal model in transition. Health and Social Care in the Community; 20 (3):300-309. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2524.2011.01046.x

197. Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare (Socialstyrelsen) (2016) Förklaring av föreskriften (HSLF-FS 2016:86). Vård och omsorg om äldre och personer med funktionsnedsättning enligt socialtjänstlagen (2001:453), SoL. Available at:

https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/dokument-webb/vagledning/forklaring-foreskriften-hslf-hs-2016-86.pdf [accessed 02.01.2022].

198. Davey A, Malmberg B, Sundström G (2014) Aging in Sweden: local variation, local control. Gerontologist; 54 (4):525-532. doi:10.1093/geront/gnt124

199. Dahlberg L, Berndt H, Lennartsson C, Schön P (2018) Receipt of Formal and Informal Help with Specific Care Tasks among Older People Living in their Own Home. National Trends over Two Decades. Social Policy & Administration; 52 (1):91-110. doi:10.1111/spol.12295

200. Sundström G, Johansson L, Hassing LB (2002) The Shifting Balance of Long-Term Care in Sweden. The Gerontologist; 42 (3):350-355

201. Theobald H, Luppi M (2018) Elderly care in changing societies: Concurrences in divergent care regimes – a comparison of Germany, Sweden and Italy. Current Sociology; 66 (4):629-642. doi:10.1177/0011392118765232

202. Schön P, Lagergren M, Kåreholt I (2016) Rapid decrease in length of stay in institutional care for older people in Sweden between 2006 and 2012: results from a population-based study. Health and Social Care in the Community; 24 (5):631-638. doi:10.1111/hsc.12237

203. Strandell R (2020) Care workers under pressure - A comparison of the work situation in Swedish home care 2005 and 2015. Health and Social Care in the Community; 28 (1):137-147. doi:10.1111/hsc.12848

204. Pincus D, Ravi B, Wasserstein D, Huang A, Paterson JM, Nathens AB et al. (2017) Association Between Wait Time and 30-Day Mortality in Adults Undergoing Hip Fracture Surgery. JAMA; 318 (20):1994-2003. doi:10.1001/jama.2017.17606

205. Nordström P, Gustafson Y, Michaëlsson K, Nordström A (2015) Length of hospital stay after hip fracture and short term risk of death after discharge: a total cohort study in Sweden. BMJ; 350:h696. doi:10.1136/bmj.h696

206. Holt-Lunstad J, Smith TB, Baker M, Harris T, Stephenson D (2015) Loneliness and Social Isolation as Risk Factors for Mortality: A Meta-Analytic Review. Perspectives on Psychological Science; 10 (2):227-237. doi:10.1177/1745691614568352

207. Holt-Lunstad J, Smith TB, Layton JB (2010) Social Relationships and Mortality Risk: A Meta-analytic Review. PLOS Medicine; 7 (7):e1000316. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1000316

208. Leigh-Hunt N, Bagguley D, Bash K, Turner V, Turnbull S, Valtorta N et al. (2017) An overview of systematic reviews on the public health consequences of social isolation and loneliness. Public Health; 152:157-171. doi:10.1016/j.puhe.2017.07.035

209. Drefahl S (2012) Do the Married Really Live Longer? The Role of Cohabitation and Socioeconomic Status. Journal of Marriage and Family; 74 (3):462-475. doi:doi:10.1111/j.1741-3737.2012.00968.x

210. Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare (Socialstyrelsen) (2020) Fortsatt personalbrist i hälso- och sjukvården. Available at: https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/om-socialstyrelsen/pressrum/press/fortsatt-personalbrist-i-halso--och-sjukvarden/ [accessed 02.04.2020].

211. Ström M (2019) IVO: Personalbristen i vården måste upp på högsta ledningsnivå. Läkartidningen; 116:FLPH

212. Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare (Socialstyrelsen) (2017) 10 år med öppna jämförelser. Vård och omsorg om äldre Jämförelser under åren 2007–2016. Available at: https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/artikelkatalog/oppna-jamforelser/2017-11-2.pdf [accessed 02.01.2022].

213. Meyer AC, Sandström G, Modig K (2021) Nationwide data on home care and care home residence: presentation of the Swedish Social Service Register, its content and coverage. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health:14034948211061016. doi:10.1177/14034948211061016

214. Dahlgren G, Whitehead M (1991) Policies and strategies to promote social equity in health. Arbetsrapport 2007:14, Institute for Futures Studies. Available at: https://www.iffs.se/media/1326/20080109110739filmz8uvqv2wqfshmrf6cut.pdf.

215. Dahlgren G, Whitehead M (2006) European strategies for tackling social inequities in health: Levelling up Part 2. WHO Regional office for Europe Copenhagen. Available at: https://www.euro.who.int/__data/assets/pdf_file/0018/103824/E89384.pdf [accessed 01.01.2022].

216. Bambra C, Gibson M, Sowden A, Wright K, Whitehead M, Petticrew M (2010) Tackling the wider social determinants of health and health inequalities: evidence from systematic reviews. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health; 64 (4):284. doi:10.1136/jech.2008.082743

217. Kuh D, Ben-Shlomo Y, Lynch J, Hallqvist J, Power C (2003) Life course epidemiology. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health; 57 (10):778-783. doi:10.1136/jech.57.10.778

218. Ben-Shlomo Y, Cooper R, Kuh D (2016) The last two decades of life course epidemiology, and its relevance for research on ageing. International Journal of Epidemiology; 45 (4):973-988. doi:10.1093/ije/dyw096

219. Jones NL, Gilman SE, Cheng TL, Drury SS, Hill CV, Geronimus AT (2019) Life Course Approaches to the Causes of Health Disparities. American Journal of Public Health; 109 (S1):S48-S55. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2018.304738

220. Lynch J, Smith GD (2004) A Life Course Approach to Chronic Disease Epidemiology. Annual Review of Public Health; 26 (1):1-35. doi:10.1146/annurev.publhealth.26.021304.144505

221. Sabbath EL, Guevara IM, Glymour MM, Berkman LF (2015) Use of life course workfamily profiles to predict mortality risk among US women. American Journal of Public Health; 105 (4):e96-e102. doi:10.2105/ajph.2014.302471

222. Ben-Shlomo Y (2002) A life course approach to chronic disease epidemiology: conceptual models, empirical challenges and interdisciplinary perspectives. International Journal of Epidemiology; 31 (2):285-293. doi:10.1093/ije/31.2.285

223. Berkman LF, Glass T, Brissette I, Seeman TE (2000) From social integration to health: Durkheim in the new millennium. Social Science & Medicine; 51 (6):843-857. doi:10.1016/s0277-9536(00)00065-4

224. Ferraro KF, Shippee TP (2009) Aging and cumulative inequality: how does inequality get under the skin? The Gerontologist; 49 (3):333-343. doi:10.1093/geront/gnp034

225. Halfon N, Hochstein M (2002) Life Course Health Development: An Integrated Framework for Developing Health, Policy, and Research. The Milbank Quarterly; 80 (3):433-479. doi:10.1111/1468-0009.00019

226. Jia P (2019) Spatial lifecourse epidemiology. The Lancet Planetary Health; 3 (2):e57-e59. doi:10.1016/S2542-5196(18)30245-6

227. Laskey MA, Price RI, Khoo BCC, Prentice A (2011) Proximal femur structural geometry changes during and following lactation. Bone; 48 (4):755-759. doi:10.1016/j.bone.2010.11.016

228. Michaëlsson K, Baron JA, Farahmand BY, Ljunghall S (2001) Influence of Parity and Lactation on Hip Fracture Risk. American Journal of Epidemiology; 153 (12):1166-1172. doi:10.1093/aje/153.12.1166

229. Duan X, Wang J, Jiang X (2017) A meta-analysis of breastfeeding and osteoporotic fracture risk in the females. Osteoporos International; 28 (2):495-503. doi:10.1007/s00198-016-3753-x

230. Bjørnerem Å, Ahmed LA, Jørgensen L, Størmer J, Joakimsen RM (2011) Breastfeeding protects against hip fracture in postmenopausal women: The Tromsø study. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research; 26 (12):2843-2850. doi:10.1002/jbmr.496

231. Merton RK (1988) The Matthew Effect in Science, II: Cumulative Advantage and the Symbolism of Intellectual Property. Isis; 79 (4):606-623. doi:10.1086/354848

232. Vaupel JW, Yashin AI (1985) Heterogeneity's Ruses: Some Surprising Effects of Selection on Population Dynamics. The American Statistician; 39 (3):176-185. doi:10.2307/2683925

233. Dicker D, Nguyen G, Abate D, Abate KH, Abay SM, Abbafati C et al. (2018) Global, regional, and national age-sex-specific mortality and life expectancy, 1950–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. The Lancet; 392 (10159):1684-1735. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(18)31891-9

234. Levine ME, Crimmins EM (2018) Is 60 the New 50? Examining Changes in Biological Age Over the Past Two Decades. Demography; 55 (2):387-402. doi:10.1007/s13524-017-0644-5

235. Levine ME (2012) Modeling the Rate of Senescence: Can Estimated Biological Age Predict Mortality More Accurately Than Chronological Age? The Journals of Gerontology: Series A; 68 (6):667-674. doi:10.1093/gerona/gls233

236. Carstensen B (2007) Age-period-cohort models for the Lexis diagram. Statistics in Medicine; 26 (15):3018-3045. doi:10.1002/sim.2764

237. Kupper LL, Janis JM, Karmous A, Greenberg BG (1985) Statistical age-period-cohort analysis: A review and critique. Journal of Chronic Diseases; 38 (10):811-830. doi:10.1016/0021-9681(85)90105-5

238. Curtis EM, van der Velde R, Moon RJ, van den Bergh JPW, Geusens P, de Vries F et al. (2016) Epidemiology of fractures in the United Kingdom 1988–2012: Variation with age, sex, geography, ethnicity and socioeconomic status. Bone; 87:19-26. doi:10.1016/j.bone.2016.03.006

239. Wright NC, Saag KG, Curtis JR, Smith WK, Kilgore ML, Morrisey MA et al. (2012) Recent trends in hip fracture rates by race/ethnicity among older US adults. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research; 27 (11):2325-2332. doi:10.1002/jbmr.1684

240. Albin B, Hjelm K, Elmståhl S (2010) Lower prevalence of hip fractures in foreign-born individuals than in Swedish-born individuals during the period 1987-1999. BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders; 11 (1):203. doi:10.1186/1471-2474-11-203

241. Sterling RS (2011) Gender and Race/Ethnicity Differences in Hip Fracture Incidence, Morbidity, Mortality, and Function. Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research®; 469 (7):1913-1918. doi:10.1007/s11999-010-1736-3

242. Oliveira CM, Alves SM, Pina MF (2016) Marked socioeconomic inequalities in hip fracture incidence rates during the Bone and Joint Decade (2000–2010) in Portugal: age and sex temporal trends in a population based study. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health; 70 (8):755. doi:10.1136/jech-2015-206508

243. Bhimjiyani A, Neuburger J, Jones T, Ben-Shlomo Y, Gregson CL (2018) Inequalities in hip fracture incidence are greatest in the North of England: regional analysis of the effects of social deprivation on hip fracture incidence across England. Public Health; 162:25-31. doi:10.1016/j.puhe.2018.05.002

244. Benetou V, Orfanos P, Feskanich D, Michaëlsson K, Pettersson-Kymmer U, Ahmed LA et al. (2015) Education, marital status, and risk of hip fractures in older men and women: the CHANCES project. Osteoporosis International; 26 (6):1733-1746. doi:10.1007/s00198-015-3054-9

245. Holloway KL, Sajjad MA, Mohebbi M, Kotowicz MA, Livingston PM, Khasraw M et al. (2018) The epidemiology of hip fractures across western Victoria, Australia. Bone; 108:1-9. doi:10.1016/j.bone.2017.12.007

246. Chen F-P, Fu T-S, Lin Y-C, Fan C-M (2018) Risk factors and quality of life for the occurrence of hip fracture in postmenopausal women. Biomedical Journal; 41 (3):202-208. doi:10.1016/j.bj.2018.04.001

247. Quah C, Boulton C, Moran C (2011) The influence of socioeconomic status on the incidence, outcome and mortality of fractures of the hip. The Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery British volume; 93-B (6):801-805. doi:10.1302/0301-620X.93B6.24936

248. Zingmond DS, Soohoo NF, Silverman SL (2006) The role of socioeconomic status on hip fracture. Osteoporosis International; 17 (10):1562-1568. doi:10.1007/s00198-006-0161-7

249. Bacon WE, Hadden WC (2000) Occurrence of Hip Fractures and Socioeconomic Position. Journal of Aging and Health; 12 (2):193-203. doi:10.1177/089826430001200203

250. Petit MP, Bryère J, Maravic M, Pallaro F, Marcelli C (2017) Hip fracture incidence and social deprivation: results from a French ecological study. Osteoporosis International; 28 (7):2045-2051. doi:10.1007/s00198-017-3998-z

251. Reyes C, García-Gil M, Elorza JM, Fina-Avilés F, Mendez-Boo L, Hermosilla E et al. (2015) Socioeconomic status and its association with the risk of developing hip fractures: A region-wide ecological study. Bone; 73:127-131. doi:10.1016/j.bone.2014.12.019

252. Modig K, Meyer A, Ahlbom A (2020) Re: Thirty-five–year Trends in First-time Hospitalization for Hip Fracture, 1-year Mortality, and the Prognostic Impact of Comorbidity. 31 (1):e4. doi:10.1097/ede.00000000001115

253. Pedersen AB, Ehrenstein V (2020) The Authors Respond. 31 (1):e4-e6. doi:10.1097/ede.00000000001114

254. Rosén M (2002) National Health Data Registers: a Nordic heritage to public health. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 30 (2):81-85. doi:10.1177/14034948020300020101

255. Ludvigsson JF, Almqvist C, Bonamy A-KE, Ljung R, Michaëlsson K, Neovius M et al. (2016) Registers of the Swedish total population and their use in medical research. European Journal of Epidemiology; 31 (2):125-136. doi:10.1007/s10654-016-0117-y

256. Ludvigsson JF, Andersson E, Ekbom A, Feychting M, Kim J-L, Reuterwall C et al. (2011) External review and validation of the Swedish national inpatient register. BMC Public Health; 11 (1):450. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-11-450

257. Govatsmark RES, Janszky I, Slørdahl SA, Ebbing M, Wiseth R, Grenne B et al. (2020) Completeness and correctness of acute myocardial infarction diagnoses in a medical quality register and an administrative health register. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 48:5-13. doi:10.1177/1403494818803256

258. Nationella Kvalitetsregister. Sveriges Kommuner och Landsting (2021) Quality registries. Available at: https://skr.se/kvalitetsregister/omnationellakvalitetsregister. 52218.html [accessed 02.01.2022].

259. Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare (Socialstyrelsen) (2012) Rapporteringen till nationella kvalitetsregister och hälsodataregistren - jämförelse av täckningsgrader. Available at: https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/artikelkatalog/ovrigt/2012-12-29.pdf [accessed 02.01.2022].

260. Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare (Socialstyrelsen) (2018) Täckningsgrader 2018. Available at: https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepointdokument/artikelkatalog/ovrigt/2018-12-55.pdf [accessed 02.01.2022].

261. Statistics Sweden (SCB) (2021) Registret över totalbefolkningen (RTB). Det statistiska registrets framställning och kvalitet. Available at: https://www.scb.se/contentassets/cab460c364b747cd9a4402aebdafc740/be0102_star_2020.p df [accessed 02.01.2022].

262. Nordic Medico-Statistical Committee (NOMESCO) (2011) NOMESCO Classification of Surgical Procedures (NCSP). Available at: http://norden.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:968721/FULLTEXT01.pdf; [accessed: 01.01.2022].

263. Hjelholt TJ, Edwards NM, Vesterager JD, Kristensen PK, Pedersen AB (2020) The Positive Predictive Value of Hip Fracture Diagnoses and Surgical Procedure Codes in the Danish Multidisciplinary Hip Fracture Registry and the Danish National Patient Registry. Clinical Epidemiology; 12:123-131. doi:10.2147/clep.S238722

264. Hudson M, Avina-Zubieta A, Lacaille D, Bernatsky S, Lix L, Jean S (2013) The validity of administrative data to identify hip fractures is high—a systematic review. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology; 66 (3):278-285. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2012.10.004

265. Emaus N, Heiberg I, Ahmed LA, Balteskard L, Jacobsen BK, Magnus T et al. (2011) Methodological challenges in hip fracture registration – The Harstad Injury Registry. International Journal of Injury Control and Safety Promotion; 18 (2):135-142. doi:10.1080/17457300.2010.540331

266. Sund R (2012) Quality of the Finnish Hospital Discharge Register: A systematic review. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 40 (6):505-515. doi:10.1177/1403494812456637

267. Nurmi-Lüthje I, Lüthje P, Tanninen S, Narinen A, Keskimäki I, Sund R (2007) Comparing Properties of Audit Data and Routinely Collected Register Data in Case of Performance Assessment of Hip Fracture Treatment in Finland. Methods of Information in Medicine; 46 (05):558-566. doi:10.1160/me0382

268. Huttunen TT, Kannus P, Pihlajamäki H, Mattila VM (2014) Pertrochanteric fracture of the femur in the Finnish National Hospital Discharge Register: validity of procedural coding, external cause for injury and diagnosis. BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders; 15 (1):98. doi:10.1186/1471-2474-15-98

269. Lofthus CM, Cappelen I, Osnes EK, Falch JA, Kristiansen IS, Medhus AW et al. (2005) Local and national electronic databases in Norway demonstrate a varying degree of validity. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology; 58 (3):280-285. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2004.07.003

270. Varmdal T, Bakken IJ, Janszky I, Wethal T, Ellekjær H, Rohweder G et al. (2016) Comparison of the validity of stroke diagnoses in a medical quality register and an administrative health register. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 44 (2):143-149. doi:10.1177/1403494815621641

271. Johansson LA, Björkenstam C, Westerling R (2009) Unexplained differences between hospital and mortality data indicated mistakes in death certification: an investigation of 1,094 deaths in Sweden during 1995. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology; 62 (11):1202-1209. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2009.01.010

272. Barlow L, Westergren K, Holmberg L, Talbäck M (2009) The completeness of the Swedish Cancer Register – a sample survey for year 1998. Acta Oncologica; 48 (1):27-33. doi:10.1080/02841860802247664

273. Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare (Socialstyrelsen) (2020) The Swedish Cancer Register. Available at: https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/en/statistics-and-data/registers/register-information/swedish-cancer-register/ [accessed 26.03.2020].

274. Rikshöft (2018) Årsrapport 2017 [Annual report of the Swedish Hip Fracture Register]. Available at: https://www.xn--rikshft-e1a.se/forsking-och-utv%C3%A4rdering [accessed 01.01.2022].

275. Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare (Socialstyrelsen) (2017) Täckningsgrader 2016. Jämförelser mellan nationella kvalitetsregister och hälsodataregistren. Available at: https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepointdokument/artikelkatalog/ovrigt/2017-1-23.pdf [accessed: 25.10.2019].

276. Ludvigsson JF, Svedberg P, Olén O, Bruze G, Neovius M (2019) The longitudinal integrated database for health insurance and labour market studies (LISA) and its use in medical research. European Journal of Epidemiology; 34 (4):423-437. doi:10.1007/s10654-019-00511-8

277. Brooke HL, Talbäck M, Feychting M, Ljung R (2017) Methodological choices affect cancer incidence rates: a cohort study. Population Health Metrics; 15 (1):2. doi:10.1186/s12963-017-0120-x

278. Yang L, Kuper H, Sandin S, Margolis KL, Chen Z, Adami HO et al. (2009) Reproductive history, oral contraceptive use, and the risk of ischemic and hemorrhagic stoke in a cohort study of middle-aged Swedish women. Stroke; 40 (4):1050-1058. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.531913

279. Brusselaers N, Lagergren J (2017) The Charlson Comorbidity Index in Registry-based Research. Methods of Information in Medicine; 56 (5):401-406. doi:10.3414/ME17-01-0051

280. Quan H, Li B, Couris CM, Fushimi K, Graham P, Hider P et al. (2011) Updating and validating the Charlson comorbidity index and score for risk adjustment in hospital discharge abstracts using data from 6 countries. American Journal of Epidemiology; 173 (6):676-682. doi:10.1093/aje/kwq433

281. Möller S, Bliddal M, Rubin KH (2021) Methodical considerations on adjusting for Charlson Comorbidity Index in epidemiological studies. European Journal of Epidemiology; 36 (11):1123-1128. doi:10.1007/s10654-021-00802-z
282. Camarda CG (2012) MortalitySmooth: An R Package for Smoothing Poisson Counts with P-Splines. Journal of Statistical Software; 50 (1):1 - 24. doi:10.18637/jss.v050.i01

283. Horiuchi S, Wilmoth JR, Pletcher SD (2008) A decomposition method based on a model of continuous change. Demography; 45 (4):785-801. doi:10.1353/dem.0.0033

284. Høiberg MP, Gram J, Hermann P, Brixen K, Haugeberg G (2014) The incidence of hip fractures in Norway –accuracy of the national Norwegian patient registry. BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders; 15 (1):372. doi:10.1186/1471-2474-15-372

285. Putter H, Fiocco M, Geskus RB (2007) Tutorial in biostatistics: competing risks and multi-state models. Statistics in Medicine; 26 (11):2389-2430. doi:10.1002/sim.2712

286. Dyer SM, Crotty M, Fairhall N, Magaziner J, Beaupre LA, Cameron ID et al. (2016) A critical review of the long-term disability outcomes following hip fracture. BMC Geriatrics; 16:158. doi:10.1186/s12877-016-0332-0

287. de Wreede LC, Fiocco M, Putter H (2010) The mstate package for estimation and prediction in non- and semi-parametric multi-state and competing risks models. Comput Methods Programs Biomed; 99 (3):261-274. doi:10.1016/j.cmpb.2010.01.001

288. Ludvigsson JF, Haberg SE, Knudsen GP, Lafolie P, Zoega H, Sarkkola C et al. (2015) Ethical aspects of registry-based research in the Nordic countries. Clinical Epidemiology; 7:491-508. doi:10.2147/clep.S90589

289. Krumholz HM, Normand S-LT, Wang Y (2019) Twenty-Year Trends in Outcomes for Older Adults With Acute Myocardial Infarction in the United States. JAMA Network Open; 2 (3):e191938-e191938. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.1938

290. Mundi S, Pindiprolu B, Simunovic N, Bhandari M (2014) Similar mortality rates in hip fracture patients over the past 31 years. Acta Orthopaedica; 85 (1):54-59. doi:10.3109/17453674.2013.878831

291. Abrahamsen B, Vestergaard P (2010) Declining incidence of hip fractures and the extent of use of anti-osteoporotic therapy in Denmark 1997–2006. Osteoporosis International; 21 (3):373-380. doi:10.1007/s00198-009-0957-3

292. Löfgren S, Ljunggren G, Brommels M (2010) No ticking time bomb: Hospital utilisation of 28,528 hip fracture patients in Stockholm during 1998-2007. Scandinavian Journal of Public Health; 38 (4):418-425. doi:10.1177/1403494810370232

293. Nilson F, Moniruzzaman S, Andersson R (2013) Fall-related fracture trends among elderly in Sweden – exploring transitions among hospitalized cases. Journal of Safety Research; 45:141-145. doi:10.1016/j.jsr.2012.10.014

294. Lorentzon M, Nilsson AG, Johansson H, Kanis JA, Mellström D, Sundh D (2019) Extensive undertreatment of osteoporosis in older Swedish women. Osteoporosis International; 30 (6):1297-1305. doi:10.1007/s00198-019-04872-4

295. De Laet C, Kanis JA, Odén A, Johanson H, Johnell O, Delmas P et al. (2005) Body mass index as a predictor of fracture risk: A meta-analysis. Osteoporosis International; 16 (11):1330-1338. doi:10.1007/s00198-005-1863-y

296. Beaglehole R (2001) Global cardiovascular disease prevention: time to get serious. The Lancet; 358 (9282):661-663. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(01)05784-1

297. Estruch R, Ros E, Salas-Salvadó J, Covas MI, Corella D, Arós F et al. (2018) Primary Prevention of Cardiovascular Disease with a Mediterranean Diet Supplemented with Extra-

Virgin Olive Oil or Nuts. New England Journal of Medicine; 378 (25):e34. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1800389

298. Halpin HA, Morales-Suárez-Varela MM, Martin-Moreno JM (2010) Chronic Disease Prevention and the New Public Health. Public Health Reviews; 32 (1):120-154. doi:10.1007/BF03391595

299. Lynch BM, Leitzmann MF (2017) An Evaluation of the Evidence Relating to Physical Inactivity, Sedentary Behavior, and Cancer Incidence and Mortality. Current Epidemiology Reports; 4 (3):221-231. doi:10.1007/s40471-017-0119-7

300. Ashcraft KA, Peace RM, Betof AS, Dewhirst MW, Jones LW (2016) Efficacy and Mechanisms of Aerobic Exercise on Cancer Initiation, Progression, and Metastasis: A Critical Systematic Review of In Vivo Preclinical Data. Cancer research; 76 (14):4032-4050. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-16-0887

301. Cui Y, Rohan TE (2006) Vitamin D, Calcium, and Breast Cancer Risk: A Review. Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention; 15 (8):1427-1437. doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-06-0075

302. Grant WB (2018) A Review of the Evidence Supporting the Vitamin D-Cancer Prevention Hypothesis in 2017. Anticancer Research; 38 (2):1121. doi:0.21873/anticanres.12331

303. Liang PS, Chen T-Y, Giovannucci E (2009) Cigarette smoking and colorectal cancer incidence and mortality: Systematic review and meta-analysis. International Journal of Cancer; 124 (10):2406-2415. doi:10.1002/ijc.24191

304. O'Keeffe LM, Taylor G, Huxley RR, Mitchell P, Woodward M, Peters SAE (2018) Smoking as a risk factor for lung cancer in women and men: a systematic review and metaanalysis. BMJ Open; 8 (10):e021611. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2018-021611

305. Giovannucci E (2001) An Updated Review of the Epidemiological Evidence that Cigarette Smoking Increases Risk of Colorectal Cancer. Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention; 10 (7):725-731

306. Adami HO, Day NE, Trichopoulos D, Willett WC (2001) Primary and secondary prevention in the reduction of cancer morbidity and mortality. European Journal of Cancer; 37 Suppl 8:S118-127. doi:10.1016/s0959-8049(01)00262-3

307. Cancio JM, Vela E, Santaeugènia S, Clèries M, Inzitari M, Ruiz D (2019) Long-term Impact of Hip Fracture on the Use of Healthcare Resources: a Population-Based Study. Journal of the American Medical Directors Association; 20 (4):456-461. doi:10.1016/j.jamda.2018.08.005

308. Pajulammi HM, Pihlajamäki HK, Luukkaala TH, Nuotio MS (2015) Pre- and perioperative predictors of changes in mobility and living arrangements after hip fracture - a population-based study. Archives of Gerontology and Geriatrics; 61 (2):182-189. doi:10.1016/j.archger.2015.05.007

309. Alders P, Schut FT (2019) Trends in ageing and ageing-in-place and the future market for institutional care: scenarios and policy implications. Health Economics, Policy and Law; 14 (1):82-100. doi:10.1017/S1744133118000129

310. Meyer AC, Eklund H, Hedström M, Modig K (2021) The ASA score predicts infections, cardiovascular complications, and hospital readmissions after hip fracture - A nationwide cohort study. Osteoporos International. doi:10.1007/s00198-021-05956-w

311. Ali AM, Gibbons CER (2017) Predictors of 30-day hospital readmission after hip fracture: a systematic review. Injury; 48 (2):243-252. doi:10.1016/j.injury.2017.01.005

312. Chiang C-H, Liu C-J, Chen P-J, Huang C-C, Hsu C-Y, Chen Z-Y et al. (2013) Hip fracture and risk of acute myocardial infarction: A nationwide study. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research; 28 (2):404-411. doi:10.1002/jbmr.1714

313. Ekström W, Samuelsson B, Ponzer S, Cederholm T, Thorngren K-G, Hedström M (2015) Sex effects on short-term complications after hip fracture: a prospective cohort study. Clinical interventions in aging; 10:1259-1266. doi:10.2147/CIA.S80100

314. Pedersen AB, Ehrenstein V, Szépligeti SK, Sørensen HT (2017) Hip Fracture, Comorbidity, and the Risk of Myocardial Infarction and Stroke: A Danish Nationwide Cohort Study, 1995–2015. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research; 32 (12):2339-2346. doi:10.1002/jbmr.3242

315. Lv H, Yin P, Long A, Gao Y, Zhao Z, Li J et al. (2016) Clinical characteristics and risk factors of postoperative pneumonia after hip fracture surgery: a prospective cohort study. Osteoporos International; 27 (10):3001-3009. doi:10.1007/s00198-016-3624-5

316. Hedström M, Gröndal L, Ahl T (1999) Urinary tract infection in patients with hip fractures. Injury; 30 (5):341-343. doi:10.1016/S0020-1383(99)00094-7

317. Tsai CH, Lin CL, Hsu HC, Chung WS (2015) Increased risk of stroke among hip fracture patients: a nationwide cohort study. Osteoporosis International; 26 (2):645-652. doi:10.1007/s00198-014-2919-7

318. Doherty WJ, Stubbs TA, Chaplin A, Reed MR, Sayer AA, Witham MD et al. (2020) Prediction of Postoperative Outcomes Following Hip Fracture Surgery: Independent Validation and Recalibration of the Nottingham Hip Fracture Score. Journal of the American Medical Directors Association. doi:10.1016/j.jamda.2020.07.013

319. Ek S, Meyer AC, Hedström M, Modig K (2021) Hospital Length of Stay After Hip Fracture and It's Association With 4-Month Mortality—Exploring the Role of Patient Characteristics. The Journals of Gerontology: Series A:glab302. doi:10.1093/gerona/glab302

320. Haentjens P, Magaziner J, Colón-Emeric CS, Vanderschueren D, Milisen K, Velkeniers B et al. (2010) Meta-analysis: Excess Mortality After Hip Fracture Among Older Women and Men. Annals of Internal Medicine; 152 (6):380-390. doi:10.7326/0003-4819-152-6-201003160-00008

321. Ostergren O, Lundberg O, Artnik B, Bopp M, Borrell C, Kalediene R et al. (2017) Educational expansion and inequalities in mortality-A fixed-effects analysis using longitudinal data from 18 European populations. PLoS One; 12 (8):e0182526. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0182526

322. Barone AP, Fusco D, Colais P, D'Ovidio M, Belleudi V, Agabiti N et al. (2009) Effects of socioeconomic position on 30-day mortality and wait for surgery after hip fracture. International Journal for Quality in Health Care; 21 (6):379-386. doi:10.1093/intqhc/mzp046

323. Kristensen PK, Thillemann TM, Pedersen AB, Søballe K, Johnsen SP (2017) Socioeconomic inequality in clinical outcome among hip fracture patients: a nationwide cohort study. Osteoporosis International; 28 (4):1233-1243. doi:10.1007/s00198-016-3853-7

324. Omsland TK, Eisman JA, Næss Ø, Center JR, Gjesdal CG, Tell GS et al. (2015) Educational Inequalities in Post-Hip Fracture Mortality: A NOREPOS Studys. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research; 30 (12):2221-2228. doi:10.1002/jbmr.2579 325. Thorne K, Johansen A, Akbari A, Williams JG, Roberts SE (2016) The impact of social deprivation on mortality following hip fracture in England and Wales: a record linkage study. Osteoporosis International; 27 (9):2727-2737. doi:10.1007/s00198-016-3608-5

326. Valentin G, Pedersen SE, Christensen R, Friis K, Nielsen CP, Bhimjiyani A et al. (2020) Socio-economic inequalities in fragility fracture outcomes: a systematic review and metaanalysis of prognostic observational studies. Osteoporos International; 31 (1):31-42. doi:10.1007/s00198-019-05143-y

327. OECD (2017) Health at a Glance 2017: OECD Indicators. Available at: https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/health-at-a-glance-2017_health_glance-2017-en [accessed: 02.01.2022].

328. Cutler DM, LLeras-Muney A (2006) Education and Health: Evaluating Theories and Evidence. National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper Series; 12352 (July 2006). doi:10.3386/w12352

329. Lager ACJ, Torssander J (2012) Causal effect of education on mortality in a quasiexperiment on 1.2 million Swedes. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences; 109 (22):8461. doi:10.1073/pnas.1105839109

330. Statistics Sweden (SCB) (2021) Befolkningens utbilding. Available at: https://www.scb.se/hitta-statistik/statistik-efter-amne/utbildning-och-forskning/befolkningens-utbildning/befolkningens-utbildning/ [accessed 02.01.2022].

331. Jorgensen TSH, Meyer AC, Hedstrom M, Fors S, Modig K (2021) The importance of close next of kin for independent living and readmissions among older Swedish hip fracture patients. Health and Social Care in the Community. doi:10.1111/hsc.13443

332. Brändström A, Meyer AC, Modig K, Sandström G (2021) Determinants of home care utilization among the Swedish old: nationwide register-based study. European Journal of Ageing. doi:10.1007/s10433-021-00669-9

333. Meyer AC, Brooke HL, Modig K (2019) The role of children and their socioeconomic resources for the risk of hospitalisation and mortality – a nationwide register-based study of the total Swedish population over the age 70. BMC Geriatrics; 19 (1):114. doi:10.1186/s12877-019-1134-y

334. Meyer AC, Modig K (2021) The role of having children for the incidence of and survival after hip fracture - A nationwide cohort study. Bone; 145. doi:10.1016/j.bone.2021.115873

335. Meyer AC, Torssander J, Talbäck M, Modig K (2019) Parents survive longer after stroke than childless individuals: a prospective cohort study of Swedes over the age of 65. European Journal of Public Health; 29 (6):1090-1095. doi:10.1093/eurpub/ckz053

336. Högnäs RS, Roelfs DJ, Shor E, Moore C, Reece T (2016) J-Curve? A Meta-Analysis and Meta-Regression of Parity and Parental Mortality. Population Research and Policy Review; 36 (2):273-308. doi:10.1007/s11113-016-9421-1

337. Zeng Y, Ni ZM, Liu SY, Gu X, Huang Q, Liu JA et al. (2016) Parity and All-cause Mortality in Women and Men: A Dose-Response Meta-Analysis of Cohort Studies. Scientific Reports; 6:19351. doi:10.1038/srep19351

338. Dowd JB, Hamoudi A (2014) Is life expectancy really falling for groups of low socioeconomic status? Lagged selection bias and artefactual trends in mortality. International Journal of Epidemiology; 43 (4):983-988. doi:10.1093/ije/dyu120 339. Julious SA, Mullee MA (1994) Confounding and Simpson's paradox. BMJ; 309 (6967):1480. doi:10.1136/bmj.309.6967.1480

340. Rizzuto D, Melis RJF, Angleman S, Qiu C, Marengoni A (2017) Effect of Chronic Diseases and Multimorbidity on Survival and Functioning in Elderly Adults. Journal of the American Geriatrics Society; 65 (5):1056-1060. doi:10.1111/jgs.14868

341. Wastesson JW, Canudas-Romo V, Lindahl-Jacobsen R, Johnell K (2016) Remaining Life Expectancy With and Without Polypharmacy: A Register-Based Study of Swedes Aged 65 Years and Older. Journal of the American Medical Directors Association; 17 (1):31-35. doi:10.1016/j.jamda.2015.07.015

342. Marengoni A, Roso-Llorach A, Vetrano DL, Fernández-Bertolín S, Guisado-Clavero M, Violán C et al. (2019) Patterns of Multimorbidity in a Population-Based Cohort of Older People: Sociodemographic, Lifestyle, Clinical, and Functional Differences. The Journals of Gerontology: Series A; 75 (4):798-805. doi:10.1093/gerona/glz137

343. Haug N, Deischinger C, Gyimesi M, Kautzky-Willer A, Thurner S, Klimek P (2020) High-risk multimorbidity patterns on the road to cardiovascular mortality. BMC Medicine; 18 (1):44. doi:10.1186/s12916-020-1508-1

344. Aubert CE, Schnipper JL, Fankhauser N, Marques-Vidal P, Stirnemann J, Auerbach AD et al. (2020) Patterns of multimorbidity in medical inpatients: a multinational retrospective cohort study. Internal and Emergency Medicine. doi:10.1007/s11739-020-02306-2

345. Juul-Larsen H, Christensen L, Bandholm T, Andersen O, Kallemose T, Jørgensen L et al. (2020) Patterns of Multimorbidity and Differences in Healthcare Utilization and Complexity Among Acutely Hospitalized Medical Patients (≥65 Years) - A Latent Class Approach. Clinical Epidemiology; 12:245-259. doi:10.2147/CLEP.S226586

346. Marengoni A, Rizzuto D, Wang H-X, Winblad B, Fratiglioni L (2009) Patterns of Chronic Multimorbidity in the Elderly Population. Journal of the American Geriatrics Society; 57 (2):225-230. doi:10.1111/j.1532-5415.2008.02109.x

347. Cadarette SM, Katz JN, Brookhart MA, Levin R, Stedman MR, Choudhry NK et al. (2008) Trends in drug prescribing for osteoporosis after hip fracture, 1995-2004. The Journal of rheumatology; 35 (2):319-326

348. Jørgensen KJ, Gøtzsche PC (2009) Overdiagnosis in publicly organised mammography screening programmes: systematic review of incidence trends. BMJ; 339:b2587. doi:10.1136/bmj.b2587

349. Zahl P-H, Strand BH, Mæhlen J (2004) Incidence of breast cancer in Norway and Sweden during introduction of nationwide screening: prospective cohort study. BMJ; 328 (7445):921. doi:10.1136/bmj.38044.666157.63

350. Ondeck NT, Bovonratwet P, Ibe IK, Bohl DD, McLynn RP, Cui JJ et al. (2018) Discriminative Ability for Adverse Outcomes After Surgical Management of Hip Fractures: A Comparison of the Charlson Comorbidity Index, Elixhauser Comorbidity Measure, and Modified Frailty Index. Journal of Orthopaedic Trauma; 32 (5). doi:10.1097/BOT.00000000001140

351. Kanis JA, Odén A, McCloskey EV, Johansson H, Wahl DA, Cooper C (2012) A systematic review of hip fracture incidence and probability of fracture worldwide. Osteoporosis International; 23 (9):2239-2256. doi:10.1007/s00198-012-1964-3